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Foreword from the Chair 
I	have	been	a	passionate	promoter	of	cities	as	engines	of	national	growth	throughout	my	career.	When	I	was	
invited	to	chair	the	independent	West	End	Commission,	I	saw	it	as	an	opportunity	to	learn	more	myself	about	
what	makes	successful	places	tick,	but	also	to	create	a	platform	for	serious	debate	to	support	the	long-term	
success	of	a	key	national	asset.

This	report	is	the	culmination	of	many	months	of	hard	work	by	a	number	of	people	who	have	given	up	their	
time	freely	to	listen,	learn	and	discuss	how	the	West	End	can	respond	to	the	challenges	it	faces,	so	that	
the	area	remains	an	attractive	place	to	live	and	work	and	in	addition,	achieves	world	class	excellence	in	
corporate,	visitor	and	enterprise	activities.

Fiscal	restraint	is	a	challenge	for	many	places	and	not	just	the	West	End.	So	is	the	co-ordination	of	public	
services.	What	is	different	in	the	West	End	is	not	just	the	scale	of	the	challenges,	but	also	the	need	to	tackle	
effectively	the	externalities	which	are	associated	with	success.

The	analysis	presented	in	this	report	seeks	to	provide	a	platform	for	a	radical	reform	programme	which	
is	focused	upon	the	West	End	as	a	place.	It	also	recognises	that	the	need	to	secure	a	new	leadership	and	
governance	model,	which	the	Commission	believes	is	required,	extends	beyond	the	West	End.	The	broader	
picture	is	about	winning	the	argument	for	greater	devolution	for	London	as	a	whole,	and	developing	the	
case	for	agreements	between	the	Mayor	and	boroughs	on	investment,	devolution,	public	service	reform	and	
flexibilities	around	regulatory	and	planning	functions.

I	realise	that	the	temptation	for	some	will	be	to	file	this	report	in	the	‘too	difficult’	box.	But	the	national	
and	international	role	of	the	West	End	–	and	the	comparisons	we	have	produced	with	its	peers	throughout	
the	world	–	mean	that	this	is	a	debate	that	needs	to	be	had.	The	Mayor,	working	with	business	and	the	
boroughs,	should	now	develop	the	momentum	for	the	changes	which	are	required.

Over	these	past	several	months,	I	could	not	have	been	more	impressed	with	the	number	of	people	
associated	with	the	West	End	who	have	communicated	passionately	their	view	of	the	challenges	facing	the	
West	End.	Some	of	the	local	members	are	amongst	the	most	impressive	I	have	ever	met,	while	the	area	is	
particularly	blessed	to	have	so	many	business	leaders	who	give	so	much	time	and	energy	to	improve	the	
fortunes	of	the	area.	I	hope	they	think	the	report	does	justice	to	the	views	they	have	expressed.

I	would	like	to	thank	all	my	Commission	colleagues	for	the	hard	work	they	have	undertaken	over	the	past	
months	–	particularly	Greg	Clark	who	has	supported	me	on	the	work	on	leadership	and	governance	and	Jim	
Steer	on	transport.

I	would	like	to	thank	Mike	More,	the	Chief	Executive	of	Westminster	City	Council,	for	his	constant	support	
and	wisdom;	and	his	team	who	have	worked	so	hard	to	provide	the	secretariat	and	policy	support	since	the	
Commission	was	established.	

Finally,	I	would	like	to	thank	my	Leader,	Sir	Richard	Leese,	for	encouraging	me	to	undertake	the	role	of	
Commission	Chair,	and	Pat	Bartoli	from	Manchester	City	Council,	who	has	worked	alongside	me	throughout	
the	development	of	the	Commission’s	work	to	enable	me	to	also	do	my	day	job.

Sir Howard Bernstein
Chief Executive
Manchester	City	Council



Defining the West End 

The	Commission’s	terms	of	reference	did	not	
specify	a	definition	of	the	West	End.	Based	on	the	
evidence	received	on	the	administrative,	economic,	
cultural	and	social	complexity	of	the	area,	the	
commission	took	the	view	that	there	is	no	single	
definitive	definition	of	this	unique	urban	area.	The	
Commission’s recommendations therefore have 
implications	at	a	borough	level,	a	central	London	
level,	a	London-wide	level	and	a	national	level.

Governance, leadership and incentives

1.		 The	West	End	is	the	heart	of	the	global	city	
with	significant	economic	impact	for	the	
United	Kingdom	as	a	whole.	Its	range	and	
concentration	of	internationally	prestigious	
institutions	and	significant	business	and	tourist	
activity	make	it	quite	unique.	The	costs	and	
consequence	of	hosting	such	national	assets	
are	considerable,	but	are	not	factored	into	how	
the	West	End	is	managed	or	resourced.	There	
is	no	existing	fiscal	or	financial	incentive	to	
optimise the performance of the West End as 
the	UK’s	capital	city	district.	The	Government	
should	recognise	the	financial	pressures	on	the	
area	and	address	the	incentive	issue.

2.		 The	West	End	is	a	key	national	and	regional	
asset	without	a	naturally	coherent	governance	
and	incentive	system.	This	was	seen	as	the	
single	biggest	weakness	by	the	overwhelming	
number of respondents to the Commission’s 
public	call	for	evidence,	and	was	also	a	
consistent	concern	raised	by	business	leaders.	
The	Commission	agrees	with	their	analysis	
that	this	fundamental	weakness	must	be	
corrected	if	the	West	End’s	long	term	success	
as	a	place	to	live,	work,	visit	and	invest	is	to	
be	actively	promoted.	A	coherent	governance	
and incentive system is also necessary to 
ensure	the	full	and	proper	co-ordination	of	all	
public	services.	This	includes	how	the	street	
scene	is	better	managed	and	regulated,	how	
functioning	housing	markets	are	addressed	
within	and	beyond	traditional	local	boundaries,	
how	planning,	licensing,	policing	and	other	
services	are	co-ordinated	and	how	all	residents	
are	equipped	with	the	skills	they	need	to	

access	jobs.	A	coherent	governance	and	
incentive system is also needed to overcome 
the	unintended	consequences	of	the	current	
arrangements,	particularly	a	failure	to	tackle	
the	externalities	associated	with	success.	
These	include	the	costs	and	impacts	of	high	
and	growing	private	wealth	and	investment,	
the	challenges	of	a	vigorous	night-time	
economy,	intensive	use	of	transport	and	roads	
for different purposes and the multiplicity of 
different	messages	in	managing	and	promoting	
the	area.

3.		 New	arrangements	must	grip	strongly	a	
number	of	requirements,	including:	the	need	
to	develop	an	integrated	framework	for	place-
shaping,	create	the	essential	platform	for	
building	a	compelling	vision	for	the	West	End’s	
long	term	future,	and	develop	the	necessary	
programme	of	implementation	which	embraces	
the	activities	of	the	full	range	of	local	and	sub-
regional	services	(including	transport)	within	
a	context	of	clearly	defined,	integrated	and	
evidenced	priorities.

4.		 A	new	leadership	and	governance	model	is	
required,	but	getting	this	right	extends	beyond	
the	West	End.	It	is	also	about	winning	the	
argument	for	greater	devolution	for	London	as	a	
whole,	and	developing	the	base	for	agreements	
between	the	Mayor	and	individual	boroughs	
or	groups	of	boroughs	to	ensure	effective	
delivery	arrangements	are	brought	forward.	
These	agreements	should	cover	investment,	
devolution,	public	service	reform	and	flexibilities	
around	regulatory	and	planning	functions	which	
meet	the	specific	needs	of	the	West	End.

5.  Overall devolution for London: this is a radical 
reform	programme	which	will	only	come	about	if	
it	is	agreed	by	the	Mayor	and	central	Government;	
if	it	is	led	by	the	Mayor	in	partnership	with	London	
Councils,	if	it	provides	the	scope	for	integrated	
governance	solutions	which	combine	city-wide	
and	local	tiers	of	government;	and	if	it	stimulates	
London	boroughs	to	pursue	collaborative	models	
of reform and service delivery with each other  
and	with	key	parts	of	the	Greater	London	
Authority	(GLA).

Summary of recommendations



ExECUTIvE	SUMMARy	OF	RECOMMENdATIONS 5

6.		 Subregional	arrangements	within	London:	at	
central	London	level	a	strengthened	alliance	is	
required,	which	could	be	the	overarching	focus	
for	collaboration	at	inter-borough	level,	and	
the	spatial	focus	where	a	deal	with	the	Mayor	
on	growth,	reform	and	incentives	can	be	made.	
This	is	a	matter	where	the	Commission	expects	
the London Finance Commission to offer more 
detailed	advice	when	it	reports	shortly.

7.		 Place	shaping	arrangements	for	the	West	
End:	a	new	West	End	partnership	is	required	
involving	appropriate	local	boroughs,	the	Mayor	
and	city-wide	functions	such	as	transport,	
policing,	and	business	which	provides	the	
strategic	place-shaping	capacity.	Its	earliest	
priority should be to produce a clear plan 
with	priorities	identified	related	to	growth	and	
reform	and	to	plan	for	a	low-carbon	future.	The	
plan	should	be	compelling	and	evidenced,	and	
should	be	produced	following	consultation	with	
residents,	business,	local	authorities	and	 
other	stakeholders.

8.  A Senior Executive support for the West End 
should	be	secured:	a	team,	reporting	to	a	
senior	manager,	dedicated	to	make	the	detailed	
partnership	processes	work	day-by-day;	to	
provide a clear focus for executive action and 
co-ordination	of	the	activities	of	a	range	of	
stakeholders.	This	senior	manager	would	report	
to	the	West	End	partnership.	It	should	be	a	
matter	for	the	West	End	partnership	to	agree	the	
detailed	job	description	and	title	for	this	post.	It	
should be a matter for Westminster City Council 
in	particular	to	determine,	in	consultation	with	
other	stakeholders,	whether	this	should	become	
an employee of the council so that it is supported 
by the council’s Chief Executive and the rest of 
his	management	team.

Transport and infrastructure

9.		 The	most	pressing	requirement	identified	by	
the	Commission	is	the	need	to	prioritise	work	
on	post-Crossrail	planning.	Crossrail	will	add	
significant	capacity	–	though	this	will	be	rapidly	
taken	up,	as	London’s	population,	employment	
levels in the West End and visitor numbers 
are	all	on	a	significant	upward	trend.	Together	
with	Thameslink,	its	north-south	counterpart,	
Crossrail should transform the way in which 
people	travel	to	and	from	the	West	End.	

10.  Another area of concern identified to the 
Commission was the incidence of buses on 
Oxford	Street.	Whilst	there	were	differing	views	
emerging	from	the	Commission’s	work	about	
whether	buses	and	general	traffic	should	
be eliminated from Oxford Street and other 
key	areas	of	the	West	End,	and	the	need	for	
reviewing	the	balance	between	vehicles	and	
pedestrians,	understanding	how	changing	
patterns	of	travel	in	light	of	Crossrail	will	
impact	upon	bus	movements	and	routings	–	
and	their	influence	on	demand	management	
for scarce road space more broadly – is a 
prerequisite	to	the	development	of	a	place-
shaping	framework	for	the	West	End.	Such	a	
framework	is	urgently	required	and	should	be	a	
key	task	of	the	new	West	End	partnership.	This	
work	should	also	draw	upon	the	Mayor’s	Roads	
Task	Force	which	will	report	shortly,	and	will	
also	assist	in	planning	for	Crossrail	2.	

11.		The	framework	should	address	not	only	priorities	
about	bus	movements	and	the	management	of	
road	congestion	at	different	times	of	the	day,	but	
also	the	key	requirements	for	the	West	End’s	
public	realm.	An	improved	public	realm	strategy	
is	required,	including:	stronger	connections	for	
pedestrians;	improved	wayfinding;	strengthened	
links	between	retail,	cultural	and	recreational	
areas;	reconnecting	hidden	squares;	improving	
amenity spaces and rest areas; and the 
development of new mechanisms to drive public 
realm	investment.	There	is	also	the	need	to	
address	the	detail	of	this	strategy	so	that	it	is	
responsive to the different demands on areas 
at	different	times	of	the	day	and	night.	These	
matters	can	only	be	fully	evaluated	at	a	strategic	
level	and	in	the	light	of	a	full	evidence	base	
founded	upon	post-Crossrail	transport	patterns.

12.	There	is	also	a	requirement	to	evaluate	
the	potential	for	late-night	and	all-night	
services,	including	a	one-hour	extension	of	
the	Underground	operation	on	Fridays	and	
Saturdays,	which	is	already	under	examination	
by	TfL	for	the	now-upgraded	victoria	and	
Jubilee	lines.	In	the	longer	term,	these	time	
extensions	need	to	be	expanded,	both	deeper	
into	the	night-time	and	to	embrace	more	routes,	
with	revised	maintenance	regimes	to	make	this	
possible.	While	these	may	prove	challenging	to	
achieve,	there	is	a	more	immediate	opportunity	
that	must	be	grasped,	which	is	to	ensure	
the	provision	of	night-time	services	on	both	
Crossrail	and	Thameslink,	supported	by	revised	
bus	timetabling	where	appropriate.
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13.	The	expansion	of	freight	consolidation	
programmes	and	facilities	should	be	prioritised	
to	reduce	traffic,	emissions	and	disruption	
for	residents.	Quiet,	properly	managed	and	
enforced	out-of-hours	deliveries	may	be	made	
acceptable in some localities by appropriate 
daytime traffic restrictions as public realm 
improvements	are	extended.	The	phased	
implementation	of	the	Mayor’s	existing	plans	
to	reduce	emissions,	further	improvements	to	
cycle	amenities	and	time-based	bus	ticketing	
arrangements	each	need	to	be	considered	as	
part	of	the	coherent	strategy	we	are	seeking	
for	the	West	End.	We	would	also	ask	that	
consideration	is	given	to	the	introduction	of	a	
pilot	scheme	embracing	a	modest	network	of	
smaller	zero-emission	buses	on	the	secondary	
road	network	to	provide	more	convenient	
services	for	residents	and	businesses,	possibly	
funded on a shared basis between the public 
and	private	sectors.

14.	There	is	the	short-term	question	of	weekend	
traffic-free	days	and	the	Commission	supports	
the	expansion	of	these	proposals	along	
the	lines	of	New	york’s	‘Summer	Streets’	
programme.	The	current	practice	of	carrying	
out	detailed	monitoring	of	traffic-free	days	
should be continued and the experience used 
to	inform	the	evolving	public	realm	strategy.	
Crossrail also offers an opportunity to plan for 
more permanent improvements to achieve a 
better balance of street use between vehicular 
traffic	and	pedestrians.	

15.	A	clear	forward	strategy	is	also	required	for	
non-transport	infrastructure	provision	such	
as	energy,	water	and	telecommunications,	
involving	the	providers,	distribution	network	
operators,	utility	regulators,	business	and	local	
and	city-wide	government.	The	responsibility	
for	leading	and	delivering	this	should	lie	with	
the	new	West	End	partnership.	As	part	of	this	
work,	we	are	recommending	that	a	number	
of	options	are	fully	evaluated	to	encourage	
investment in advance of committed future 
demand to reduce disruption and protect 
public	realm,	alongside	the	encouragement	of	
decentralised and low carbon sources of power 
supply	and	various	fuel	and	waste	management	
efficiency	measures,	including	a	robust	retro-
fit	programme	for	existing	buildings.	Working	
with	technology	providers,	the	new	West	End	
partnership	should	also	develop	a	clear	long-
term	digital	strategy	for	the	West	End.	

Business

16.	The	critical	role	of	the	West	End	to	the	national	
and	regional	economy	is	without	question.	It	
has	the	largest	and	most	diverse	concentration	
of	jobs	to	be	found	anywhere	in	the	UK	and	is	
a	hub	for	sectors,	including	commercial	and	
professional	services,	retail,	entertainment	and	
cultural	services.	Crucially,	it	is	home	to	a	vast	
number of small businesses – some in historic 
clusters	–	which	not	only	add	significant	value	to	
the character of the West End but in many cases 
also create the essential platform for business 
incubation,	notably	in	digital	and	new	technology.

17.	This	level	of	complexity	demands	a	
sophisticated	business-led	approach.	It	must	
embrace	the	different	needs	of	large	and	
small	businesses,	recognise	the	different	
requirements	of	international	and	domestic	
businesses,	and	support	specific	needs	across	
a	range	of	distinctive	sectors.	A	one-size-fits-
all approach to business expansion will not 
respond	to	the	needs	of	all	businesses.	A	new	
policy	must	also	evaluate	the	different	skill	
demands	of	businesses,	how	labour	market	
productivity	can	be	strengthened	throughout	
the	city-wide	area,	the	need	to	drive	digital	
technology	and	access,	and	generally	how	
businesses,	large	and	small,	can	flourish	and	
continue to contribute to the character and 
diversity	of	the	West	End.

18.	The	globally	recognised	role	of	the	West	End	
for business means that the need to respond to 
competitive	threats	and	challenges	(technology,	
changing	consumer	demand,	global	economic	
patterns,	security,	etc.)	is	essential	to	building	
and	maintaining	a	strong	business	climate,	
brand	and	reputation	for	attractive	corporate,	
visitor	and	enterprise	economies.	This	task	
will	also	require	a	strong	intelligence	base	to	
make	informed	decisions	about	what	clusters	
must remain in the West End and how to 
support	them,	encouraging	a	greater	role	in	
incubation	for	London	generally	and	the	rest	of	
the	UK.	This	could	include	the	opportunity	to	
create	a	joint	data	observatory	function,	initially	
focused on business but with the potential 
to	expand	into	other	areas.	The	policy	must	
also	recognise	that,	with	economic	success,	
externalities	emerge	which	need	to	be	tackled	
if	success	is	to	continue.	These	include,	
for	example,	congestion;	inflation;	intense	
competition for land; crime and disorder and 
stronger	competition	from	other	places.	The	
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new	governance	model	which	the	Commission	
is	advocating	must	be	able	to	internalise	some	
of	the	benefits	of	success	(such	as	through	new	
financial	instruments,	business	rate	retention,	
etc.)	in	order	to	tackle	these	externalities.

19.	The	new	West	End	partnership,	working	with	
the	central	London	alliance	of	boroughs	and	
with	business,	needs	to	develop	a	clear	policy	
for business in the West End as part of the 
broader	vision	for	the	area.	Such	a	policy	must	
address the complexity of the West End and 
how	to	address	competition	and	changing	
trends.	An	evaluation	framework	needs	to	
be	developed	which	addresses	management	
requirements	and	impacts.	And	robust	
programmes	need	to	be	created	which	deal	
with	the	specific	requirements	for:	improving	
the	business	climate	and	environment;	building	
and	maintaining	a	strong	West	End	brand;	and	
responding	to	the	specific	needs	of	large	firms	
and	employers,	investors	and	owners,	historic	
business	clusters	and	SMEs.	The	executive	
of the new West End partnership will have a 
clear	role	in	co-ordinating	the	definition	and	
execution	of	this	policy.

Crime, safety, night time economy  
and licensing

20.	The	West	End’s	sheer	diversity	poses	unique	
challenges	in	policing,	enforcement	and	street	
scene	management.	There	are	almost	as	
many reported crimes in the West End as there 
are	in	the	city	centres	of	Manchester,	Leeds,	
Liverpool	and	Birmingham	combined.	Against	
this	backdrop,	maintaining	a	clean,	safe	and	
attractive	West	End	is	expensive	and	policing	
the	range	of	activities	located	in	the	West	End	
demands flexibility and close collaboration 
between the local police commanders and the 
boroughs	concerned.

21.	There	is	no	single	integrated	approach	
to	neighbourhood	policing,	licensing	and	
community	safety	throughout	the	West	End.	
Putting	this	right	should	be	a	key	priority	
for	the	new	West	End	partnership.	The	
Commission	also	believes	that	the	licensing	
policies	of	the	boroughs	should	draw	a	clearer	
distinction	between	evening	activities	(broadly,	
entertainment	and	food	uses	ending	by	around	
1am)	and	night-time	activities	(broadly,	alcohol-
based	premises	going	on	beyond	this	time)	
and	allow	greater	flexibility	to	target	policy	
accordingly	to	geography	and	types	of	usage.	

There	is	also	a	need	to	develop	an	investment	
and	operational	strategy	for	crime	prevention	
technology,	including	CCTv.

22. We have been impressed with the submissions 
made	to	us	concerning	how	a	Late	Night	
Levy should be able to be deployed in a more 
targeted	way	to	help	mitigate	the	negative	
externalities	of	specific	late-night	activities	
and	premises.	In	conjunction	with	the	BIds	
and	other	stakeholders,	further	work	should	
be	undertaken	to	make	the	case	for	legislative	
reform	and	to	maximise	the	available	funding	
to	tackle	alcohol-related	crime	and	disorder.	
Government	should	also	give	powers	to	the	
boroughs	and	the	Metropolitan	Police	Service	
to	regulate	or	ban	the	use	of	pedicabs.

Environment

23.	The	West	End	is	at	risk	from	environmental	
degradation	and	climate	change	and,	within	
London	more	widely,	experiences	some	of	the	
poorest	air	quality	to	be	found	in	any	city	in	
Europe.	The	transition	to	a	low-carbon	economy	
must	also	become	one	of	the	key	objectives	
of	the	West	End	partnership,	including	
coordinating	underpinning	programmes	as	
they	relate	to	retrofit	of	buildings,	new	energy	
and	waste	systems,	and	supporting	business	in	
developing	more	efficient	models	of	operation.	
Public	transport	options	beyond	Crossrail,	and	
changing	the	balance	in	favour	of	the	pedestrian	
on	key	streets,	will	also	be	influential	in	
achieving	change.	

24.	Before	bringing	forward	plans	for	an	Ultra	Low	
Emission	Zone,	the	Commission	believes	a	
more concerted effort to implement the critical 
fifth	phase	of	the	existing	Low	Emission	Zone	
should	be	undertaken.	The	new	West	End	
partnership should also conduct an analysis 
to assess the appropriateness for the area of 
different	forms	of	low	carbon	energy	generation	
and	greening	measures,	as	well	as	a	coherent	
and	targeted	approach	to	sustainable	drainage	
across	the	West	End.

Heritage and culture

25.	The	West	End’s	unique	cultural	heritage	is	
a	major	driver	of	the	West	End’s	economic	
competitiveness.	It	is	a	draw	for	visitors	and	
a	key	factor	in	attracting	businesses	to	the	
West	End	from	around	the	world.	However,	key	
parts of this cultural infrastructure are under 
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threat	through	a	historic	lack	of	investment.	
The	Commission	believes	that	the	new	West	
End	partnership	should	lead,	with	national	
Government,	a	review	of	investment	options	
with	a	view	to	bringing	forward	a	robust	funding	
strategy	for	the	West	End’s	cultural	and	historic	
buildings.	The	Commission	also	agrees	with	the	
contributions from some respondents that there 
are many opportunities to celebrate individual 
buildings	and	to	rebuild	the	connections	
between	key	spaces	within	the	West	End	and	
give	special	attention	to	the	historical	street	
layout	of	the	area.	This	too	should	become	part	
of	the	place-shaping	strategy	to	be	undertaken	
by	the	new	West	End	partnership.

Marketing and promotion

26.	The	West	End	attracts	over	200	million	visitors	
a	year.	There	is,	however,	no	overarching	
place-based	strategy	around	the	marketing	
and	promotion	of	the	West	End,	although	
there	is	a	West	End	Marketing	Alliance	which	
was established specifically to improve the 
co-ordination	of	messaging.	The	Commission	
believes that London and Partners should 
establish a unit with a particular focus on 
the	promotion	of	the	West	End.	We	also	
believe	a	single	co-ordinating	focus	should	be	
established,	under	the	auspices	of	the	new	
West	End	partnership,	for	the	marketing	and	
promotion of the West End to visitors and 
investors,	drawing	together	priorities	and	skills	
from	across	partners	and	linking	up	public	
investment	to	generate	maximum	value.	This	
vehicle	should	be	led	by	a	marketing	expert	and	
be in a position to form a coherent and effective 
partnership	with	London	and	Partners.

Housing

27.	The	complexity	of	the	West	End	also	extends	
to	housing.	The	sheer	scale	and	dynamics	of	
the	housing	market	serving	London	generally,	
and	the	West	End	in	particular,	makes	
straightforward,	siloed	policies	implausible.

28.	The	Commission	strongly	supports	policy	
requirements	to	sustain	and	develop	mixed	use	
and	tenure	as	the	key	to	building	balanced	and	
self-sustaining	communities	within	the	West	
End.	However,	we	recognise	that	this	perhaps	
cannot be done entirely effectively or exclusively 
on	an	individual	borough	basis.	The	Commission	
believes	that	the	Mayor	of	London	and	a	central	
London	alliance	should	undertake	definitive	

research	into	the	functionality	of	local	housing	
market	areas	so	that	decisions	are	informed	by	
the	deepest	understanding	of	housing	demand	
and	supply,	and	how	a	range	of	interventions	
can	be	intelligently	deployed	to	support	growth.	
This	could	include	taking	a	broader	geography	
into	account	in	the	way	new	housing	is	delivered	
in those cases where developers have shown 
that	on-site	or	in-vicinity	provision	is	unviable.	
This	could	involve	spending	some	of	the	monies	
raised	in	high	value	areas	in	the	wider	local	
housing	market	rather	than	locally.

29.	There	is	also	the	important	question	of	
affordability.	Clearly	this	should	be	a	key	
priority	given	the	importance	of	the	West	End’s	
social diversity which lies at the heart of the 
area’s	vibrancy.	The	Commission	believes	
that	securing	more	flexibility	to	leverage	local	
authorities’	public	housing	assets	to	build	 
more	homes	should	be	a	key	priority	for	
devolution	negotiations.

Employment and skills

30.	Addressing	barriers	to	employment	is	key	to	
tackling	high	levels	of	worklessness	in	many	
areas	around	the	West	End.	It	is	also	the	key	
to	reducing	levels	of	dependency	as	part	of	a	
wider	public	sector	reform	programme	so	that	
the	new	fiscal	realities	facing	the	public	sector	
can	be	addressed.	A	formal	role	for	London	
boroughs	in	the	commissioning	of	training	and	
skills	provision	should	be	one	of	the	objectives	
of	devolution	negotiations	between	the	Mayor	
and	the	Government,	and	developing	practical	
delivery	arrangements	should	be	part	of	the	
central	London	alliance’s	priorities	too.	If	
this	is	done,	there	is	a	prospect	of	significant	
progress	being	made	in	underpinning	the	
economic performance and inclusivity of the 
West	End.	Current	discussions	on	the	possible	
devolution	of	skills	funding	to	Local	Enterprise	
Partnerships may provide a route for this to be 
taken	forward.	The	Commission	recognises	
the	work	of	public	and	private	stakeholders	in	
the	West	End	in	facilitating	the	employment	of	
local	people.	There	is	some	excellent	practice	
to	build	from,	notably	the	Recruit	West	End	
scheme	which	provides	a	single	point	of	contact	
for both employers and candidates to meet 
employer	requirements.	As	well	as	technical	
and	professional	skills,	training	which	tackles	
adverse	attitudes	and	builds	‘soft’	skills	such	
as	customer	service	is	also	crucial	to	achieving	
sustainable	employment	for	local	people.



The	independent	West	End	Commission	was	
convened by Westminster City Council in 
summer	2012	to	review,	explore	and	set	out	
recommendations for the continued and future 
success	of	the	West	End	of	London.	

The	establishment	of	the	Commission	reflects	
the	fact	that	the	West	End’s	unique	qualities	also	
bring	unique	operational	and	strategic	challenges,	
both	in	the	short-term	and	in	the	longer-term.	
Against	a	backdrop	of	major	public	events,	
challenging	economic	conditions,	increasing	
competition,	strained	infrastructure,	fragmented	
decision-making	and	rapidly	shifting	consumer	
and	technological	trends,	there	is	no	room	for	
complacency.	The	Chair	and	Commissioners	
have	aimed	to	gather	views	from	all	interested	
stakeholders	on	how	best	to	ensure	that	the	
West	End	meets	the	future	needs	of	residents,	
businesses,	communities	and	visitors	alike	while	
continuing	to	occupy	its	vital	place	within	London	
and	in	the	global	economy.	

The	Chair	and	Commissioners	have	undertaken	
their	work	entirely	voluntarily	and	without	payment.

Evidence gathering

The	Commission	issued	a	formal	call	for	written	
evidence	in	summer	2012.	This	closed	in	October	
and over 70 submissions were received from 
residents,	businesses,	landowners,	charities	and	
interest	groups.

Five public verbal evidence sessions were held 
between	October	and	december	at	which	the	
Commission	heard	from	and	put	questions	to	over	
30	people,	including	many	who	had	submitted	
written	evidence	and	a	range	of	others.	

In	parallel	with	this	formal	process,	the	Chair	
and various Commissioners have met and 
corresponded	with	key	stakeholders	and	experts	
including	officers	from	Westminster	and	Camden	
councils,	representatives	from	the	Greater	London	
Authority	and	Transport	for	London,	academics	
and	others	to	gather	additional	insight,	advice	
and	input.	Commissioners	have	also	carried	out	
informal	engagement	with	groups	of	stakeholders	
including	residents	(at	a	West	End	Area	Forum),	
small	businesses,	taxi	drivers,	representatives	from	
the	night-time	economy	and	theatres.

The	Commission	also	developed	case	studies	of	
three comparable international cities: the central 
districts	of	Paris,	midtown	Manhattan	in	New	
york	and	the	Central	and	Western	districts	of	
Hong	Kong.	As	part	of	this	process	16	telephone	
interviews were conducted with experts and 
practitioners	in	each	city.	These	case	studies	
helped	illuminate	several	of	the	challenges	and	
opportunities	facing	the	West	End	and	have	been	
invaluable	background	to	the	Commission’s	work.	
In	order	to	draw	out	the	key	international	lessons	
on	city	management	and	governance,	a	similar	
case	study	for	the	West	End	itself	was	developed,	
which has been referred to extensively when 
drafting	this	report.	

In	the	process	of	writing	this	report,	
Commissioners	have	also	drawn	on	a	wide	range	of	
secondary	sources.	A	full	bibliography	is	provided	in	
Annex	1.	

About the Commission



Matthew Bennett
Matthew	has	lived	in	Soho	since	
1968	and	owned	a	restaurant	
there	for	26	years.	He	also	built	
up a successful environmental 
business,	London	Recycling,	
which	was	sold	to	a	plc	in	2009.

Matthew	has	been	involved	in	issues	in	the	West	
End	for	many	years,	including	acting	as	Secretary	
of	the	Save	Piccadilly	Campaign	which	fought	
plans in 1972 to redevelop the Piccadilly Circus 
area.	He	created	and	ran	projects	to	tackle	youth	
homelessness	in	the	West	End,	set	up	the	Central	
Cities Institute at the University of Westminster and 

established a ‘not for profit’ property company to 
promote	mixed	use	development	in	the	West	End.	
Matthew	is	a	founder	committee	member	of	the	
Soho	Society	and	the	Soho	Housing	Association	
(past	chairman)	and	a	former	chair	of	governors	of	
Soho	Parish	School.

Matthew	currently	chairs	the	Westminster	
Citizens’	Advice	Licensing	Service.	He	is	the	deputy	
chairman	of	Keep	Britain	Tidy	and	chairman	of	the	
Conservation	Foundation.	He	is	also	promoting	
studies	on	retrofitting	Soho	for	sustainability	with	
Westminster	City	Council	and	English	Heritage.
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The Chair – Sir Howard Bernstein
Sir	Howard	joined	Manchester	City	Council	as	
Junior	Clerk	in	1971	and	has	been	the	council’s	
Chief	Executive	since	1998.	He	was	Chief	Executive	
of	Manchester	Millennium	Limited,	the	public/
private	sector	Task	Force	established	to	oversee	
the	redesign	and	rebuilding	of	Manchester	city	
centre	following	the	terrorist	bombing	in	1996	and	
has	played	a	strategic	role	in	the	city’s	regeneration	
over	more	than	20	years,	driving	projects	such	as	
the International Convention Centre & Concert 
Hall	and	Sportcity	complex,	attracting	millions	of	
pounds	in	inward	investment.	

Sir	Howard	was	central	to	the	introduction	of	
Manchester’s	groundbreaking	Metrolink	transport	
system	and	to	the	city’s	successful	hosting	of	the	
xvII	Commonwealth	Games	in	2002,	delivering	
what	was	then	the	largest	multi-sport	event	ever	
hosted	by	the	UK	and	the	most	successful	games	
ever.	He	was	involved	in	the	establishment	of	
Manchester	Airport	as	a	plc	in	the	mid	1980s	and	
played	a	leading	role	in	its	recent	restructuring	 
and	expansion.	

He	was	instrumental	in	the	
establishment of the Greater 
Manchester	Combined	
Authority and continues to play 
a	leading	role	within	the	CA.	

Sir	Howard	was	a	member	of	
London	2012	Olympic	delivery	
Authority	from	2006	to	2008	and	Chairman	 
of	Blackpool	Urban	Regeneration	Company	 
2008-2010.	

Sir	Howard	was	knighted	for	his	services	to	
Manchester	in	2003.	External	recognition	includes:	
FT	European	Personality	of	the	year	2004;	
Regeneration	&	Renewal	Lifetime	Achievement	
Award	2008;	CBI	(NW)	Business	Leader	of	the	
year	2009;	and	Honorary	degrees	from	UMIST,	
University	of	Manchester	and	Manchester	
Metropolitan	University.

The Commissioners 

Commissioners were invited to participate first and foremost for their expertise and experience in various 
relevant	fields.	The	invitations	took	into	account	advice	from	stakeholders	and	partners	including	the	
Westminster	Amenity	Societies	Forum,	the	London	Chamber	of	Commerce	and	Industry	and	the	London	
Borough	of	Camden.



Julian Bird
Julian	has	been	Chief	
Executive of the Society of 
London	Theatre	and	Theatrical	
Management	Association	since	
November	2010.	Prior	to	that,	
he	was	the	Chief	Operating	
Officer	for	Tate,	leading	the	day-
to-day	operations	of	the	Tate	
Group.	Before	moving	to	work	in	the	arts,	Julian	
spent	nine	years	at	the	Financial	Services	Authority,	
joining	upon	its	inception.	Before	the	FSA,	Julian	
worked	at	the	Bank	of	England,	and	also	worked	in	
various	arts	and	entertainment	companies.

Julian	is	involved	in	several	other	arts-related	
charities.	He	is	one	of	the	trustees	of	the	yvonne	
Arnaud	Theatre	in	Guildford,	and	the	Southwold	&	
Aldeburgh	Theatre	Trust.	He	is	also	a	trustee	of	the	
de	La	Warr	Pavilion	in	Bexhill-on-Sea.

In	his	role,	Julian	acts	as	executive	producer	for	the	
annual	Olivier	Awards,	held	each	April,	to	celebrate	
the	past	year’s	theatre	in	London.

Greg Clark
Based	in	London,	Greg	is	an	
international advisor on city 
management	and	investment.	
His	portfolio	of	activities	
currently includes:

International:	Chairman,	
OECd	Forum	on	Local	
development	Agencies	and	Investment	Strategies;	
Senior	Fellow,	Urban	Land	Institute	(ULI),	Europe;	
Global	Fellow,	Metropolitan	Programme,	The	
Brookings	Institution,	Washington	dC;	Co-
chairman,	New	york	Metropolitan	Plan	Global	
Advisory	Board;	and	World	Bank	Advisor	on	
Metropolitan	Strategy.

UK:	Board	Member,	London	Enterprise	Partnership	
(LEP);	Chairman,	London	Stansted	Cambridge	
Consortium;	Chairman,	British	BIds;	Board	
Advisor,	Heart	of	London	Business	Alliance	(BId).

He	is	a	frequent	advisor	on	city	development	to	JLL,	
GvA,	Siemens,	Microsoft	and	JP	Morgan	Chase,	and	
also	a	long-term	advisor	to	world	cities	and	regions	
including	Hong	Kong,	Singapore,	London,	New	york,	
Toronto,	Cape	Town,	Barcelona,	Sao	Paulo,	Rio	de	
Janeiro,	Auckland,	Johannesburg,	vienna,	Glasgow,	
and	Moscow.	Other	professional	interests	include	

property	and	enterprise	investment.	Greg	has	trained	
as	an	economist,	social	and	political	scientist,	city	
and	regional	planner	at	Cambridge	University,	UK,	
Columbia	University,	NyC,	and	the	London	School	of	
Economics.	He	is	a	Harkness	Fellow	and	the	author	of	
six	books	and	numerous	reports	and	papers	on	cities	
and	business	development	issues.

Harvey Goldsmith CBE
Harvey	Goldsmith	has	
produced,	managed	and	
promoted shows with most of 
the	world’s	major	recording	
artists,	including	Bob	dylan,	
the	Rolling	Stones,	Queen,	
The	Bee	Gees,	diana	Ross,	
Shirley	Bassey,	U2,	Elton	John	
and	Pink	Floyd.	After	promoting	the	first	major	
global	Tv	fundraising	event	of	its	kind,	the	Concert	
for	Kampuchea	in	1978,	Harvey	organised	the	now	
historic	Live	Aid	concert	with	Bob	Geldof	in	1985,	
raising	£140	million	for	famine	relief	in	Ethiopia	and	
inspiring	hundreds	of	similar	events.	In	2005	Harvey	
was	a	producer	of	the	Live	8	series	of	concerts.

Harvey	instigated	and	produced	the	Led	Zeppelin	
show	in	London	in	december	2007	and	in	October	
2008	produced	‘Salute	Petra’,	the	official	tribute	
concert	to	Luciano	Pavarotti	held	in	Petra,	Jordan	
under	the	patronage	of	HRH	Princess	Haya	Bint	Al	
Hussein.	He	took	over	the	management	of	guitarist	
Jeff	Beck	in	2008.	Harvey	is	Chairman	of	the	Board	
of	The	British	Music	Experience	which	opened	at	
the	O2	Arena	in	March	2009.	In	September	2009	
he	produced	the	Tower	Festival	in	the	Tower	of	
London,	which	ran	for	10	days.	In	december	2011,	
Harvey	became	Event	100	Club’s	most	influential	
person	in	the	Events	business,	and	as	Chairman	of	
Ignite,	took	the	agency	to	new	levels	in	2011.	

Harvey	has	received	numerous	awards	in	recognition	
of	his	contribution	to	the	music	industry,	including	
an	Honorary	Fellowship	from	Ravensbourne	College	
and an honorary doctorate from the University 
of	Brighton.	Other	accolades	have	included	the	
15th	Music	Industry	Trust’s	Awards	(MITS)	and	the	
International	Music	Person	of	the	year	Award,	the	
Chevalier des Arts et des Lettres from the French 
Minister	of	Culture,	the	Freedom	of	the	City	of	
London	and	the	British	Order	of	Chivalry.	In	1996,	
Harvey	was	honoured	with	a	CBE	in	the	Queen’s	
Birthday	Honours	List.	More	recently	he	received	a	
diamond	Award	from	the	Queen	for	his	contribution	
to	the	arts.
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David Kaner
david	Kaner	has	lived	in	
Covent	Garden	since	1993.	His	
professional	background	is	
as	a	Supply	Chain	director	in	
consumer	goods	businesses,	
and	he	now	works	as	a	
consultant and lecturer in 
Operations	Management.

david	has	been	involved	in	the	Covent	Garden	
Community	Association	for	many	years	on	Planning	
and	Licensing	issues.	He	has	worked	with	both	
Camden and Westminster Councils to improve 
their	Licensing	policies,	and	has	contributed	to	
dCMS	and	Home	Office	reviews	of	the	legislation	
as	well	as	negotiating	with	many	applicants	and	
their	solicitors	to	agree	an	appropriate	compromise	
between	the	operator	and	local	residents.

david	is	also	Chair	of	the	charity	HOPE	worldwide,	
which	through	its	Two	Step	programme	helps	400	
homeless	people	to	get	off	the	streets	each	year	
in	London	and	also	runs	OdAAT,	a	successful	
rehabilitation	programme	for	drug	addicts.

Professor Henry Overman
Henry	Overman,	BSc.	(Bristol),	
Msc.	(LSE),	Phd.	(LSE),	
AcSS,	FRSA	is	Professor	of	
Economic	Geography	in	the	
department	of	Geography	
and Environment at the 
London School of Economics 
and director of the Spatial 
Economics	Research	Centre.	His	current	research	
interests	include	the	causes	and	consequences	
of spatial disparities and the impact of urban and 
regional	policy.	His	research	has	been	published	
in	leading	economics	journals	(The	Review	of	
Economics	Studies	and	The	Quarterly	Journal	
of	Economics)	and	leading	economic	geography	
journals	(Environment	and	Planning	and	Journal	of	
Economic	Geography).	

Professor	Overman	continues	to	publish	in	journals	
from	both	disciplines	as	well	as	editing	the	inter-
disciplinary	Journal	of	Economic	Geography.	He	
has	provided	policy	advice	to,	amongst	others,	
the	European	Commission,	the	Manchester	
Independent	Economic	Review,	the	department	
for	International	development,	the	department	for	
Business	Innovation	and	Skills,	the	department	
for Communities and Local Government and the 
department	for	Transport.	He	is	a	member	of	
the	Manchester	Economic	Advisory	Panel	and	
is also affiliated with the Centre for Economic 
Performance and the Centre for Economic  
Policy	Research.

David Partridge
david	joined	Argent	in	1990	
and	was	appointed	Joint	Chief	
Executive	in	September	2006	
and	managing	partner	of	the	
new	Argent	LLP	in	december	
2013.	He	has	overall	
responsibility	for	structuring	
and	establishing	financial	and	
management	programmes	for	all	Argent	business.	

david	oversees	the	masterplanning,	building	
design,	financing	and	legal	aspects	for	all	projects	
–	including	King’s	Cross,	Piccadilly	and	St	Peter’s	
Square	in	Manchester	and	Paradise	Circus	 
in	Birmingham.	

After	a	degree	in	architecture	at	Cambridge,	
he	became	a	founding	partner	of	Gebler	Tooth	
Partridge	Architects.	

He	is	Chairman	of	the	King’s	Cross	Business	
Partnership	Ltd	and	formerly	a	Non-Executive	
director	of	the	Manchester	Airports	Group.	

david	is	also	a	member	of	the	Royal	Institute	of	
British	Architects	and	has	also	sat	on	a	number	of	
RIBA	practice	committees.	
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Geoffrey Riesel
Geoffrey Riesel has been in 
the taxi business for almost 
40	years.	Having	been	a	
director	of	Radio	Taxis	since	
1988	he	became	Chairman	
in	1993.	He	was	responsible	
for	completely	modernising	
the	business,	including	
the incorporation of GPS satellite data despatch 
systems	at	least	5	years	before	GPS	became	widely	
used.

In	2004	he	demutualised	the	company	from	a	
drivers’	co-operative	into	a	shareholder-owned	
group	of	companies,	securing	external	investment.	
The	Radio	Taxis	Group	now	includes	2,500	self	
employed	taxi	drivers	(around	800	of	whom	remain	
shareholders)	and	250	employees,	and	incorporates	
Radio	Taxis,	xeta	Taxis	and	One	Transport	Limited,	
which	supplies	fleets	of	vehicles	to	organisations	
including	the	BBC,	HSBC,	UBS,	LOCOG	and	the	
Nurses	and	Midwifery	Council.	Radio	Taxis	is	an	
active sponsor of numerous charities and is the 
world’s	first	carbon	neutral	taxi	company.

Geoffrey	is	a	director	of	the	London	Chamber	
of	Commerce	and	Industry,	a	member	of	the	
Confederation	of	British	Industry’s	London	
regional	council,	a	former	chair	of	London	First’s	
street	management	group	and	a	consultee	for	
the	Monetary	Policy	Committee	at	the	Bank	of	
England.	He	has	held	positions	on	London-wide	
and international taxi associations and boards 
and	is	a	former	LBC	radio	broadcaster	and	
journalist.	He	has	successfully	lobbied	for	changes	
to	primary	legislation	affecting	taxi	and	personal	
transport	regulation,	including	the	only	successful	
amendment to the Greater London Authority  
Act	2000.

Professor Yvonne Rydin
yvonne	is	Professor	of	
Planning,	Environment	and	
Public	Policy	in	the	Bartlett	
School	of	Planning,	University	
College	London	and	director	
of the UCL Environment 
Institute.	She	is	a	specialist	
in	governance	for	urban	
sustainability,	looking	at	the	role	of	urban	planning	
and	specific	tools	such	as	sustainability	indicators.	
yvonne	has	written	widely	on	different	aspects	of	
urban	sustainability	including	air	quality,	transport	
and	green	spaces,	and	most	recently	on	the	
prospects	for	low	carbon	urban	development.	

Her	most	recent	research	project	was	an	EPSRC-
funded	project	on	Challenging	Lock-in	through	
Urban	Energy	Systems	(CLUES).	In	2010	she	
published	two	books:	Governing	for	Sustainable	
Urban	development	(Earthscan:	2010)	and	The	
Purpose	of	Planning	(Policy	Press,	2010).	Her	 
next	book	will	be	published	in	autumn	2013	 
and	is	on	The	Future	of	Planning:	Beyond	 
Growth	dependence.	

David Shaw
david	leads	the	team	at	The	
Crown Estate responsible 
for	the	£2.4bn	Regent	Street	
portfolio	and	its	award-
winning	transformation	over	
the	past	ten	years,	delivering	
a	£1bn	investment	and	
development	programme	
to	make	Regent	Street	an	exemplar	of	portfolio	
management.	The	team	brokered	an	investment	
partnership	for	Regent	Street	with	Norges	Bank	
Investment	Management,	who	took	a	25%	stake.

david	is	a	director	of	the	New	West	End	Company,	
working	to	secure	London’s	wider	West	End	as	the	
premier	shopping	and	leisure	destination	in	London	
and	the	UK.	Prior	to	joining	The	Crown	Estate,	
david	has	worked	across	retail,	development	and	
investment	sectors,	including	as	a	Management	
Board	director	of	the	Burton	Group	where	he	was	
responsible	for	retail	planning	and	property.	
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Jim Steer
Jim	Steer	is	a	transport	expert	
and	consultant.	He	founded	
Steer	davies	Gleave	–	an	
independent	employee-owned	
company with 300 staff and 
Britain’s	leading	independent	
transport consultancy; its 
headquarters	are	on	London’s	
thriving	South	Bank.

He	launched	Greengauge	21	in	2006	to	stimulate	
a	debate	on	high-speed	rail	in	Britain,	and	formed	
a Public Interest Group to fund the necessary 
strategic	studies	and	research.	From	2002	to	
2005	Jim	was	seconded	to	the	Strategic	Rail	
Authority where he was a member of the Executive 
responsible	for	forward	planning	activity.	during	
this	time,	he	was	also	director	of	Cross	London	
Rail	Links	Ltd,	the	sponsor	of	London’s	Crossrail.

He	has	led	policy	and	investment	assignments	for	
Buenos	Aires,	dublin,	Hong	Kong,	Jakarta,	Paris,	
Santiago,	Sydney,	and	valencia.	His	work	has	
embraced	all	modes	of	transport	and	many	major	
developments,	including	Canary	Wharf,	where	his	
practice	has	been	retained	continuously	since	1985.	
In	London	he	has	led	major	studies	on	victoria	
Coach	Station,	Thameslink	and	bus	policy	and	
efficiency	(under	both	London	mayors).

Jim	was	Transport	Adviser	to	the	Northern	Way	
from	2006	to	2010,	helping	to	identify	priorities	
across	the	northern	cities	and	regions.	He	is	a	
Chartered	Civil	Engineer	and	President	Elect	of	the	
Chartered	Institute	of	Logistics	and	Transport.	He	
writes	a	monthly	column	for	the	‘Transport	Times’.

Simon Thomas
Simon	Thomas	was	born	in	
1965.	He	received	a	First	Class	
Honours	degree	from	Bristol	
University	and	then	worked	
in	the	City	before	entering	a	
family	business.

He	was	the	youngest	ever	President	of	the	industry	
trade	association	BACTA	and	he	is	also	on	the	
strategy	committee	of	NCIF,	the	main	casino	
association.	His	various	roles	have	led	to	high	
level	involvement	with	Parliament,	the	Gaming	
Commission,	the	department	of	Culture,	Media	and	
Sport	and	Her	Majesty’s	Revenue	and	Customs.

Simon	has	extensive	multi-site	leisure	experience	
ranging	from	sites	with	six	to	600	employees	and	
services	including	gambling,	bars,	restaurants,	
cinema,	cabaret	and	live	entertainment.
He	is	currently	the	Chief	Executive	of	Hippodrome	
Casino	Limited,	which	is	an	extensive	leisure-based	
casino	complex	at	the	Hippodrome	in	Leicester	
Square.	He	is	a	director	of	a	number	of	other	
companies,	and	is	also	a	trustee	of	Gamcare,	the	
UK’s	main	problem-gambling	charity.	

Helen	Bailey	stepped	down	as	a	Commissioner	in	
September	2012	upon	taking	up	a	position	as	Chief	
Operating	Officer	at	the	Mayor’s	Office	for	Policing	
and	Crime	(MOPAC).
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The	West	End	is	a	hugely	successful	place.	yet	
the	unique	qualities	of	the	area	also	bring	unique	
challenges.

The	most	notable	challenge	revealed	by	the	
Commission’s	work,	and	the	burden	of	the	
overwhelming	evidence	submitted	to	it,	is	a	lack	
of	consistent	leadership	to	support	the	long-term	
sustainability	and	growth	of	the	West	End	as	a	place	
to	live,	work	and	visit.	The	recommendations	in	this	
report	aim	to	support	the	West	End	in	facing	this	
and	other	challenges	and	maintaining	and	building	
on	its	success.

1. Spatial definition

The	Commission’s	terms	of	reference	did	not	
specify	a	definition	of	the	West	End.	Based	on	the	
evidence	received	on	the	administrative,	economic,	
cultural and social complexity of the area the 
commission	took	the	view	that	there	is	no	single	
definitive	definition	of	this	unique	urban	area.	

The	West	End	is	a	complex	place	which	can	be	
defined	in	a	number	of	different	ways.	It	can	mean	
the West End electoral ward within the City of 
Westminster.	From	the	perspective	of	shoppers	and	
visitors,	it	can	mean	the	shopping	and	entertainment	
districts	around	Oxford	Street,	Regent	Street,	Bond	
Street,	Covent	Garden,	Leicester	Square,	China	
Town	and	Soho.	In	terms	of	the	office	market,	the	
West End is seen to cover a much wider area that 
stretches	as	far	north	as	Paddington	and	as	far	
south	as	the	South	Bank.1 When seen from the 
perspective	of	the	housing	market,	the	West	End	
plays	a	major	role	at	a	London	wide	level	and	also	
overlaps,	or	has	a	large	impact	on,	at	least	five	
identified	Local	Housing	Market	Areas.2

Given the area’s complexity and national and 
international	importance,	our	recommendations	
therefore	have	implications	at	a	borough	level,	a	
central	London	level,	a	London-wide	level	and	a	
national level: 

About the West End

1 Source:	CBRE 

2  Geography	of	Housing	Market	Areas	in	England	Single	Tier	Set	of	HMAs	(Jones,	Coombes	
and	Wong),	2011	(http://www.ncl.ac.uk/curds/research/defining/NHPAU.htm)	

Area of 
recommendations Implications for

Leadership and 
governance

Westminster City Council

London	Borough	of	Camden

The	other	five	London	Boroughs	that	
sit within London’s Central Activity 
Zone	–	Royal	Borough	of	Kensington	
and	Chelsea,	Corporation	of	London,	
and	the	London	Boroughs	of	Lambeth,	
Islington	and	Southwark

Mayor	of	London

National	Government

Transport

Westminster City Council

London	Borough	of	Camden	

Transport	of	London

Mayor	for	London	

Non-transport 
infrastructure

Westminster City Council

London	Borough	of	Camden

Mayor	of	London	

UK	Power	Networks

Utility providers 

OFGEM

Business

Westminster City Council

London	Borough	of	Camden

Mayor	of	London	

Crime, safety,  
night-time economy and 
licensing

Westminster City Council

London	Borough	of	Camden

Metropolitan	Police	Service	

Business	Improvement	districts	and	
businesses with an interest in the 
evening	and	night-time	economy	

Environment

Westminster City Council

London	Borough	of	Camden

Mayor	for	London

Heritage  
and culture

Westminster City Council

London	Borough	of	Camden

National	Government	

Marketing and promotion
Westminster City Council

London & Partners 

Housing

Westminster City Council

London	Borough	of	Camden

Mayor	of	London

National	Government	

Employment and skills

Westminster City Council

London	Borough	of	Camden

Mayor	of	London

National	Government

Business	Improvement	districts	 
and employers 
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Data sources 
For	statistical	purposes,	three	different	spatial	
definitions have been used to analyse the social and 
economic data available:

1.	 The	lower	super	output	areas	of	the	London	
Borough	of	Camden,	Royal	Borough	of	
Kensington	and	Chelsea,	and	the	City	of	
Westminster that are within the boundary of 
the	Central	Activities	Zone	(CAZ)	

2.	 Borough	wide	data	for	London	Borough	of	
Camden,	Royal	Borough	of	Kensington	and	
Chelsea,	and	the	City	of	Westminster

3.	 Borough	wide	data	for	London	Borough	of	
Camden,	Royal	Borough	of	Kensington	and	
Chelsea,	the	City	of	Westminster,	the	London	
Borough	of	Lambeth	and	the	London	Borough	
of	Southwark	

A full list of the data sources used is contained in 
Annex	1.

2. Overview

The	West	End	of	London	is:	‘a	unique	place	locally,	
nationally	and	internationally.’	3 It is the seat of the 
UK Government; the home of the Royal Family; a 
leading	European	retail	and	visitor	destination	(with	
over	2,500	restaurants	and	bars,	and	2,000	shops);	a	
vibrant	entertainment	and	cultural	centre	(including	
40	renowned	theatres,	30	museums	and	galleries	
and	18	casinos);	a	key	location	of	UK	finance	and	
professional	services	(such	as	hedge	funds,	major	
real	estate	firms	and	advertising	companies);	a	
network	of	distinctive	residential	communities	
(including	Mayfair,	Marylebone,	Covent	Garden,	Soho	
and	Belgravia);	and	a	home	to	leading	creative	and	
digital	industries	(such	as	design	companies,	Tv	and	
film	production	companies	and	publishing	firms).	4 
The	West	End	provides	the	UK	with	both	substantial	
employment and tax revenues and hosts functions 
with	a	sharp	competitive	edge	that	are	not	easily	
located	anywhere	else	in	the	UK.

In	only	a	few	square	miles,	the	West	End	‘provides	
a shop window to the rest of the country and to 
the	world,	showcasing	the	very	best	that	London	

and	the	United	Kingdom	have	to	offer	whilst	
highlighting	the	extraordinary	diversity	and	
character	of	our	nation’s	capital	city.’	5	These	
activities	generate	substantial	revenues	for	the	
UK	Government	through	business	rates,	vAT	and	
employment	/	income	taxes.

3. Key characteristics

Economic 
The	West	End	of	London	is	a	major	economic	asset.	
According	to	London	First,	the	City	of	Westminster	
is	London’s	most	productive	borough.6	It	generates	
around	£40	billion	in	Gross	value	Added	(GvA)	
per	annum,	representing	15%	of	London’s	total	
GvA	generation	of	£269	billion.7	This	productivity	
is driven primarily by activity in Westminster’s 
West	End	wards.	The	London	Borough	of	Camden	
generates	over	£20	billion	of	GvA	annually.8

In	2012,	the	West	End	core	had	86,600	businesses	
and	the	West	End	periphery	25,750	businesses.9 In 
the	same	year,	the	West	End	core	had	1,447	firms	
per	10,000	population,	compared	to	418	firms	per	
10,000	in	England	and	514	in	London.10	This	gave	
the	area	one	of	the	highest	business	concentrations	
in	the	country.	Between	2008	and	2012,	despite	
unfavourable	economic	conditions,	the	West	End’s	
business	stock	has	continued	to	grow	–	by	1.3%	in	
the	core	and	4.4%	in	the	periphery.11

The	West	End’s	strongest	sectors	include	the	
professional,	scientific,	property	and	technical	
sectors	(32.1%	of	businesses	in	the	core	and	25.7%	
in	the	periphery);	and	the	night-time	economy	
(16.9%	of	businesses	in	the	core	and	17.1%	in	the	
periphery).12	The	visitor	economy	is	also	vital.	The	
area	around	Bond	Street,	Oxford	Street	and	Regent	
Street,	including	the	22	adjoining	streets,	attracts	
approximately	200	million	visitors	and	generates	
around	£7.6	billion	annually.13

Since	2003,	employment	in	the	West	End	has	shown	
strong	growth.	Against	the	London	growth	rate	of	
7%,	employment	in	the	West	End	core	has	grown	
by	10%	and	in	the	periphery	by	27%.14	Although	
the	rate	has	slowed,	the	economic	crisis	has	not	
reversed	this	trend	in	employment	growth.	Rates	 
of	self-employment	have,	however,	declined.15

16

3 CBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline.	London:	CBRE.
4	 Heart	of	London	Business	Alliance,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	
5	 CBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline.	London:	CBRE.
6	 London	First,	2012.	West	End	Commission	–	submission	by	London	First.	London:	London	First.
7		Westminster	City	Council	2011,	Westminster	Local	Economic	Assessment:	Westminster	City	Council
8	 London	Borough	of	Camden,	2011,	Camden	Local	Economic	Assessment
8		 ONS	2011	cited	inCBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline.	London:	CBRE.
10		ONS	2011	cited	CBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline.	London:	CBRE.

11 ONS	2011	cited	CBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline.	London:	CBRE.
12 ONS	2011	cited	CBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline.	London:	CBRE.
13 The	New	West	End	Company,	2012.	Letter	to	Sir	Howard	Bernstein.	London:	The	New	West	
End	Company.

14	 BRES	/	ABI,	Index:	2003	=	100.	Excludes	self-employed	cited	in	CBRE,	Socio-economic	
Baseline	Analysis,	2012.

15	 BRES	/	ABI,	Index:	2003	=	100.	Excludes	self-employed	cited	in	CBRE,	Socio-economic	
Baseline	Analysis,	2012.



Business composition and evolution in London’s West End

2012 COMPOSITION 2009-2012 PERCENTAGE CHANGE

ENGLAND LONDON
WEST END 

CORE  
BOROUGHS

WEST END  
PERIPHERY  
BOROUGHS

ENGLAND LONDON
WEST END 

CORE  
BOROUGHS

WEST END  
PERIPHERY  
BOROUGHS

Professional, property, scientific 
and technical 18.4% 25.1% 32.1% 25.7% 6.5% 9.9% 4.9% 10.1%

Night-time economy 13.3% 14.4% 16.9% 17.1% -4% 1.1% 0% 1.7%

Primary manufacturing and 
construction 16.3% 11.3% 6.8% 7.8% -7.5% -3.3% -6.6% -9.4%

Information and communication 6.9% 11.3% 10% 13.2% 5.9% 14.1% 5.8% 11.6%

Retail 10.8% 9.8% 9% 8.6% -2% 3.2% 1.8% 2.5%

Wholesale, transport, motor 
trade and storage 11.1% 8.7% 5.5% 6.4% -2% 0.4% -2.2% -2.9%

Business administration and 
support services 7.1% 8% 8.6% 9.6% -9% -4.5% -6.9% 0.6%

Public sector 9.2% 7.8% 5.9% 9.2% 8.1% 14.6% 8.4% 1.3%

Finance and insurance 2.6% 3.5% 5.3% 2.3% -2.4% -0.8% 3.6% -12%
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Capital city district 
The	West	End	is	the	capital	city	district	for	
the	United	Kingdom.	Not	only	are	Whitehall,	
Westminster,	the	Royal	Household	and	the	central	
Royal	Parks	located	within	its	boundaries,	but	so	
too	is	a	significant	concentration	of	nationally	and	
internationally	significant	museums,	galleries,	
theatre,	arts	and	live	entertainment.	It	is	also	home	
to	iconic	public	spaces,	such	as	Trafalgar	and	
Leicester	Squares,	and	the	majority	of	London’s	
international	embassies	and	centres	of	diplomacy.	

despite	national	significance	and	the	costs	and	
consequence	of	hosting	national	assets,	none	of	
these activities are factored into how the West End 
is	managed	or	resourced.	There	is	no	fiscal	or	
financial incentive to optimise the performance of 
the	West	End	as	the	UK’s	capital	city	district.	The	
Government	should	address	this	by	becoming	a	
partner in the West End as an active custodian of 
these	national	assets.

Demographic
London’s	population	is	anticipated	to	grow	by	an	
expected	1.25	million	people	by	2031	from	201116.	
By	the	time	Crossrail	opens,	this	could	mean	an	
additional	450,000	people	living	in	London.	While	
the	impacts	of	this	rapid	population	growth	will	
extend	beyond	the	West	End,	it	is	clear	that	policy	
for central London must be developed within 
the	wider	context	of	the	long-term	demographic	
changes	to	London	and	the	UK	as	a	whole.

The	West	End	is	home	to	a	series	of	vibrant	and	
well	established	resident	communities.	As	an	
area	with	dynamic,	fluid	boundaries	it	is	difficult	
to	ascertain	the	precise	population.	Nonetheless,	
resident numbers in the three wards of West End 
and	St	James’s	in	Westminster	and	Holborn	and	
Covent Garden in Camden – which incorporate the 
iconic areas most associated with the West End – is 
nearly	40,000.17

The	age	and	ethnicity	of	the	population	of	the	West	
End	broadly	mirrors	that	of	London	as	a	whole.	58%	
of	the	working	population	of	the	West	End	core	and	
57%	in	the	periphery	have	a	qualification	at	degree	
level	or	higher,	compared	with	46%	for	London	and	
33%	for	England.	The	Annual	Population	Survey	
unemployment	rate	in	the	West	End	core	boroughs	
was	6.8%	and	10.0%	in	the	periphery	boroughs,	
compared	to	a	London	average	of	9.3%.18 

17

	Source:	ONS	(n.d.),	CBRE	(2012)

16	 TfL,	18	October	2012,	presntation	to	the	West	End	Commission
17 ONS	2011
18	CBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline.	London:	CBRE.
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Cultural
The	West	End	is	a	highly	diverse	environment.	Its	
offer	centres	on	shopping,	leisure	and	culture.	
But	within	these	three	strengths	the	area	has	
tremendous	depth	and	variety.	According	to	the	
West	End	Marketing	Alliance,	the	West	End	has:

•	 ‘2,500	restaurants	&	bars	offering	cuisines	
from	across	the	world,	17	of	which	are	Michelin	
starred; 

•		 2,000	shops	offering	everything	from	high	class	
fashion	to	one-off	vintage	finds;

•		 40	world	class	theatres	showcasing	Broadway	
hits and contemporary productions;

•		 30	museums	and	galleries	exhibiting	some	of	
the world’s most iconic art; 

•		 20	cinemas	offering	glamour	and	celebrity	
excitement	through	red	carpet	premieres;	and

•		 7	tranquil	green	spaces	to	sit	back	and	soak	up	
the	atmosphere.’19 

The	streets	are	also	animated	on	a	more	seasonal	
basis	with	lights,	street	performances	and	special	
exhibitions.

4. Spatial relations

Commuter catchment area 
Evidence shows that a substantial proportion of 
workers	commute	to	the	West	End	from	within	
London.	In	2012,	53%	of	those	with	jobs	within	
the	core	and	46%	with	jobs	within	the	periphery	
commuted	from	within	the	capital.20 
Management	and	senior	officials	represented	the	
highest	proportion	of	those	commuting	to	the	West	
End	from	outside	the	capital	–	26%	to	the	core	and	
24%	to	the	periphery.21	A	surprising	number	of	West	
End commuters were already resident in the wider 
West	End	area	–	26%	of	those	commuting	to	jobs	in	
the	core	and	39%	to	jobs	in	the	periphery22.	

Visitor catchment area
Each	year,	the	West	End	receives	approximately	
200	million	visitors.23	Though	specific	figures	about	
the	provenance	of	these	visitors	are	not	available,	
London	as	a	whole	saw	10.8	million	domestic	
visits	and	14.2	million	overseas	visits	in	2009.24 
Of	the	domestic	visitors,	20%	originated	from	the	
south	east	and	12%	from	the	north	west.25 Of the 
international	visitors,	13%	originated	from	the	USA	
and	11%	from	France.26
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Source:	Annual	Population	Survey	(n.d.);	CBRE	(2012)

19	Heart	of	London	BId,	n.d.	West	End	Marketing	Alliance	[online].	Available	at:	http://www.
heartoflondonbid.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/WEMA.pdf	[Accessed:	6.12.2012].

20	CBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline.	London:	CBRE.
21	Census	2001,	cited	in	CBRE,	2012,Socio-economic	Baseline	Analysis,	Londopn:	CBRE	
22 CBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline.	London:	CBRE.
23 The	New	West	End	Company,	2012.	Letter	to	Sir	Howard	Bernstein.	London:	The	New	West	
End	Company.

24	 visit	England,	n.d.	London	Tourism	Statistics	–	Key	Facts	[online].	Available	at:	http://www.
visitengland.org/Images/London%20Tourism%20Factsheetlisaedits2_tcm30-18381.pdf	
[Accessed:	10.12.2012].

25	 visit	England,	n.d.	London	Tourism	Statistics	–	Key	Facts	[online].	Available	at:	http://www.
visitengland.org/Images/London%20Tourism%20Factsheetlisaedits2_tcm30-18381.pdf	
[Accessed:	10.12.2012].

26	 visit	England,	n.d.	London	Tourism	Statistics	–	Key	Facts	[online].	Available	at:	http://www.
visitengland.org/Images/London%20Tourism%20Factsheetlisaedits2_tcm30-18381.pdf	
[Accessed:	10.12.2012].
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Local and regional competition
The	West	End	is	a	world-renowned	cultural	and	
retail	district.	Nonetheless,	the	area	is	under	
growing	competitive	pressure	from	existing	and	
newly established districts and centres within 
London	and	beyond.	

The	Westfield	shopping	and	entertainment	centres	
in	White	City	(2008)	and	Stratford	City	(2011),	for	
example,	have	begun	to	attract	significant	numbers	
of	visitors.	According	to	the	Westfield	Group,	its	
two	London	centres	will	be:	the	‘2	top	performing	
urban	centres	in	Europe,	have	retail	sales	of	over	
£2	billion,	attract	over	50	million	consumer	visits	
per	annum	and	create	over	25,000	permanent	
jobs	in	London.’27	If	these	figures	are	realised	then	
the	West	End’s	commercial	outlets	are	likely	to	
experience intense pressure as the retail centre of 
mass	in	the	city	shifts	outwards.

At	the	regional	scale,	there	are	few	centres	that	
can	compete	with	the	West	End’s	cultural	offer.	
In	2009,	four	of	London’s	top	five	free	tourist	
attractions	were	in	the	West	End,	with	the	other	
on	the	South	Bank	of	the	River	Thames.28 Further 
afield,	however,	the	West	End	competes	with	
European	cultural	centres	such	as	Paris,	Rome	and	
Amsterdam	for	international	visitors.	

5. International comparisons

As	part	of	its	work,	the	West	End	Commission	
conducted research and developed case studies on 
central	Paris,	New	york	and	Hong	Kong	as	points	
of	comparison	to	the	West	End.	Each	of	these	cities	
is	experiencing	vibrant	growth,	intensification,	and	
regeneration	in	their	wider	central	cores.

In	many	cases,	the	city	centre	has	expanded	to	
offer	space	for	functions	which	may	be	increasingly	
difficult	to	accommodate	within	the	historic	core,	
such	as	night-time	economy	activities,	housing,	
retail	and	some	leisure.

The	nature	of	local	government	in	the	international	
cities	was	a	key	area	of	study.	The	three	cities	all	
have	a	different	balance	between	city-wide	and	
more	local	government,	but	city-wide	government	
tends to be far more powerful relative to the local 

tiers	as	compared	to	the	situation	in	London.	In	
each	of	the	three	cities,	city-wide	government	
has	taken	the	lead	in	setting	and	championing	
the	major	redevelopment	projects,	services	and	
policies	(in	areas	such	as	planning	and	land	
use,	transport,	housing	growth	and	affordability,	
crime	and	disorder,	public	realm,	homelessness,	
pedestrianisation	and	place-making)	that	enable	
the	central	areas	to	adjust	well	to	the	changing	
social	and	economic	geography	of	their	cities.	

In	each	city,	local	organisations	such	as	Paris’s	
Mairies,	Business	Improvement	districts,	
community	and	residents’	groups,	Community	
Boards	and	district	Councils	play	a	key	role	in	
identifying	community	needs,	addressing	local	
concerns	and	resolving	problems	as	well	as	
managing	local	improvements	and	in	lobbying	for	
city-wide	policies	and	investments.	

Crucially,	the	three	city	governments	examined	
have clear fiscal and financial incentives to invest 
in their central districts in order to optimise 
tax	revenues,	leasehold	incomes,	planning/
development	gain,	value	captured	finance,	and	
land	uses.	Their	fiscal	system	provides	a	strong	
feedback	loop	into	city-wide	government	that	has	
helped to facilitate investment in infrastructure and 
services,	particularly	noticeable	in	transport.	This	
contrasts	to	the	West	End,	where,	despite	national	
significance	and	the	costs	and	consequence	of	
hosting	national	assets,	none	of	these	activities	
are	factored	into	how	the	West	End	is	managed	
or resourced and there is no fiscal or financial 
incentive to optimise the performance of the West 
End	as	the	UK’s	capital	city	district.	

Getting	the	balance	right	between	city-wide	and	
local	authority-led	services	and	policies	may	be	
more	difficult	in	London	than	in	Hong	Kong,	New	
york	City	and	Paris	because	the	balance	between	
the	Greater	London	Authority	and	London	boroughs	
is	more	delicate,	whereas	in	the	other	three	cities	it	
is	clear	that	city-wide	government	is	in	the	lead.	A	
strong	deal	between	the	GLA	and	relevant	boroughs	
and	groups	of	boroughs	will	be	crucial	to	setting	
a	coherent	policy	and	financial	framework	for	the	
West	End	and	central	London	more	widely.

27 Westfield	Group,	2011.		Westfield	Stratford	City	Opens	In	East	London	Today	[online].	
Available	at:	http://www.westfield.com/corporate/news-announcements/media-
releases/2011/20110913_43155.html	[Accessed:	10.12.2012].

28	 visit	England,	n.d.	London	Tourism	Statistics	–	Key	Facts	[online].	Available	at:	http://www.
visitengland.org/Images/London%20Tourism%20Factsheetlisaedits2_tcm30-18381.pdf	
[Accessed:	10.12.2012].
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Central and Western District, Hong Kong 
– case study summary 

•		 An international business centre: over the last 
20	years,	Hong	Kong	has	become	recognised	
as	one	of	the	world’s	fastest	growing,	most	
dynamic	global	cities.	Accompanying	this	
change,	the	Central	and	Western	(C&W)	district	
has	grown	from	a	‘9	to	5’	type	central	business	
district	into	an	energetic,	24-hour,	mixed-use	
commercial	centre.	

•	 Intensive land-use and growth: the land 
in	the	C&W	district	is	now	subject	to	
intensive	development.	This	has	caused	
local	management	issues	such	as	traffic	
pollution,	rising	costs	and	tensions	between	
conservationists	and	developers.	It	has	also	
encouraged	growth	in	new	areas	outside	
the	old	core.	The	periphery	of	the	district	is	
becoming	more	active	and	Hong	Kong	as	a	
whole	is	becoming	more	polycentric,	with	the	
growth	of	additional	CBd	type	districts	such	as	
West	Kowloon	and	Kowloon	East.	

•	 Lack of formal development strategy: there 
is	no	single	strategic	plan	for	the	development	
of	the	C&W	district.	City-wide	policies	and	
development	strategies	address	management	
and service needs and development 
momentum	is	maintained	through	a	continued	
high	level	of	demand	for	office	and	retail	
space	in	the	area,	as	well	as	infrastructure	
interventions	by	the	Hong	Kong	Government,	
such	as	the	New	Central	Harbour	Front	and	the	
Central-Wanchai	Bypass.

•	 Low levels of crime and public disorder: crime 
and levels of public disorder are extremely low 
in	the	C&W	district.	The	rule	of	law	is	generally	
well-respected	and	policing	is	vigorous.	As	a	
result,	nuisance	crimes	that	may	occur	in	other	
districts	are	kept	to	a	minimum.

•	 Effective two-tier development governance: 
the	Hong	Kong	Government	sets	overall	policy	
for	areas	such	as	housing,	planning,	waste,	
education,	development	and	trade.	Each	of	
these	Hong	Kong	Government	departments	
has	representatives	in	each	district	to	help	
implement	city-wide	policies	at	the	local	level.	
This	process	is	facilitated	by	district	Councils,	
which	provide	a	critical	link	between	the	city’s	
communities	and	the	Hong	Kong	Government.

Key learning points for the West End  
of London

•		 Championing the district:	the	Hong	Kong	
Government understands the importance of 
the	C&W	district	and	recognises	its	distinctive	
needs	through	the	implementation	of	strong	
city-wide	policies	that	address	central	areas,	
keynote	projects	in	the	C&W	district	and	
bespoke	approaches	to	street	management.	
The	place	is	recognised	as	the	historic	heart	of	
Hong	Kong.

•	 Addressing local and city-wide challenges: 
the	success	of	the	C&W	district	has	created	
a	series	of	local	problems.	Intensive	land	use	
in	the	C&W	district	has	led	to	congestion,	air	
pollution	and	noise.	Furthermore,	ensuring	
that	demand	for	skilled	workers	is	met	locally	
through	education	and	tackling	low	levels	of	
affordable	housing	provision	are	also	seen	as	
challenges	both	within	the	district	and	across	
Hong	Kong.	Meeting	these	challenges	and	
maintaining	a	clean,	safe	and	attractive	C&W	
district	is	seen	as	a	fundamental	task	for	 
the	city.

•	 Embracing polycentric growth: the polycentric 
growth	of	Hong	Kong	is	not	seen	to	undermine	
the	C&W	district.	Instead,	growth	in	multiple	
nodes across the city is seen to complement 
the	district’s	offer	and	support	the	vibrancy	of	
Hong	Kong	as	a	whole.

•	 Engaging local people:	district	Councils	
operate	as	district-wide	consultative	forums	
that articulate local problems and issues to 
be	addressed	by	the	Hong	Kong	Government.	
These	Councils	have	no	executive	power	but	
do	exert	influence	by	acting	as	the	voice	of	
residents	and	through	relationship-building.

•	 Public service innovation: the introduction 
of the Octopus Card in September 1997 has 
simplified	movement,	payments	and	access	to	
buildings	across	the	C&W	district	and	Hong	
Kong.	The	contactless	smartcard	system	allows	
visitors and residents to pay for multiple modes 
of	transport	with	one	card,	pay	for	basic	items	
and	enter	buildings	within	the	system.
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Central Paris – case study summary

•	 A key strategic centre: central Paris is 
recognised	at	the	national,	regional	and	local	
levels	as	the	key	strategic	centre	of	the	capital	
city.	It	fulfils	a	range	of	capital	city	functions	
and has a particular concentration of historic 
and	cultural	sites	and	retail	areas.	It	is	notably	
residential and comprises a number of distinct 
neighbourhoods	and	locales	such	as	the	Les	
Halles	district,	the	Latin	Quarter	and	Rue	 
de	Rennes.

•	 No formal development strategy: Paris has 
no	explicit	strategy	for	the	development	of	its	
central	area.	However,	Paris	City	Government	
policies and services actively address the 
central	Paris	area	as	a	place.	Coherent	
development	governance	is	maintained	by	a	
collective	understanding	of	the	area’s	value	and	
development	momentum	is	achieved	through	
regular	interventions	which	act	as	a	catalyst	for	
further	development,	such	as	the	Les	Halles	
redevelopment,	the	remodelling	of	Place	de	La	
République	and	the	pedestrianisation	of	Rue	 
de	Rennes.

•	 Highly accessible: the district is enclosed by 
several	major	rail	stations	and	underpinned	by	
an	effective	public	transit	system.	The	overland	
rail	stations	act	as	a	gateway	to	central	Paris	
and	the	Metro	is	highly	efficient,	operating	from	
5am	to	1am	from	Sunday	to	Thursday	and	 
5am	to	2am	on	Fridays	and	Saturdays.	Mobile	
phone reception is available on many sections 
of	the	Metro	and	two	lines	are	now	fully	
automated	(driverless).

•	 Highly residential:	the	area	is	highly	residential	
relative	to	many	city	centres.	Though	it	contains	
some	social	housing,	central	Paris	tends	to	
be	populated	by	the	wealthy	and	has	a	large	
rental	market.	There	is	a	small	pocket	of	social	
housing	around	the	Les	Halles	area.	

•	 A diverse retail and entertainment offer: 
although	central	Paris	is	better	known	as	a	
cultural	and	residential	centre,	its	retail	offer	
is	significant.	There	are	clusters	of	retail,	
particularly	luxury	shopping,	for	instance	
around	the	Champs	Elysées	area.	There	is	
also	a	relatively	diverse	retail	offer,	with	both	
high-end	stores	and	local,	independent	shops	
(particularly	food	outlets)	across	the	area.	

Key learning points for the West End of 
London

•	 Weekend transport opening hours: the central 
Paris transport system provides easy overland 
and	underground	access	across	the	district.	
The	later	opening	of	the	Metro	at	the	weekend	
keeps	the	city	moving	after	dark	and	is	
particularly	supportive	of	late-night	businesses	
such	as	restaurants,	bars	and	cafes.	

•	 Promoting ‘soft-transportation’: there has been 
a clear focus by the Paris City Government on 
enhancing	the	provision	of	liveability,	walkability	
and	‘soft-transportation’	across	central	Paris	
and	the	capital	as	a	whole.	The	public	realm,	
streetscape,	and	pedestrian	environment	have	
been	improved	through	pavement	widening,	
signage	improvements	and	the	reorganisation	of	
street	furniture.	In	addition,	the	vélib	cycle	hire	
scheme has been a tremendous success with 
20,000	bikes	in	1,800	bike	stations	every	300m	
across	the	city.	In	december	2011,	the	city	also	
introduced	its	first	electric	car	hire	and	sharing	
scheme	called	‘Autolib.’

•	 Development through keynote interventions: 
in	place	of	a	development	strategy	for	Central	
Paris,	city	leaders	have	chosen	to	target	the	
development	of	under-utilised	spaces	within	
the	area	to	maintain	its	success.	Outdated	and	
under-performing	locales	such	as	the	Les	
Halles	transport	interchange	and	shopping	
centre are under redevelopment and will 
provide	a	significant	boost	to	central	Paris	on	
completion.	On	the	horizon,	city	authorities	plan	
to increase the attractiveness of central Paris 
through	a	project	that	will	‘open	up’	the	right	
and	left	banks	of	the	Seine.

•	 Balancing land-uses:	conflicting	land	uses	
within central Paris are located apart from one 
another.	For	example,	the	bar	and	nightclubs	
of	the	east	and	north-eastern	neighbourhoods	
(e.g.	Bastille)	of	central	Paris	are	situated	some	
distance	from	the	residential	neighbourhoods	
to	the	south-west	of	the	area	(e.g.	the	7th	
arrondissement).	In	other	words,	night-time	
activity has been pushed towards areas of the 
city	and	central	city,	which	are	less	sensitive	to	
noise	and	other	associated	nuisances.
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•	 Supporting independent retailers: 
independent local shops are supported by the 
Paris City Government in order to maintain 
the character of and promote social cohesion 
within	central	Paris’s	neighbourhoods.	Within	
the 20 arrondissements of the City of Paris  
large	supermarkets	or	hypermarkets	are	
strictly	controlled.

Midtown Manhattan, New York City – case 
study summary 

•	 A highly multi-functional, international 
centre:	Midtown	Manhattan	describes	itself	
as	sitting	at	‘the	crossroads	of	the	world.’	
It	is	a	globally	significant	corporate,	retail,	
commercial and tourist destination and 
continues to thrive in spite of the economic 
downturn.	Midtown	comprises	several	distinct	
neighbourhoods	and	locales	such	as	Times	
Square,	the	diamond	district	and	the	areas	
around Grand Central Station and the Empire 
State	Building.	

•	 Clear development framework but no formal 
strategy:	Midtown	Manhattan	has	no	formal	
development	strategy.	Instead,	in	the	past	20	
years,	there	have	been	a	series	of	catalytic	
development	projects	and	major	infrastructure	
improvements that have reinforced the 
competitive	edge	of	the	area.	These	include	
the	redevelopment	of	Times	Square	(1992	to	
2000),	the	rejuvenation	of	Midtown	West	(2000	
to	2005),	the	Grand	Central	Terminal	project	
(completion	due	in	2014)	and	the	commercial	
re-zoning	of	East	Midtown	Manhattan	
(proposed),	creating	a	recognised	framework	
for	Midtown’s	development.	

•	 Changing trends and local challenges: there 
has been a shift in activity from downtown 
Manhattan	to	Midtown	Manhattan	in	recent	
years.	The	demise	of	the	Wall	Street	/	
downtown	Manhattan	district	as	purely	a	
financial	and	corporate	centre	(reinforced	by	
the	9/11	attack	on	the	World	Trade	Centre)	and	
its successful redevelopment as a more mixed 
use district has pushed corporate activity into 
Midtown.	This	has	reinforced	the	success	of	
the	Midtown	district	in	numerous	ways	but	
also raised local concerns about issues such 
as	pavement	overcrowding,	vehicular	traffic	
congestion	and	a	lack	of	affordable	office	space.

•	 City-level projects benefiting the area: there 
have	been	a	series	of	city-wide	initiatives	
that	have	significantly	benefited	Midtown	
Manhattan.	These	include,	for	example:	a	
crackdown	on	crime	and	nuisance	activity	(sex	
industry,	drugs,	street	crime),	the	creation	
and	success	of	Business	Improvement	
districts;	public	realm,	public	safety,	and	
cleanliness	initiatives;	and	projects	to	tackle	
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homelessness.	Taken	together,	these	initiatives	
have	transformed	the	attractiveness	of	Midtown	
Manhattan	and	encouraged	the	re-emergence	
of	family	entertainment	and	retail,	tourism,	and	
corporate	presence.

•	 Fostering accessibility:	the	Midtown	
Manhattan	public	transport	offer	is	excellent,	
with	24-hour	subway	and	excellent	bus	and	taxi	
services.	Higher	visitor	and	commuter	numbers	
have	accompanied	greater	intensity	of	the	land	
use	in	the	area.	To	relieve	congestion	and	boost	
capacity,	several	major	transport	projects	are	
in	progress	and	a	major	new	link	(Long	Island	
Railroad)	is	planned	at	Grand	Central	Terminal.	
The	construction	of	two	new	subway	sections	is	
underway.

Key learning points for the West End of 
London

•	 Providing financial incentives: City and state 
governments	have	the	fiscal	incentive	to	
tackle	problems	in	Midtown	Manhattan.	This	
has	translated	into	significant	and	sustained	
investment into the success of the district over 
the	past	20	years.

•	 24-7 mobility:	the	New	york	Subway	runs	24	
hours	a	day,	7	days	a	week.	Although	public	
safety	remains	an	issue,	the	service	is	regularly	
busy	late	into	the	night.	Track	maintenance	
is aided by the fact that that the system has 
enough	line-space	to	operate	services	and	
close	a	section	of	track	simultaneously.	Public	
transport mobility across the city is also 
facilitated	by	the	fact	that	passengers	may	
transfer between modes of transport for free 
within	two	hours	of	having	paid	a	fare.

•	 Combining keynote development projects with 
place management schemes: the potential 
positive	impact	of	interventions	in	Midtown	
Manhattan	has	been	maximised	through	the	
application	of	broader	place	management	
schemes	to	tackle	the	sex	and	drug	industries,	
crime	and	homelessness	and	bring	about	
improvements	in	public	realm	and	public	safety.	
These	have	combined	with	large-scale	and	
successful	area-based	redevelopment	projects	
at	Times	Square,	Grand	Central	Terminal,	
and	Midtown	West,	along	with	projects	in	East	
Midtown,	Penn	Station/Madison	Square	Garden,	
Hudson	yards,	and	others.	

•	 Promoting local representation:	local	groups	
in	Midtown	Manhattan	such	as	its	Business	
Improvement	districts	and	Community	Board	
have collaborated and lobbied hard to convince 
the	New	york	City	Government	that	their	
priorities	align	with	those	of	the	city	as	a	whole.	
This	has	generated	a	continued	commitment	to	
the	success	of	Midtown	Manhattan.

•	 Reducing nuisance crimes:	quality	of	life	
crimes and public nuisances have been 
reduced	through	tough	and	sophisticated	
policing	and	creative	sentencing	by	the	
Midtown	Manhattan	Court.	The	detection	of	and	
response to such issues has been enhanced by 
the implementation of the ‘311 service’ across 
the	city	–	a	new,	easy-to-remember	number	
to	call	to	access	non-emergency	municipal	
services.	



District Definition Composition Strategy Governance and Services

West End, 
London

•  Previously poorly defined but now 
more clearly demarcated to include 
a core and periphery

•  Includes parts of Kensington & 
Chelsea; Westminster; Camden; 
Southwark and Lambeth

•  Key locales: Soho, Oxford 
Street, Covent Garden, Mayfair, 
Knightsbridge and South 
Kensington)

•  Highly multi-functional with a strong retail, 
cultural and residential offer

•  86,600 firms in the core and 25,750 firms in 
the periphery in 2012

•  220,000 residents in Westminster, many of 
which live within West End wards

•  Unemployment 6.8% in the core and 10.0% in 
the periphery in 2012

•  47% of workers in the core commuted from 
outside London compared to 54% of workers 
in the periphery

•  No formal strategy for the West End as a whole
•  Designated one of London’s two international 

centres by the London Plan (2004, 2007, 2011)
•  Borough Core Strategies and the London CAZ 

strategy relate to the West End 
•  Major transport and area-based developments
•  Recent focus on marketing and promotion

•  No effective leadership body for the West End 
as a whole

•  Clear two-tier system: GLA and  
London Boroughs

•  GLA responsible for regeneration, economic 
development, police, transport and waste

•  London Boroughs responsible for planning, 
social services, housing and education

•  Other key stakeholders include: Transport for 
London, Residential Groups, BIDs, Special 
Interest Groups

Central and 
Western 
District, 
Hong Kong

•  Clearly defined administrative 
boundary, but blurring of activities 
into peripheral areas and fringe

•  Area of 1,255 ha
•  Key locales: Admiralty, Central/

Sheung Wan, Kennedy Town
•  Sits within highly boundaried island 

archipelago and wider south china 
Pearl River Delta Region. Long-
term growth and integration with 
mainland China

•  Strong corporate/office offer supported by a 
moderate retail and cultural offer

•  252,000 residents: relatively young and 
wealthy population with 2 social  
housing estates

•  300,000 daily commuters
•  Contains many of Hong Kong’s major  

tourist attractions 

•  Rapid growth and intensification supported by 
planning policies and infrastructure investment. 
Consequential pollution/congestion

•  No formal strategy for the district, addressed  
by city-wide policies.

•  Major transport and area-based  
development projects

•  Recent focus on conservation/heritage 
interventions

•  Emphasis on collaboration and discussion with 
stakeholders at district level to provide a bridge 
between people and CEO

•  Clear two-tier system: HKSAR Government 
and District Councils

•  HKSAR Government is powerful and provides 
comprehensive city-wide services

•  District Councils have no executive role but 
consult, facilitate and can exert influence

•  City Departments have representatives in  
the Districts

•  There is a district coordinator for the HKSAR 
Government and she addresses problems and 
co-ordination issues

•  20 hour public transport. Very low crime. Good 
taxi system

Midtown 
Manhattan, 
New York

•  Clear defined administrative 
boundary

•  Area of 414 ha
•  Key locales: Times Square, Grand 

Central Terminal, Rockefeller 
Centre, Diamond District, Empire 
State Building, Chrysler Building, 
UN District 

•  Highly mixed-use 
•  52,000 residents: relatively young and 

wealthy with 10% on income support
•  2.1 million daily commuters to Manhattan
•  Approximately 52 million tourist visits

•  No formal strategy for Midtown, but strong city-
policies on BIDs, crime, homeless, public realm, 
pedestrianisation, affordable housing, inclusive 
planning at address key issues for Midtown

•  Major transport and area-based development 
projects (roughly every 5 years) combined with 
continuous place management schemes have 
created an acknowledged strategic framework 
for Midtown

•  Strong integrated City Government with 
executive role for the Mayor and city 
departments

•  BIDs provide top-up public services and lobby, 
particularly on behalf of the management and 
development of commercial districts

•  Community Board 5 lobbies and represents 
local constituents but feels under-resourced 
and is worried about losing good members 
who serve on BIDs instead

•  24 hour subway system, good taxi system

Central 
Paris, Paris

•  Loosely defined area enclosed by 
several major overland rail stations

•  Key locales: Les Halles, the Latin 
Quarter, Place de la République, 
Rue de Rennes, Champs Elysées, 
the Louvres

•  Strong cultural, retail and residential offer 
supported by a moderate commercial offer

•  Relatively wealthy residents with a high 
proportion of rented households and a 
concentration of social housing around  
Les Halles

•  Visitor accommodation occupancy rates in 
Les Halles, Place de la République and Rue 
de Rennes areas over 80% annually

•  No formal strategy for the district but strong 
focus of City Government on whole of  
Central Paris

•  Major area-based development projects with a 
particular focus on under-utilised spaces

•  Focus on liveability, attractiveness, soft-
transport options and pedestrianisation

•  Strong executive role for the Mayor and city 
departments

•  Local ‘Maries’ lead engagement with local 
people and draw up local development plans, 
but the city government has executive power

•  20 hour public transport system with 21 hour 
at weekends. Poor taxi system, but  
very walkable
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District Definition Composition Strategy Governance and Services

West End, 
London

•  Previously poorly defined but now 
more clearly demarcated to include 
a core and periphery

•  Includes parts of Kensington & 
Chelsea; Westminster; Camden; 
Southwark and Lambeth

•  Key locales: Soho, Oxford 
Street, Covent Garden, Mayfair, 
Knightsbridge and South 
Kensington)

•  Highly multi-functional with a strong retail, 
cultural and residential offer

•  86,600 firms in the core and 25,750 firms in 
the periphery in 2012

•  220,000 residents in Westminster, many of 
which live within West End wards

•  Unemployment 6.8% in the core and 10.0% in 
the periphery in 2012

•  47% of workers in the core commuted from 
outside London compared to 54% of workers 
in the periphery

•  No formal strategy for the West End as a whole
•  Designated one of London’s two international 

centres by the London Plan (2004, 2007, 2011)
•  Borough Core Strategies and the London CAZ 

strategy relate to the West End 
•  Major transport and area-based developments
•  Recent focus on marketing and promotion

•  No effective leadership body for the West End 
as a whole

•  Clear two-tier system: GLA and  
London Boroughs

•  GLA responsible for regeneration, economic 
development, police, transport and waste

•  London Boroughs responsible for planning, 
social services, housing and education

•  Other key stakeholders include: Transport for 
London, Residential Groups, BIDs, Special 
Interest Groups

Central and 
Western 
District, 
Hong Kong

•  Clearly defined administrative 
boundary, but blurring of activities 
into peripheral areas and fringe

•  Area of 1,255 ha
•  Key locales: Admiralty, Central/

Sheung Wan, Kennedy Town
•  Sits within highly boundaried island 

archipelago and wider south china 
Pearl River Delta Region. Long-
term growth and integration with 
mainland China

•  Strong corporate/office offer supported by a 
moderate retail and cultural offer

•  252,000 residents: relatively young and 
wealthy population with 2 social  
housing estates

•  300,000 daily commuters
•  Contains many of Hong Kong’s major  

tourist attractions 

•  Rapid growth and intensification supported by 
planning policies and infrastructure investment. 
Consequential pollution/congestion

•  No formal strategy for the district, addressed  
by city-wide policies.

•  Major transport and area-based  
development projects

•  Recent focus on conservation/heritage 
interventions

•  Emphasis on collaboration and discussion with 
stakeholders at district level to provide a bridge 
between people and CEO

•  Clear two-tier system: HKSAR Government 
and District Councils

•  HKSAR Government is powerful and provides 
comprehensive city-wide services

•  District Councils have no executive role but 
consult, facilitate and can exert influence

•  City Departments have representatives in  
the Districts

•  There is a district coordinator for the HKSAR 
Government and she addresses problems and 
co-ordination issues

•  20 hour public transport. Very low crime. Good 
taxi system

Midtown 
Manhattan, 
New York

•  Clear defined administrative 
boundary

•  Area of 414 ha
•  Key locales: Times Square, Grand 

Central Terminal, Rockefeller 
Centre, Diamond District, Empire 
State Building, Chrysler Building, 
UN District 

•  Highly mixed-use 
•  52,000 residents: relatively young and 

wealthy with 10% on income support
•  2.1 million daily commuters to Manhattan
•  Approximately 52 million tourist visits

•  No formal strategy for Midtown, but strong city-
policies on BIDs, crime, homeless, public realm, 
pedestrianisation, affordable housing, inclusive 
planning at address key issues for Midtown

•  Major transport and area-based development 
projects (roughly every 5 years) combined with 
continuous place management schemes have 
created an acknowledged strategic framework 
for Midtown

•  Strong integrated City Government with 
executive role for the Mayor and city 
departments

•  BIDs provide top-up public services and lobby, 
particularly on behalf of the management and 
development of commercial districts

•  Community Board 5 lobbies and represents 
local constituents but feels under-resourced 
and is worried about losing good members 
who serve on BIDs instead

•  24 hour subway system, good taxi system

Central 
Paris, Paris

•  Loosely defined area enclosed by 
several major overland rail stations

•  Key locales: Les Halles, the Latin 
Quarter, Place de la République, 
Rue de Rennes, Champs Elysées, 
the Louvres

•  Strong cultural, retail and residential offer 
supported by a moderate commercial offer

•  Relatively wealthy residents with a high 
proportion of rented households and a 
concentration of social housing around  
Les Halles

•  Visitor accommodation occupancy rates in 
Les Halles, Place de la République and Rue 
de Rennes areas over 80% annually

•  No formal strategy for the district but strong 
focus of City Government on whole of  
Central Paris

•  Major area-based development projects with a 
particular focus on under-utilised spaces

•  Focus on liveability, attractiveness, soft-
transport options and pedestrianisation

•  Strong executive role for the Mayor and city 
departments

•  Local ‘Maries’ lead engagement with local 
people and draw up local development plans, 
but the city government has executive power

•  20 hour public transport system with 21 hour 
at weekends. Poor taxi system, but  
very walkable
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1.  The West End: A national and regional 
asset without a governance and 
incentive system

The	West	End	is	a	complex	place.	Its	core	can	
be	defined	as	representing	a	whole	or	part	of	
the	Westminster	wards	of	West	End,	St	James,	
Marylebone	High	Street,	Bryanston	and	dorset	
Square	and	Hyde	Park	together	with	parts	of	the	
Camden	Wards	adjacent	to	Covent	Garden	and	
Fitzrovia.	

The	West	End	makes	a	unique	and	substantial	
contribution to economic success and fiscal 
resources	in	the	UK,	and	it	plays	a	unique	part	in	
national	public	life	and	local	quality	of	life.

i.	 It	is	a	major	business	and	trade	hub	with	
diverse	world	class	specialisations	in	retail,	
finance,	media,	entertainment,	hospitality,	
fashion,	art,	culture,	and	design.	These	
activities	generate	substantial	revenues	for	the	
UK	Government	through	Business	Rates,	vAT	
and	employment	/	income	taxes.	

ii.	 The	West	End	also	provides	the	London	Region	
with	its	largest	single	source	of	jobs	and	its	
biggest	contribution	to	transport	revenues	and	
Community	Infrastructure	Levy.	

iii.	 The	West	End	is	Europe’s	premier	visitor	
destination and contains a rich mix of historic 
commercial	clusters	retail,	arts,	culture,	and	
entertainment	districts,	and	iconic	public	
spaces.	visitors	contribute	substantial	trade	
income	which	underpins	a	huge	range	of	
services	and	amenities	enjoyed	by	everyone.

iv.	 The	West	End	is	also	a	major	location	of	housing	
with a series of distinct residential districts that 
produce	high	levels	of	Council	Tax,	Stamp	duty,	
and	other	fees.	These	residential	districts	depend	
upon	cost	and	quality	of	life,	environmental	
standards,	and	public	health	standards.

But	the	West	End	is	under	threat	from	
environmental	deterioration	and	climate	change,	
dynamic	domestic	and	international	competition,	
changing	trends	in	commerce	and	lifestyle,	and	the	
failure,	so	far,	to	address	acute,	but	unintended,	
symptoms	of	success	and	growth.
The	West	End	lacks	a	longer-term	vision	for	the	
future	that	makes	it	robust	over	a	20-25	year	 
time	span.	

The	West	End	of	London	is	at	once	a	distinctive	
location	of	multiple	functions,	and	a	place	without	a	
naturally	coherent	governance	system.	

These	conclusions	are	evidenced	by	the	majority	
of respondents who submitted evidence to the 
Commission,	together	with	various	meetings	with	
business	leaders	and	stakeholders.

2. The West End governance problem

The	functional	area	of	the	West	End	is	a	very	wide	
geography,	given	the	nature	of	commuter	flows	in	
and	out	of	the	West	End,	the	nature	of	the	logistics	
used	by	businesses	and	people,	and	the	adjacent	
amenities	enjoyed	by	residents,	tourists,	workers,	
and	others.	The	‘core	West	End’	territory	spans	two	
local	authorities	(Westminster	City	Council	and	the	
London	Borough	of	Camden)	which	lead	on	local	
services,	and	is	supported	by	different	functions	of	
city-wide	government	under	the	Greater	London	
Authority	(transport,	policing,	planning,	housing	
investment,	emergency	services,	culture,	and	
economic	development/tourism/promotion).	
The	West	End	is	also	served	by	amenities	and	
facilities that are provided by national departments 
and nationally funded bodies that include 
universities,	hospitals,	galleries,	museums	and	
other	national	institutions.	It	is	also	the	seat	of	
Government	and	the	Royal	Household,	and	contains	
many	important	nationally	recognised	public	
spaces,	places	of	worship,	major	monuments	and	
sites	of	antiquity.	

The	West	End	also	has	strong	and	diverse	
residential and business communities who are 
active	in	the	life	of	the	area,	and	provide	substantial	
stakeholder	resources	and	opportunities	that	must	
be	optimised.	

despite	a	high	level	of	civic	pride	and	moral	
commitment for the activities of the West End from 
Governments	and	all	stakeholders,	there	is	much	to	
do	to	engage	these	multiple	players	in	a	systematic	
governance	of	the	West	End.	At	present,	these	
multiple	layers	and	sectors	of	governance	in	West	
End	can	act	in	separated	and	uncoordinated	ways.

Indeed,	the	West	End	brings	into	sharp	focus	
both	the	strengths	and	frailties	of	the	London	
governance	model:	there	is	strong	and	visible	
leadership	at	the	city-wide	level	through	the	
Mayor	and	the	infrastructure	which	supports	his	
office	and	a	range	of	key	city-wide	functions,	and	
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there are local services provided by the London 
boroughs.	But	there	is	little	or	no	alignment	around	
the delivery of shared priorities around specific 
economic	geographies	such	as	the	West	End.	A	
co-ordination	gap	between	local	and	City-wide	
Government is visible in many of the problems 
faced	in	the	West	End.

The	governance	challenge	is	how	to	engage	these	
multiple	players	in	a	systematic,	cohesive	and	co-
ordinated	way.	This	needs	to	provide:

•	 Better	integration:	there	is	a	need	for	a	better	
integrated	framework	for	place-shaping.	A	
compelling	illustration	of	this	is	the	need	to	
plan	for	the	impact	of	Crossrail,	in	the	way	
the	West	End	operates,	the	changes	to	its	
accessibility and the opportunity to create a 
different	public	realm.

•	 A	stronger	and	simpler	vision:	the	need	to	 
state,	simply	and	strongly,	a	compelling	
picture	of	what	the	West	End	is,	how	it	might	
develop and its critical importance to the 
UK.	A	compelling	illustration	is	the	need	to	
form a common perspective about climate 
change	and	the	need	to	prepare	for	more	
volatile	weather	systems,	potential	crises	and	
changed	behaviour.	Similar	illustrators	apply	in	
technological	opportunities.

•	 Simplicity	and	co-ordination:	there	is	a	
need to drive simplicity of leadership across 
institutions,	to	avoid	confusion	as	to	where	
responsibility and accountability lies and for 
co-ordinated	investment,	service	delivery	and	
speaking	up	for	the	West	End.

•	 Stronger	tackling	of	externalities:	the	
unintended	consequence	of	current	
arrangements	is	a	failure	sufficiently	to	tackle	
the	externalities	associated	with	success.	For	
example,	the	costs	and	consequences	of	high	
and	growing	levels	of	international	private	
wealth	and	investment,	the	challenges	of	a	
vigorous	but	sometimes	low	quality	 
night-time	economy.

•	 Stronger	voice	for	adequate	funding:	the	iconic	
West	End	looked	terrific	through	the	Olympics	
–	it	is	necessary	that	the	distinctive	funding	
needs	of	the	West	End	are	promoted.

For	the	West	End	to	overcome	these	challenges,	a	

new	leadership	and	governance	model	is	required.	
Getting	this	right	extends	beyond	the	West	End.	It	is	
about	winning	the	argument	for	greater	devolution	
to	London	as	a	whole,	and	developing	the	base	for	
agreements	between	the	Mayor	and	individual	and	
groups	of	boroughs	to	ensure	effective	delivery	
arrangements	are	brought	forward.	

This	is	a	debate	which	is	not	only	taking	place	
in	London.	It	is	happening	everywhere	and	the	
challenge	for	London	is	to	rise	to	it.	This	provides	
an important part the necessary context for the 
Commission’s	proposals	for	the	West	End.

3.  A city and local government-led 
solution

In	their	evidence	to	the	Commission,	Westminster	
City	Council	and	the	London	Borough	of	Camden	
both	argued	that	it	is	time	for	a	more	coherent	
framework	for	the	West	End.

The	Commission	agrees	with	this	and	would	
support	local	initiatives	which	set	a	new	framework	
for	co-ordinated	leadership	and	which	recognises	
the	important	role	of	all	government	players,	and	
better	integrates	their	actions	and	efforts.	

Any successful partnership must be founded upon 
shared	ambitions,	objectives	and	programmes	
which	have	clear	outcomes.	It	is	also	the	case	that	
the most successful partnerships are the result of 
hard	work,	in	some	cases	over	many	years.	Many	
of	the	people	and	organisations	who	we	have	met	
since	the	Commission	was	established,	including	
the	Leaders	of	Camden	and	Westminster,	have	
suggested	that	material	differences	in	policies	
between the two principal local authorities could 
be	significant	barriers	to	robust	and	formal	
partnership	structures	being	established.	On	the	
other	hand,	others	have	suggested	that	to	the	
extent	there	are	such	differences,	and	these	can	
be	overstated,	they	have	not	prevented	a	number	of	
practical achievements which are the direct result 
of	good	working	relationships	at	member	and	
officer	level.

The	incentives	for	this	pattern	of	joint	working	
in	the	West	End	need	to	be	integrated	so	that	
all	‘place	shaping’	functions	are	aligned	around	
key	priorities.	This	shall	include	Mayoral	city-
wide	functions	such	as	transport,	planning,	low	
carbon,	economic	development	and	promotion	
as	well	as	local	services	such	as	housing,	other	
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neighbourhood	management	and	 
street	management.

Without new incentives and reforms that are 
negotiated	by	and	with	the	Mayor,	the	bar	is	set	
too	low,	key	city-wide	functions	will	remain	outside	
the	remit	of	the	structures,	and	local	historical	
tensions	will	not	be	overcome.	What	the	West	
End	needs	is	not	just	a	structure	focused	on	local	
services,	although	that	would	be	an	improvement,	
but	a	focus	where	all	‘place-shaping’	functions	are	
aligned	around	key	priorities.	This	should	include	
city-wide	functions	such	as	transport,	planning,	
low	carbon,	economic	development	including	
visitor	services,	policing,	as	well	as	local	services	
such	as	key	local	services	such	as	housing,	other	
neighbourhood	management	services	and	 
street	management.	

4.  Emerging elements of the  
incentive framework

The	West	End	Commission	has	been	undertaking	its	
work	at	the	same	time	as	important	developments	
in	the	incentives,	reform	and	devolution	process	for	
London	are	in	train.	These	include:

•	 dialogue	between	the	Mayor	of	London	and	
the Government over the best means to 
finance London and to enable it to maximise its 
contribution	to	national	fiscal	resources.

•	 The	London	Finance	Commission	which	is	
looking	on	how	to	better	finance	London	
overall and the extent to which new financial 
instruments	can	be	justified.

•	 The	development	of	thinking	between	London	
Councils	and	the	Mayor	as	to	how	City	deal	
type	arrangements	can	be	introduced	at	sub-
regional	level,	of	which	the	Westminster/
Central London Forward proposals are  
an	example.

•	 Ongoing	discussions	about	the	impact	of	the	
Heseltine	review.

•	 developing	ideas,	such	as	from	Tri-borough	
about	public	service	reform	(e.g.	integrated	
health	and	social	care,	skills	and	employment	
and	the	justice	system)	and	geographically	
specific	proposals	such	as	the	Tottenham	 
Task	Force

These	different	streams	of	analysis	and	

negotiations	will	come	together	in	the	Summer	
of	2013	to	provide	a	better	basis	for	considering	
governance	of	the	West	End.	When	addressing	the	
challenges	that	need	to	be	met	to	underpin	the	long	
term economic success of the West End some of 
the	incentives	required	become	clear:	

i. Investment; the London Finance Commission 
chaired	by	Tony	Travers	will	be	reporting	soon	
on	the	long-term	financing	of	London.	It	has	
been confirmed to us that this will examine 
the	scope	for	City	deal-type	of	arrangements	
where,	in	return	for	access	for	a	share	of	the	
growth	in	Business	Rates	and	other	taxes	
such	as	Stamp	duty	and	a	new	Tourism	Tax,	
increased	investment	which	is	geared	to	
enhancing	the	economic	success	of	the	area	
can	be	justified.	

	 The	West	End	could	be	a	beneficiary	of	such	
new	arrangements	if	a	clear	case	is	made	for	
the need to enhance the incentive for the West 
End	economy.	Robust	and	effective	partnership	
structures	involving	business	as	well	as	local	
government	will	be	an	essential	pre-requisite	to	
creating	the	evidential	base	and	the	necessary	
accountability to support the delivery of these 
types	of	arrangements.

ii. Devolution;	Following	the	Heseltine	review,	
Government has made clear its commitment 
to	work	with	local	government	on	devolution	
of	powers	(e.g.	for	skills/work	programmes)	
and	whatever	can	be	negotiated	at	a	London-
level there will always be a place for effective 
local	delivery	arrangements.	How	residents	in	
Westminster	and	neighbouring	areas	improve	
their	accessibility	to	West	End	jobs	will	be	one	
of	the	influences	on	future	success.	Effective	
partnership	structures	will	be	key	to	ensuring	
there	are	effective	local	delivery	arrangements.

iii. Public service reform: Westminster City 
Council	(within	Tri-borough)	has	been	at	the	
leading-edge	in	the	area	of	public	service	
reform	initiative	(for	example,	integrated	Health	
and	Social	Care,	Employability,	Justice).	The	
case	for	joining	up	key	public	services	has	
never	been	stronger.	How	the	street	scene	is	
better	managed	and	regulated,	how	functioning	
housing	markets	are	addressed	within	and	
beyond	traditional	local	boundaries,	and	
how	planning,	licensing,	policing	and	other	
policies	are	co-ordinated	are	all	live	issues	to	
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which	strong	governance	and	leadership	are	
essential.

iv. Flexibilities and opt-outs: there are a number 
of	areas	of	both	regional	and	national	planning	
guidance,	licensing	rules	and	the	regulation	
of local development and commercial 
environments where the West End’s interests 
(and	national	interests)	run	counter	to	the	
prevailing	trends	in	policy.	In	these	cases	it	
should	be	possible	to	negotiate	opt-outs	and	
flexibilities	for	the	West	End	if	a	strong	and	
well	argued	case	is	made	by	the	two	boroughs	
acting	together.

All	of	these	important	innovations	require	not	just	
robust and effective leadership structures but also 
a	clear	evidential	base	to	underpin	a	high	quality	
vision	about	the	future	of	the	area,	how	the	different	
programmes	of	partners	are	to	be	aligned	so	that	
outcomes	are	maximised,	and	a	clear	basis	is	
created	for	measuring	progress	and	performance.

Such	partnerships	are	also	the	key	to	unlocking	the	
door	to	influencing	Government	policy.	The	case	
for	flexibilities	on	planning	and	regulatory	policies,	
for	example,	would	be	much	stronger	if	these	
were seen to be a fundamental part of an overall 
vision	for	the	area,	and	evidenced	through	a	robust	
partnership	structure.	

5.  Key elements for a partnership 
structure

The	core	recommendation	of	the	WEC	is	the	need	for	
new	partnership,	incentives,	and	reform	processes	
to	underpin	strong	leadership,	investment,	and	
management	of	the	West	End	as	a	whole.	

The	Commission	does	not	wish	to	be	overly	
prescriptive	in	its	recommendations,	recognising	
that it is the responsibility of the democratic 
leadership	of	the	local	authorities	to	design	the	
detailed	reforms	in	negotiation	with	the	Mayor	
of	London.	However,	to	be	successful,	the	new	
arrangements	need	to	be	able	to	achieve	some	
specific outcomes over time that includes:

i. Recognition	by	city-wide	and	national	
Government	of	the	highly	valuable	and	complex	
roles that the West End plays in London and 
national	life,	and	underline	the	importance	
of	the	West	End	being	managed	in	a	way	
that	will	achieve	shared	aims	and	objectives	

simultaneously with consistent and ambitious 
leadership.	Amongst	these	the	West	End	must	
continue	to	provide	a	high	and	improving	quality	
of	life	for	all	of	its	residents.

ii. Integrated city-wide and local governance 
whereby	the	Mayor	and	boroughs	are	able	
to	deliver	integrated	programmes	of	place-
shaping	and	place	management	services	and	
investment.

iii. Engage national Government to achieve 
a	firm	commitment	that	national	assets,	
policies,	regulations	and	programmes	will	be	
customised	to	meet	the	precise	requirements	
of	West	End	for	the	long-term,	including	
appropriate	regulatory	flexibilities	and	opt-outs	
where	these	are	justified.

iv. Increase the availability of public investment 
in the West End and improve the flexibility of 
public finance streams so that the West End 
can	optimise	the	efficiency	of	investment,	and	
achieve	better	integration	of	resources.

v. Create a strategic vision, agenda, and 
programme for the leadership and 
management	of	the	West	End	which	will	
be	compelling	for	government,	residents,	
commuters,	visitors,	investors	and	businesses	
so	that	there	is	a	high	level	of	co-investment	in	
shared	agendas	and	solutions.

vi. Provide clear and compelling messages to 
external investors that the West End provides 
unique	opportunities	that	can	be	realised	
through	sound	planning	and	appraisal	
processes,	and	within	acceptable	time	frames.

vii. Develop a sound and sustainable programme 
of	joint	marketing	of	the	West	End	for	activities	
that	are	contested	through	competitive	markets	
such	as	domestic	and	international	tourism,	
entertainment	and	retail,	business	and	
institutional	investment,	cultural	activities	 
and	events,	celebrations	and	festivals,	students	
and	investors.

viii.	develop	detailed	medium-term solutions for 
key	West	End	challenges	that	include:

 a.	 	Growth	and	investment	in	infrastructure,	
utilities,	amenities	and	buildings;	

 b.	 	Tackling	socio-economic	disadvantage	 
and polarisation;
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 c.	 	Addressing	the	challenges	of	providing	
affordable	housing	in	relevant	geographies	
for	West	End	workers	and	residents;

 d.	 	Enhancing	skills	and	ensuring	that	residents	
can	access	the	jobs	the	West	End	continues	
to create;

 e.  Carbon reduction and climate  
change	adaptability;	

 f.	 	Addressing	pollution,	air	quality,	and	other	
environmental imperatives;

 g.	 	Increasing	connectivity	and	accessibility	of	
the	West	End	throughout	the	working	day	
and	night;	

 h.	 	Tackling	violent	and	nuisance	crimes;
 i.	 	Improving	public	realm/spaces	and	

amenities	to	support	the	quality	of	life	and	
commercial performance of the West End; 
and

 j.	 	Managing	the	visitor	economy	in	ways	which	
support	the	wider	roles	of	the	West	End.

ix.	 develop	longer-term perspectives on the 
impacts	of	climate	change,	other	environmental	
threats,	new	technologies,	and	social	change	
on	the	West	End.	

The	depth	and	breadth	of	these	issues	would	
suggest	that,	following	extensive	engagement	with	
all	stakeholders	and	wider	public	consultation,	
there	is	a	critical	requirement	to	develop	a	
compelling	strategic	framework	which	pulls	
together	these	inter-related	themes.	This	would	
provide	the	essential	West	End	‘big	picture’	and	
a	platform	for	determining	priorities,	aligning	
investment	programmes,	and	demonstrating	the	
added value and outcomes which can be captured 
and	the	contribution	of	the	different	agencies,	
including	business,	to	ensure	effective	delivery.

6. New Partnership Proposals

Our	proposals	have	implications	for	local,	sub-
city,	city-wide	and	national	Government,	as	well	as	
partnership	with	citizens,	business,	and	 
other	organisations.

City wide level: the Mayor and GLA
6.1 London Finance Commission: new 
framework for incentives and reform.
The	London	Finance	Commission	will	report	in	
May	2013	after	the	West	End	Commission	has	
reported.	The	West	End	Commission	understands	
the LFC will recommend both devolution of some 
financial flows and instruments and the creation 

of	new	revenue-raising	mechanisms.	Analysis	
undertaken	by	the	OECd	supports	the	thrust	of	
these	proposals.

In addition we would observe that the opportunity 
facing	London	is	not	just	about	increasing	the	
amount of public finances available to support 
investment	and	services	in	the	capital.	It	is	also	
fundamentally	about	using	such	resources	to	
incentivise	enhanced	governance	that	promotes	
growth	and	efficiency	better.

The	London	Finance	Commission	is	focusing	upon	
investment and aspects of devolution which will 
require	some	new	delivery	arrangements	to	justify	
the	proposals.	There	are	clear	additional	drivers	
which	need	to	be	addressed	as	well,	public	service	
reform	being	one.	Joining-up	key	public	services	
is	about	efficiency,	which	is	vitally	important.	
There	is	also	the	need	to	reduce	dependency	and	
create	the	platform	for	growth	through	functioning	
housing	markets,	skills	and	labour	market	
productivity.	These	operate	within	and	beyond	
borough	boundaries.	If	devolution	and	growth	are	
to	be	driven,	and	rising	population	challenges	of	
London	are	to	be	met,	new	partnership	and	delivery	
structures	have	to	be	identified	and	created.

In	the	rest	of	England	the	Government	is	taking	
solid	steps	to	combine	enhance	revenue	raising	by	
Local	Government	with	improved	governance	and	
co-ordination.

In	London,	it	will	be	for	the	Mayor	to	develop,	
in	consultation	with	the	London	Councils,	a	
framework	for	enhanced	investment	and	improved	
governance.	The	insight	from	the	WEC	is	that	
this	framework	should	include	not	just	city-wide	
investment	but	also	the	ability	to	encourage	
enhanced	investment	and	improved	governance	for	
critical	functional	places	at	the	sub-city	level:	such	
as	the	West	End.

Our	view	is	that	two	important	reforms	are	required	
to secure the future of the West End and to enable 
it	to	continue	to	make	a	major	contribution	to	jobs,	
taxes,	revenues,	trade,	and	productivity	in	the	UK.

i.	 The	first	level	is	central London.	The	challenges	
faced	by	the	West	End	are	unique,	due	to	its	
historic	and	mature	built	environment,	the	
intensity	and	diversity	of	its	activity,	the	specialist	
clusters	and	niches,	and	the	co-existence	of	
commercial,	residential,	cultural,	regal,	and	
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governmental	functions	in	one	location.	But	
central	London	as	a	whole	is	increasingly	subject	
to the same drivers and pressures as the West 
End,	and	arguably	requires	a	similar	reform	in	
governance	and	co-ordination	underpinned	by	
new investment and better incentives to achieve 
public	services	outcomes.

ii.	 The	second	is	at	the	local level where the West 
End	requires	a	combination	of	more	coherent	
and	strategic	governance	achieved	through	
better	integration	and	synchronisation	of	efforts	
between	local	and	city-wide	government.	This	
needs to be enhanced both with incentives for 
co-operation	and	with	increased	investment	
(especially	in	services,	place	management,	
infrastructure,	and	housing)	resulting	from	
better	performance.	The	devolution	of	some	
portion	of	Business	Rates	and	a	possible	
Tourism	Tax	for	the	West	End,	in	combination	
with	such	governance	reforms,	will	create	an	
important new platform for the West  
End’s	future.

In	London	a	programme	of	governance	reform,	
linked	with	enhanced	financial	systems,	can	only	
come about if:

•	 It	is	agreed	by	the	Mayor	of	London	and	 
central	Government.

•	 It	is	led	by	the	Mayor	in	partnership	with	
London	Councils.

•	 It	provides	scope	for	integrated	governance	
solutions	that	combine	city-wide	and	local	tiers.

•	 It	stimulates	groups	of	boroughs	to	seek	to	
pursue	mutual	collaboration,	common	reforms,	
and	enhanced	incentives	through	integrated	
governance	with	each	other	and	key	parts	of	
the	GLA.

6.2 London-wide reform and incentive 
programme
It is therefore a primary recommendation of 
the	WEC	that	the	Mayor	of	London	and	London	
Councils	work	together	to	achieve	stronger	
strategic	governance	and	enhanced	investment	 
and incentives for the West End and central 
London,	linked	to	the	outcomes	of	the	London	
Finance	Commission.

Central London Level.
6.3 A strengthened central London alliance is 
needed.	This	should	be	the	over-arching	focus	for	
collaboration	at	inter-borough	level,	the	spatial	
focus	where	a	deal	with	the	Mayor	on	incentives	is	
made,	the	focus	for	strategic	planning	and	thinking,	
and	the	alignment	of	public	sector	programmes	
and	priorities.	This	would	co-ordinate	the	growth	
(transport,	housing,	economic	development	etc)	
and	reform	agendas	of	individual	boroughs	and	
across	administrative	boundaries.	It	would	be	a	
matter for the London Finance Commission to 
offer	suggestions	on	precise	definition	and	whether	
there	should	be	legislative	changes	to	enable	these	
to	become	statutory	Combined	Authorities.

West End Level.
6.4 West End partnership: a local partnership of 
city-wide,	local	government	and	civic	and	business	
organisations,	including	police	and	TfL,	which	will	
focus	on	the	strategy	for	the	West	End	area	and	
overseeing	it’s	operational	delivery.	Some	early	
priorities	are	to	better	manage	areas	of	tension	and	
concern,	to	build	a	compelling	vision	for	the	future	
of	the	West	End,	better	engage	in	both	positioning	
and	marketing	the	West	End,	to	plan,	in	detail,	for	
the	post-Crossrail	world	of	2018,	and	to	plan	for	a	
low	carbon	and	more	energy	efficient	West	End.

6.5 A Senior Executive support for the West End: 
a	team,	reporting	to	a	senior	manager,	dedicated	
to	make	the	detailed	partnership	processes	work	
day by day; to provide a clear focus for executive 
action	and	co-ordination	of	the	activities	of	a	range	
of	stakeholders	the	Commission	believes	that	
such	a	post	is	necessary.	This	senior	manager	
would	report	to	the	West	End	partnership.	The	
precise	job	description	and	title	for	the	post	should	
be	determined	by	the	West	End	partnership.	It	
should be a matter for Westminster City Council 
in particular to determine in consultation with 
other	stakeholders	whether	this	should	become	an	
employee of the Council so that it is supported by 
the Chief Executive of the Council and the rest of 
his	management	team.

These	proposals	will	not	erode	local	democracy	
–	indeed,	they	will	strengthen	it.	It	will	be	
easier	to	engage	residents	on	the	full	range	of	
functions	which	impact	on	their	daily	lives,	easier	
to determine local priorities which impact on 
localities	as	attractive	places	to	live,	work	and	
visit; enable local members to play the fullest 
part	in	representing	their	local	areas;	and	enable	
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individual	boroughs	to	positively	influence	other	
service providers to shape their policies and 
programmes	to	meet	the	priorities	of	their	places.	
It	will	also	enable	the	Mayor	to	deliver	his	growth	
and	reform	priorities.

National level.
6.6 A renewed support for the capital  
city district  

The	West	End	is	not	just	the	local	environment	
for	Whitehall,	Westminster,	The	Royal	Household,	
and	the	central	Royal	Parks.	It	is	also	the	national	
centre	of	museums,	galleries,	theatre,	arts,	and	live	
entertainment.	The	West	End	includes	iconic	public	
spaces	such	as	Trafalgar	and	Leicester	Squares	
and	the	majority	of	the	international	embassies	
and	centres	of	diplomacy.	yet,	despite	national	
significance	and	the	costs	and	consequence	of	
hosting	national	assets,	none	of	these	activities	are	
either	factored	into	how	the	West	End	is	managed	
or	resourced.	There	is	no	fiscal	or	financial	
incentive to optimise the performance of the West 
End	as	the	UK’s	capital	city	district.

The	WEC	therefore	recommends	that	national	
Government should address the West End in  
three ways:

•	 It	should	develop	an	agreement	with	the	Mayor	
of	London	and	boroughs	on	means	to	better	
share revenues and resources derived from the 
West	End	with	the	West	End.

•	 It	should	encourage	national	Government	
entities with a presence in the West End 
to become active partners in West End 
governance	and	leadership.

•	 It	should	play	an	ongoing	role	in	monitoring	
progress	in	the	West	End.

7. Weighing the options.

Attention	needs	to	be	given	to	the	alternatives	and	
consequences	of	different	paths.	

•	 Option 1. Improved Local Services.	This	
is	what	would	happen	now	without	major	
intervention;	re-arranging	the	deck	chairs	
around	local	borough	services	with	little	or	
no	influence	on	key	city-wide	services.	No	
incentive	for	boroughs	to	overcome	tensions	
(political	or	otherwise).	Some	progress	

possible,	e.g.	more	joining	up	at	street	
management	level	as	an	example;	but	West	
End	deserves	more	given	its	national	and	
international role and comparisons with its 
peers	throughout	the	world.	

or
•	 Option 2. Strategic place-shaping.	The	

platform	for	genuine	devolution	with	all	key	
functions	discharged	through	a	new	structure	
underpinned	by	a	Mayoral-led	City	deal	
Agreement	involving	a	range	of	boroughs	and	
the	Mayor	with	a	clear	plan,	priorities	identified	
with	outcomes	related	to	growth,	public	
sector	reform	and	planning	for	a	low	carbon	
future.	Ambitious,	controversial	and	testing	for	
everyone	but	the	way	ahead.

The	critical	requirement	here	is	to	develop	a	
compelling	Strategic	Framework	which	pulls	
together	these	separate	but	inter-related	themes	
into	one	single	document	following	extensive	
engagement	with	all	stakeholders	and	wider	public	
consultation.	This	would	provide	the	essential	
platform	for	determining	priorities,	aligning	
investment	programmes,	demonstrating	the	added	
value and outcomes which can be captured and 
the	contribution	of	the	different	agencies	including	
business	to	ensure	effective	delivery.

Conclusions and recommendations 

The	West	End	is	the	heart	of	the	global	city	
with	significant	economic	impact	for	the	United	
Kingdom	as	a	whole.	Its	range	and	concentration	
of	internationally	prestigious	institutions	and	
significant	business	and	tourist	activity	make	
it	quite	unique.	The	costs	and	consequence	of	
hosting	such	national	assets	are	considerable,	
but are not factored into how the West End is 
managed	or	resourced.	There	is	no	existing	fiscal	
or financial incentive to optimise the performance 
of	the	West	End	as	the	UK’s	capital	city	district.	
The	Government	should	recognise	the	financial	
pressures on the area and address the  
incentive	issue.

The	West	End	is	a	key	national	and	regional	asset	
without	a	naturally	coherent	governance	and	
incentive	system.	This	was	seen	as	the	single	
biggest	weakness	by	the	overwhelming	number	of	
respondents to the Commission’s public call for 
evidence,	and	was	also	a	consistent	concern	raised	
by	business	leaders.	The	Commission	agrees	with	
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their	analysis	that	this	fundamental	weakness	must	
be	corrected	if	the	West	End’s	long	term	success	as	
a	place	to	live,	work,	visit	and	invest	is	to	be	actively	
promoted. A	coherent	governance	and	incentive	
system is also necessary to ensure the full and 
proper	co-ordination	of	all	public	services.	This	
includes	how	the	street	scene	is	better	managed	
and	regulated,	how	functioning	housing	markets	
are	addressed	beyond	traditional	local	boundaries,	
how	planning,	licensing,	policing	and	other	
services	are	co-ordinated	and	how	all	residents	are	
equipped	with	the	skills	they	need	to	access	jobs.	A	
coherent	governance	and	incentive	system	is	also	
needed	to	overcome	the	unintended	consequences	
of	the	current	arrangements,	particularly	a	
failure	to	tackle	the	externalities	associated	with	
success.	These	include	the	costs	and	impacts	of	
high	and	growing	private	wealth	and	investment,	
the	challenges	of	a	vigorous	night-time	economy,	
intensive use of transport and roads for different 
purposes	and	the	multiplicity	of	different	messages	
in	managing	and	promoting	the	area.

New	arrangements	must	grip	strongly	a	number	
of	requirements,	including:	the	need	to	develop	an	
integrated	framework	for	place-shaping,	create	the	
essential	platform	for	building	a	compelling	vision	
for	the	West	End’s	long	term	future,	and	develop	
the	necessary	programme	of	implementation	which	
embraces	the	activities	of	the	full	range	of	local	and	
sub-regional	services	(including	transport)	within	a	
context	of	clearly	defined,	integrated	and	 
evidenced	priorities.

A	new	leadership	and	governance	model	is	
required,	but	getting	this	right	extends	beyond	the	
West	End.	It	is	also	about	winning	the	argument	
for	greater	devolution	for	London	as	a	whole,	and	
developing	the	base	for	agreements	between	
the	Mayor	and	individual	boroughs	or	groups	of	
boroughs	to	ensure	effective	delivery	arrangements	
are	brought	forward.	These	agreements	should	
cover	investment,	devolution,	public	service	reform	
and	flexibilities	around	regulatory	and	planning	
functions which meet the specific needs of the 
West	End.

Overall devolution for London: this is a radical 
reform	programme	which	will	only	come	about	if	
it	is	agreed	by	the	Mayor	and	central	Government;	
if	it	is	led	by	the	Mayor	in	partnership	with	London	
Councils,	if	it	provides	the	scope	for	integrated	
governance	solutions	which	combine	city-wide	
and	local	tiers	of	government;	and	if	it	stimulates	

London	boroughs	to	pursue	collaborative	models	of	
reform and service delivery with each other  
and	with	key	parts	of	the	Greater	London	 
Authority	(GLA).

Sub-regional arrangements within London: at 
central	London	level	a	strengthened	alliance	is	
required,	which	could	be	the	overarching	focus	for	
collaboration	at	inter-borough	level,	and	the	spatial	
focus	where	a	deal	with	the	Mayor	on	growth,	
reform	and	incentives	can	be	made.	This	is	a	
matter where the Commission expects the London 
Finance Commission to offer more detailed advice 
when	it	reports	shortly.

Place shaping arrangements for the West End: 
a	new	West	End	partnership	is	required	involving	
appropriate	local	boroughs,	the	Mayor	and	city-
wide	functions	such	as	transport	and	policing,	
and	business	which	provides	the	strategic	place-
shaping	capacity.	Its	earliest	priority	should	be	
to produce a clear plan with priorities identified 
related	to	growth	and	reform	and	to	plan	for	a	
low-carbon	future.	The	plan	should	be	compelling	
and	evidenced,	and	should	be	produced	following	
consultation	with	residents,	business,	local	
authorities	and	other	stakeholders.

A Senior Executive support for the West End should 
be	secured:	a	team,	reporting	to	a	senior	manager,	
dedicated	to	make	the	detailed	partnership	
processes	work	day-by-day;	to	provide	a	clear	
focus	for	executive	action	and	co-ordination	of	the	
activities	of	a	range	of	stakeholders.	This	senior	
manager	would	report	to	the	West	End	partnership.	
It should be a matter for the West End partnership 
to	agree	the	detailed	job	description	and	title	for	
this	post.	It	should	be	a	matter	for	Westminster	City	
Council	in	particular	to	determine,	in	consultation	
with	other	stakeholders,	whether	this	should	
become an employee of the council so that it is 
supported by the council’s Chief Executive and the 
rest	of	his	management	team.
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Major issues

•	 Planning	for	the	impact	of	Crossrail	on	streets,	
the West End as a place and the wider  
transport	network

•	 Managing	increasing	demand	on	transport	
networks	through	improvement	of	both	‘hard’	
and ‘soft’ transport provision

•	 Ensuring	that	the	transport	network	is	
responsive to the demands of the West End as a 
24-hour	city	

•	 Ensuring	a	place-based,	strategic	approach	to	
policymaking	and	decision-making	on	 
transport infrastructure

•	 Ensuring	a	coherent	approach	to	road	space	
allocation	between	modes	that	recognises	the	
multiple pressures on the West End’s road 
network	while	accommodating	the	anticipated	
increase in footfall

•	 Maintaining	and	strengthening	the	unique	
sense of place of the West End’s streets

•	 Making	better	use	of	secondary	and	‘hidden’	
street	assets	in	the	West	End,	improving	
linkages	and	wayfinding	and	improving	
accessibility	and	experience	for	pedestrians,	
particularly	with	regard	to	older	and	 
younger	people.

Analysis

The	West	End	lies	at	the	core	of	the	capital’s	
underground	and	bus	network,	providing	excellent	
accessibility	for	visitors	to	the	area.	The	congestion	
charge	has	applied	for	ten	years	and	has	reinforced	
the dominance of public transport for personal 
travel	to	and	around	the	West	End.	With	the	
completion	of	Crossrail	(expected	in	2018/19)	and	
the	major	improvements	to	Thameslink	on	the	West	
End’s	eastern	flank,	accessibility	will	be	further	
improved,	offering	an	important	opportunity	for	the	
West	End	but	also	considerable	challenges.	

The	main	West	End	streets	are	prime	assets:	
internationally renowned and in themselves 
constituting	distinctive	and	valuable	brands	and	
significant	visitor	attractions,	enjoyed	mainly	on	
foot.	At	the	conjunctions	of	the	main	streets	are	
a	set	of	landmark	squares	that	also	form	the	key	
transport	hubs,	served	by	interchanges	on	the	
Underground.

The	Commission’s	approach	to	transport	and	
streets	has	therefore	been	to	recognise,	on	the	one	
hand,	the	demand	and	supply	pressures	around	
transport	provision	and	the	logistics	of	supporting	
the West End’s diverse activity base; and on the 
other,	the	essential	need	to	retain	and	strengthen	
the	unique	sense	of	place	provided	by	the	West	
End’s	streets	and	public	spaces.	

As	discussed	elsewhere	in	this	report,	the	
fragmentation	of	leadership,	the	operational	
complexity	and	problems	around	co-ordination	
have	contributed	significantly	to	the	difficulties	in	
articulating	the	strategic	approach	to	transport	
issues	that	will	be	crucial	in	the	post-Crossrail	
West	End.	Working	with	existing	leadership	
structures	in	seeking	to	deliver	on	the	priorities	
discussed	below	would	be	extremely	challenging.	
Additionally,	the	broad	scope	of	the	Commission’s	
work	and	the	limited	time	available	means	that	in	
the	absence	of	detailed	study	and	analysis	(well	
beyond	the	capacity	of	the	Commission)	concrete	
recommendations on some of the very detailed 
and	complex	operational	transport	issues	affecting	
the	West	End,	especially	where	unintended	
consequences	would	need	to	be	considered,	have	
been	impossible	to	pass	judgment	on.	Instead,	
based on the evidence we have received and other 
discussions	and	input,	we	believe	that,	should	the	
Commission’s analysis and recommendations 
around	governance	and	leadership	be	accepted,	
a	new	West	End	partnership	should	tackle	these	
major	issues	as	a	priority	as	part	of	developing	an	
overarching,	place-based	transport	framework	for	
the West End: 

Transport
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Source:	Terry	Farrell,	New	West	End	Company	Conference	November	
2012

Ensuring balance between multiple functions on 
the West End road network. An	overarching	place-
based	framework	for	the	West	End	should	address	
the fact that the West End’s iconic main streets are 
under	pressure	to	accommodate	multiple	functions.	
These	include	the	largest	retail	environment	in	
the	UK	and	–	with	side	streets	often	subject	to	
significant	traffic	restrictions	–	significant	through-
traffic	including	almost	the	entire	bus	network,	
taxis,	service	and	emergency	vehicles.	Many	critical	
intersections,	such	as	at	Marble	Arch	and	St	Giles’	
Circus,	are	also	home	to	significant	redevelopment	
sites,	increasing	pressure	on	both	pedestrian	and	
vehicular	space,	including	bus	layover	space.

Managing traffic and travel demand and road 
safety:	increasing	pressures	on	the	West	End’s	
transport	infrastructure,	particularly	post-
Crossrail,	need	to	be	addressed	as	part	of	a	
holistic	strategy.	The	management	of	street	
space	is	seen	as	a	continuing	process	of	balance	
between	conflicting	needs	by	both	TfL	and	the	
borough	councils	that	have	responsibility	for	the	

local	street	network.	West	End	road	traffic	speeds	
are	slow,	with	bus	speeds	having	fallen	by	12%	in	
the	morning	peak	in	the	West	End	since	2003,	i.e.	
whilst	the	congestion	charge	has	been	in	place.	
Overall,	bus	travel	in	London	has	grown	by	64%	
since	1999/00.	Though	bus	volumes	have	been	
reduced	along	parts	of	Oxford	Street	since	2009,	
bus	speeds	have	not	increased.	Meanwhile,	over	
15,000	taxi	passengers	are	carried	along,	set	down	
or	picked	up	in	Oxford	Street	every	day1 and taxi 
traffic,	whilst	an	iconic	and	crucial	part	of	London’s	
transport	infrastructure	particularly	for	night-
time	travel,	contributes	significantly	to	congestion.	
There	is	strong	continuing	growth	in	Underground	
patronage,	and	in	cycle	use	(19%	of	all	Barclays	
Cycle	Hire	is	to/from	the	West	End)	–	and	proposed	
improvements to cycle infrastructure will increase 
pressure	for	cycle	parking	and	amenities.	The	
retail,	leisure	and	cultural	attractions	across	the	
West	End	also	generate	significant	pedestrian	
flows,	with	520,000	weekday	pedestrians	on	Oxford	
Street,	which	suffers	from	severe	crowding.2 

1	 Transport	for	London,	2012,	West	End	Commission	Study:	Transport	for	London	
2	 Transport	for	London,	2012,	West	End	Commission	Study:	Transport	for	London
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Collisions,	though	falling	slowly,	remain	a	serious	
concern,	with	56.4	collisions	per	kilometre	on	
Oxford	Street	and	27	per	kilometre	on	Regent	
Street	compared	to	1.6	collisions	per	kilometre	
on	all	London	roads.3 Over the three years to 
November	2012,	pedestrians	have	accounted	for	
a	third	of	the	3,178	reported	West	End	casualties,	
including	11	(out	of	14)	fatalities.4 

The	Mayor	of	London’s	Roads	Task	Force5 is 
reporting	during	2013	on	possible	measures	to	
accommodate	these	pressures	and	concerns.	
The	Task	Force	is	expected	to	suggest	the	need	to	
accommodate	a	greater	‘living	function’	in	the	West	
End,	increasing	footway	space	and	public	realm,	
improving	air	quality	and	reducing	noise	levels.	
This	would	also	create	the	opportunity	to	contribute	
towards	carbon	reduction	plans	through	sustainable	
drainage,	tree	planting	and	reduced	vehicular	traffic.	
The	new	West	End	partnership	should	draw	on	
the	Task	Force’s	work	in	developing	a	place-based	
transport	framework	for	the	West	End.

Crossrail:	understanding	the	changes	to	travel	
patterns	which	Crossrail	will	cause	is	a	prerequisite	
to	the	development	of	a	place-based	transport	
framework	for	the	West	End.	Crossrail	was	
designed	to	relieve	pressure	on	the	Underground	
and	to	support	the	development	of	central	London.	
It	is	expected	to	add	significantly	to	West	End	visitor	
numbers,	with	a	25%	increase	in	exits/entries	at	
Tottenham	Court	Road	and	31%	at	Bond	Street	
stations	(2018	forecasts).6	These	major	investments	
will also relieve capacity constraints for users 
of	Underground	lines,	including	the	Northern,	
victoria,	Bakerloo	and	Central	lines.7	However,	
one	consequence	of	relieving	congestion	on	the	
Underground	and	its	stations	by	providing	more	
capacity is that there will be substantially more 
pressure on the surface transport systems in the 
centre	of	the	West	End,	with	large	increases	in	
visitors	and	pedestrian	movements,	especially	
along	the	east-west	Oxford	Street	axis.	This	is	both	
a	challenge	and	an	opportunity.	

Transport	for	London	believes	that	Crossrail	will	
provide	scope	to	reduce	bus	services	along	Oxford	
Street.	This	is	important	because	the	experience	
of	even	major	changes	in	London’s	rail	network	
in	the	recent	past	(dLR,	the	creation	of	the	now	
completed	Overground	route)	have	not	been	
accompanied	by	a	major	re-structuring	of	the	
established	bus	route	network.	

The	key	question	centres	on	whether	or	not	the	
West End can cope with the extra volumes of 
visitors	on	foot	that	Crossrail	will	bring,	recognising	
that current conditions for pedestrians are 
inadequate.	More	broadly,	while	there	is	a	public	
realm	program	for	Crossrail,	there	is	no	overall	
strategy	to	exploit	the	investment	in	Crossrail	
to	deliver	wider	economic	and	amenity	benefits,	
considering	how	fundamental	changes	in	travel	
patterns	should	and	will	change	the	functionality	
of	the	wider	area.	This	cannot	be	done	on	a	
piecemeal	basis	and	requires	a	comprehensive	
strategic	approach,	involving	the	local	authorities	
and business interests most affected and the fullest 
range	of	stakeholders.	

Environmental impacts:	priority	should	be	given	to	
measures	which	can	reduce	or	mitigate	the	noise,	
visual intrusion and a set of undesirable emission 
impacts and carbon effects caused by traffic in 
the	West	End.	The	department	for	Environment,	

3	 London	Assembly	Transport	Committee,	February	2010,	Streets	Ahead,	Greater	London	
Authority: London  

4	 Transport	for	London,	2012,	West	End	Commission	Study:	Transport	for	London
5	 Initiated	by	the	London	Mayor,	the	Task	Force	has	developed	a	typology	of	London	roads,	and	
has	examined	exemplar	streets	including	some	in	the	West	End,	including	Oxford	Street	and	
the Euston Road

2010-2011 Average Delay –Weekday AM 
Peak (7am –10am)

Source:	Transport	for	London

delay	Measurement	(mins	per	km)
	Greater	than	1.5	 	1	to	1.5
	0.5	to	1	 	 	0.25	to	0.5
	Less	than	0.25	 	No	data
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Food	and	Rural	Affairs	predicts	that	in	2015	Oxford	
Street will have the worst level of nitrous oxide 
(NO2)	pollution	in	the	UK.

8	Traffic	accounts	for	60%	
of	nitrous	oxide	emissions,	with	buses	contributing	
a	third	of	this	total.	Particulate	matter	(PM10)	
emissions are also a critical health issue: taxis 
account	for	a	third	and	other	vehicles,	particularly	
vans,	for	most	of	the	remainder.9 Greater use 
should	be	made	of	new	clean	vehicle	technologies,	
for	example	through	further	testing	and	expansion	
of	electric	logistics	distribution	vehicles,	the	use	
of	hybrid	or	fully	electric	fleets	by	businesses,	the	
prioritisation	of	hybrid	and	New	Bus	for	London	
vehicles on West End routes and the consideration 
of	smaller	electric	buses.	As	highlighted	in	
evidence	from	The	Crown	Estate	and	others,	a	
more	coordinated	approach	to	freight,	including	
freight	consolidation	centres,	also	has	significant	
potential to reduce traffic and emissions as well as 
improving	services	to	business.

Night-time transport services and personal 
security:	later	running	services	on	the	
underground,	Crossrail	and	Thameslink	should	be	
progressed	as	a	priority.	The	West	End	is	served	
by	a	comprehensive	radial	night	bus	network;	
however,	evidence	presented	to	the	Commission	
suggested	that	these	were	associated	with	
significant	personal	security	concerns	by	many	
night-time	workers,	who	often	resorted	to	other	
arrangements	(such	as	shared	pre-booked	taxis)	
for	their	return	journeys	from	work,	increasing	
the	costs	associated	with	working	in	the	West	
End’s	evening	and	night-time	economy.	The	efforts	
of	London	Underground	and	the	police	have	
significantly	reduced	crime	levels	and	improved	
perceptions	of	safety	on	the	Underground;	
however,	Underground	last	trains	leave	too	early	
(between	midnight	and	1am)	for	many	evening	
economy	workers,	as	well	as	many	visitors.	TfL	is	
now	investigating	the	potential	for	running	later	
Underground	services.	This	would	help	address	
this problem and would also reduce demand on 
the	night	bus	network	and	improve	customer	
journey	times.	TfL	should	be	invited	to	examine	
even	later	running	Underground	services	on	
Fridays	and	Saturdays	to	meet	demand	peaks,	if	
possible	extended	post-3am	to	meet	the	night	club	
exodus.	This	would	most	likely	mean	operation	on	
a	sub-set	of	routes.	For	night-time	and	evening	

visitors,	the	positive	potential	impact	of	later	
running	Underground	services	should	not	be	
underestimated.	Meanwhile,	the	opportunities	that	
new	services	(Crossrail	and	Thameslink)	bring	to	
provide	all-night	services	also	need	to	be	explored,	
with	the	scope	to	broaden	the	appeal	of	evening	/	
night	attractions	in	the	West	End.	TfL	agrees	with	
the Commission that Crossrail offers potential 
opportunities	to	run	a	24/7	service10; this should be 
explored as a matter of priority as its impact could 
be	transformational.

West End streets and public spaces: the new West 
End partnership should consider the importance 
of the West End’s streets and public spaces from 
the	visitor,	resident	and	business	perspectives.	
vehicular	traffic,	especially	buses,	currently	
dominate the public realm in streets such as Oxford 
Street.The	contrast	with	a	shopping	street	such	as	
Long	Acre	(which	has	become	a	major	retail	area,	
with	one-directional	traffic)	is	palpable.	Schemes	
such	as	the	diagonal	crossing	at	Oxford	Street	have	
added	more	capacity	for	pedestrians;	however,	
the	major	shopping	streets	lack	amenities	for	
some	visitors,	such	as	families	with	children	and	
older	people.	Whilst	the	West	End	is	punctuated	
by	garden	squares	and	bordered	by	the	expansive	
Royal	Parks,	the	experience	for	most	visitors	is	of	
a	predominantly	hard,	built-up	environment	where	
streets	and	pavements	are	dominated	by	transport,	
movement	and	action.	There	is	a	deficiency	of	
places	to	sit,	relax,	eat	or	play,	as	highlighted	by	
evidence from Publica:

‘Existing	green	spaces	should	be	maximised	
for	public	enjoyment	and	connections	to	the	
Royal	Parks	could	be	improved.	Ambitions	for	
landscaping	and	planting	could	be	developed	
further	to	produce	play	spaces	and	pocket	parks	
that	have	an	intensity	of	greenery	which	can	act	
as	a	buffer	to	the	pollution	and	noise	along	busy	
streets	or	make	the	most	of	dead-ends	and	back	
spaces	for	intensive	use	by	the	public.	The	use	of	
these	spaces	should	not	be	dependent	on	spending	
money	in	order	to	sit	or	eat	at	a	table.	The	provision	
of	calm	green	break-out	spaces	and	play	spaces	
would help to improve the experience of a day out in 
the	West	End,	especially	for	families	with	younger	
children.’11

6	 Transport	for	London,	2012,	West	End	Commission	Study:	Transport	for	London
7 Crossrail	2	will	do	likewise,	with	added	relief	for	the	victoria	and	Piccadilly	lines	in	particular.	
This	might	follow	by	2030.

8	 department	for	Environment,	Food	and	Rural	Affairs,	2009,	Air	Quality	Forum	draft	NO2	
approach 

9	 Transport	for	London,	2012,	West	End	Commission	Study:	Transport
10	Transport	for	London,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
11	Publica,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
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The	West	End’s	network	of	squares	(though	some	
are	not	open	to	the	public)	is	a	major	asset;	more	
use could be made of these to serve as prime rest 
points	and	help	disperse	pedestrian	congestion.	
The	adoption	of	these	ideas,	and	the	broader	
planning	for	the	impact	of	Crossrail,	will	lead	to	a	
need	to	extend	and	intensify	pedestrian	way-finding	
across	the	West	End,	building	on	the	success	of	the	
Legible	London	programme	which	is	being	rolled	
out	across	the	West	End,	with	28812	signs	in	place	
already.

Cycling:	the	potentially	positive	impact	of	a	greater	
shift	to	cycling	should	be	acknowledged	and	the	
likely	impacts	on	the	West	End	road	network	of	
ongoing	proposals	to	improve	the	cycle	network	
should be viewed as part of a holistic West End 
transport	framework.	There	has	been	significant	
growth	in	cycle	use	in	and	around	the	West	End	
in	recent	years,	partly	aided	by	the	Barclays	Cycle	
Hire	scheme	(19%	of	all	Barclays	Cycle	Hire	is	
to/from	the	West	End)	and	there	is	pressure	for	
more	on-street	cycle	parking.13	However,	cycling	
in	central	London	remains	potentially	dangerous	
and	daunting	to	many	and	London	still	lags	behind	
many	major	European	cities.	There	is	a	potentially	
positive	impact	of	a	greater	shift	to	cycling,	as	
raised	in	evidence	by	several	respondents,	many	
of	whom	highlighted	the	air	quality	and	health	
implications	and	suggested	that	this	subject	should	
be	given	serious	thought	and	appropriate	priority.	
Ambitious	measures	announced	by	the	Mayor	in	
March	2013	included	a	cross-London	cycle	route	
dubbed	‘Crossrail	for	the	bike’.	Together	with	the	
plan	for	a	wider	grid	of	cycle	routes	shadowing	
the	Underground	network	(‘Quietways’),	this	will	
create	a	central	grid	of	cycle	streets,	with	increased	
accessibility	to	the	West	End	by	cycle.	While	this	
should	reduce	the	demand	for	other	modes,	
it will inevitably add to the mix of needs to be 
accommodated	on	the	street	network,	especially	in	
order	to	take	the	safety	needs	of	cyclists	properly	
into	account.14	These	impacts	should	be	assessed	
as	part	of	a	holistic	West	End	transport	strategy,	
looking	across	the	modes.

Reducing vehicular traffic and rebalancing the 
streets:	weekend	car-free	days	should	be	expanded	
into	a	more	coherent	programme	similar	to	New	
york’s	‘Summer	Streets’	and	the	advent	of	Crossrail	
should	be	used	as	an	opportunity	to	look	at	an	
improved balance of street use which reduces the 
dominance	of	vehicles.	The	question	of	rebalancing	
the	use	of	street	and	square	space	in	favour	of	
those on foot is inescapably at the heart of the 
challenge	for	the	West	End,	and	the	Commission	
has	received	a	significant	volume	of	evidence	on	
this	subject.	In	particular,	it	has	been	able	to	draw	
upon	the	experience	of	‘vIP	days’	or	‘event	days’,	
when	either	or	both	of	Oxford	Street	and	Regent	
Street	(and	Bond	Street)	have	been	closed	to	general	
traffic.	These	days	have	been	highly	selective,	but	
research	in	general	shows	increases	in	visitor	
numbers,	visitor	satisfaction	and	retail	sales,	as	
well	as	decreases	in	local	air	pollution.	The	success	
of these days is sufficient to place the idea of a 
broader	programme	of	traffic-free	days	firmly	on	
the	agenda;	as	demonstrated	by	the	success	of	
New	york’s	‘Summer	Streets’,	the	idea	that	their	
justification	should	rest	on	some	type	of	special	
event	is	unnecessary,	although	themed	promotion	
will	no	doubt	need	to	play	a	part.	Traffic-free	
weekend	days	should	be	made	more	frequent,	with	
potentially	a	major	programme	through	the	summer	
holiday	period,	for	example.	The	Commission	can	
see	in	principle	a	good	case	right	away	for	perhaps	
as	many	as	15	traffic-free	days	per	year	on	the	West	
End’s	major	retail	streets.

Traffic	arrangements	on	traffic-free	days	have	
to-date	been	ad	hoc.	Bus	routes	have	been	cut	
back	rather	than	restructured,	and	traffic	diverted.	
Bus	diversions	on	vIP	days	affect	28	routes	over	
the	time	period	8am	–	8pm.15	There	are	increases	
in	congestion	on	the	surrounding	streets	and	
visitors	by	bus	may	face	either	extended	walks	
or	an	additional	need	to	transfer	between	buses.	
An	extended	programme	as	proposed	would	
however	require	a	more	systematic	approach	to	
monitoring	and	evaluating	these	wider	impacts	and	
the development of robust plans to ensure these 
occasions	are	positive	experiences	for	everyone.	

12	Transport	for	London,	2012,	West	End	Commission	Study:	Transport
13	Transport	for	London,	2012,	West	End	Commission	Study:	Transport
14	This	should	be	integrated	with	existing	borough	and	Mayoral	cycling	strategies
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More	permanent	reductions	in	traffic	on	key	
streets	have	long	been	a	feature	of	transport	
debate	in	the	West	End,16 repeated in evidence to 
the	Commission.	As	experience	grows	with	these	
rebalanced	arrangements,	and	a	greater	‘living’	
function	is	achieved,	the	framework	for	the	West	
End’s	public	realm,	streets	and	transport	system	
should evolve to achieve a better balance of street 
use,	one	that	diminishes	dominance	of	vehicular	
traffic,	including	taxis	and	buses,	whilst	ensuring	
access	for	all.	Crossrail	offers	a	potential	opportunity	
to address this issue and to improve the space and 
attractiveness	for	pedestrians,	reduce	collisions	and	
injuries	for	pedestrians	and	cyclists,	and	to	improve	
air	quality	and	contribute	towards	a	wider	carbon	
reduction	plan.	Time-based	traffic	restrictions	
on	major	retail	streets	and	the	development	of	
mixed-use	and	‘shared’	spaces	are	potential	parts	
of	this,	with	a	likely	corollary	being	the	need	to	
restrict	and	re-schedule	service	and	delivery	times.	
Any traffic restrictions would need to ensure the 
accommodation	of	servicing	needs,	avoidance	
of excessive displacement of bus routes onto 
residential	streets,	suitable	arrangements	for	key	
user	groups	including	cyclists	and	taxi	drivers	and	
users and coordination with improvements to  
public	realm.	

Improving the efficiency of the bus network: 
several potential improvements should be 
considered	as	part	of	developing	a	place-based	
transport	framework	for	the	West	End.	In	the	event	
of	bus	traffic	reductions,	restrictions	would	be	
needed to ensure that the capacity freed up was not 
immediately	filled	by	other	modes.	Additional	traffic	
restrictions,	whether	as	part	of	traffic-free	days	or	
more	permanently,	would	need	to	be	delivered	in	a	
way	that	avoids	confusion	(e.g.	fundamental	bus	re-
numbering;	worsening	of	bus	services	outside	the	
West	End),	that	continues	to	provide	good	access	
by	bus	to	the	traffic	restricted	area,	that	delivers	
the	benefits	of	bus	route	shortening	(enhanced	
reliability	and	lower	costs)	and	that	addresses	
the	need	for	any	additional	bus-to-bus	transfer	to	
be	costless	to	the	user.	Reductions	in	bus	traffic	
would	also	require	another	look	at	bus	interchange	

facilities,	in	particular	at	either	end	of	Oxford	Street.	
Current,	small	layover	facilities	for	buses	at	Marble	
Arch and St Giles Circus are both under threat from 
new developments and these plans would need to 
be	reconsidered	in	order	to	achieve	reductions.	

A reduction in bus traffic would potentially increase 
the	need	to	transfer	between	buses,	and	there	
is	currently	a	cost	disadvantage	for	Pay-as-you-
Go	Oyster	users	in	making	such	transfers.	This	
highlights	the	argument	for	a	time-limited	ticketing	
system,	as	operated	in	other	major	European	
and	world	cities,	whereby	passengers	can	make	
transfers	from	one	bus	to	another	for	free	within,	
for	example,	60	or	90	minutes	from	the	time	of	
boarding	the	first	bus.	The	Commission	notes	that	
consideration of such a system for London could 
prove	effective,	especially	for	the	West	End	and	the	
Oxford	Street	area	in	particular.	The	case	for	such	 
a	system	has	long	been	made	within	the	 
London	Assembly.	

Consideration	could	also	be	given	to	the	introduction	
of	a	modest	network	of	smaller	zero-emission	buses	
on	the	secondary	road	network,	additional	to	the	
existing	bus	network,	to	provide	more	convenient	
services	for	residents	and	businesses,	with	potential	
additional	funding	from	business.

15	Transport	for	London,	2012,	West	End	Commission	Study:	Transport
16	See,	for	example,	Traffic	in	Towns	HMSO	Penguin	Books	edition	of	1964	which	says:	“Oxford	
Street	…	a	travesty	of	conditions	as	they	ought	to	be	in	a	capital	city”	and	“London’s	Bond	

Street	for	example,	which	obviously	is	a	shopping	street	where	environmental	needs	ought	to	
come	before	everything	else…should	be	closed	to	vehicular	traffic	and	pedestrians	given	the	
free	run	of	it.”	
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Conclusions and recommendations 

The	most	pressing	requirement	identified	by	the	
Commission	is	the	need	to	prioritise	work	on	post-
Crossrail	planning.	Crossrail	will	add	significant	
capacity	–	though	this	will	be	rapidly	taken	up,	as	
London’s	population,	employment	levels	in	the	West	
End	and	visitor	numbers	are	all	on	a	significant	
upward	trend.	Together	with	Thameslink,	its	north-
south	counterpart,	Crossrail	should	transform	the	
way in which people travel to and from the  
West	End.	

Another area of concern identified to the 
Commission was the incidence of buses on Oxford 
Street.	Whilst	there	were	differing	views	emerging	
from	the	Commission’s	work	about	whether	buses	
and	general	traffic	should	be	eliminated	from	
Oxford	Street	and	other	key	areas	of	the	West	End,	
and	the	need	for	reviewing	the	balance	between	
vehicles	and	pedestrians,	understanding	how	
changing	patterns	of	travel	in	light	of	Crossrail	will	
impact	upon	bus	movements	and	routings	–	and	
their	influence	on	demand	management	for	scarce	
road	space	more	broadly	–	is	a	prerequisite	to	the	
development	of	a	place-shaping	framework	for	the	
West	End.	Such	a	framework	is	urgently	required	
and	should	be	a	key	task	of	the	new	West	End	
partnership.	This	work	should	also	draw	upon	the	
Mayor’s	Roads	Task	Force	which	will	report	shortly,	
and	will	also	assist	in	planning	for	Crossrail	2.	

The	framework	should	address	not	only	priorities	
about	bus	movements	and	the	management	of	road	
congestion	at	different	times	of	the	day,	but	also	the	
key	requirements	for	the	West	End’s	public	realm.	
An	improved	public	realm	strategy	is	required,	
including:	stronger	connections	for	pedestrians;	
improved	wayfinding;	strengthened	links	between	
retail,	cultural	and	recreational	areas;	reconnecting	
hidden	squares;	improving	amenity	spaces	and	rest	
areas; and the development of new mechanisms 
to	drive	public	realm	investment.	There	is	also	the	
need	to	address	the	detail	of	this	strategy	so	that	it	
is responsive to the different demands on areas at 
different	times	of	the	day	and	night.	These	matters	
can	only	be	fully	evaluated	at	a	strategic	level	and	in	
the	light	of	a	full	evidence	base	founded	upon	post-
Crossrail	transport	patterns.

There	is	also	a	requirement	to	evaluate	the	
potential	for	late-night	and	all-night	services,	
including	a	one-hour	extension	of	the	Underground	
operation	on	Fridays	and	Saturdays,	which	is	

already	under	examination	by	TfL	for	the	now-
upgraded	victoria	and	Jubilee	lines.	In	the	longer	
term,	these	time	extensions	need	to	be	expanded,	
both	deeper	into	the	night-time	and	to	embrace	
more	routes,	with	revised	maintenance	regimes	
to	make	this	possible.	While	these	may	prove	
challenging	to	achieve,	there	is	a	more	immediate	
opportunity	that	must	be	grasped,	which	is	to	
ensure	the	provision	of	night-time	services	on	both	
Crossrail	and	Thameslink,	supported	by	revised	bus	
timetabling	where	appropriate.

The	expansion	of	freight	consolidation	programmes	
and facilities should be prioritised to reduce 
traffic,	emissions	and	disruption	for	residents.	
Quiet,	properly	managed	and	enforced	out-of-
hours deliveries may be made acceptable in some 
localities by appropriate daytime traffic restrictions 
as	public	realm	improvements	are	extended.	The	
phased	implementation	of	the	Mayor’s	existing	
plans	to	reduce	emissions,	further	improvements	
to	cycle	amenities	and	time-based	bus	ticketing	
arrangements	each	need	to	be	considered	as	part	
of	the	coherent	strategy	we	are	seeking	for	the	
West	End.	We	would	also	ask	that	consideration	
is	given	to	the	introduction	of	a	pilot	scheme	
embracing	a	modest	network	of	smaller	zero-
emission	buses	on	the	secondary	road	network	
to provide more convenient services for residents 
and	businesses,	possibly	funded	on	a	shared	basis	
between	the	public	and	private	sectors.

There	is	the	short-term	question	of	weekend	
traffic-free	days	and	the	Commission	supports	
the	expansion	of	these	proposals	along	the	lines	
of	New	york’s	‘Summer	Streets’	programme.	The	
current	practice	of	carrying	out	detailed	monitoring	
of	traffic-free	days	should	be	continued	and	the	
experience	used	to	inform	the	evolving	public	realm	
strategy.	Crossrail	also	offers	an	opportunity	to	
plan for more permanent improvements to achieve 
a better balance of street use between vehicular 
traffic	and	pedestrians.	



Major issues 

•	 Establishing	long-term,	integrated	
infrastructure	planning	to	ensure	that	
infrastructure provision leads demand 

•	 Addressing	severe	weaknesses	in	capacity	
and maintenance of the West End’s water 
and	electricity	networks	which	are	adversely	
affecting	the	West	End’s	economic	performance		

•	 Establishing	a	clear	long-term	digital	strategy	
for the West End

Analysis 

Investment in infrastructure: an accurate 
understanding	of	future	demand	needs	to	be	
established for the West End in order to underpin 

long-term	planning.	The	West	End	has	an	
extremely	high	and	growing	density	of	electricity	
demand17	and,	as	identified	by	a	number	of	
businesses18, developers19 and planners20 who 
gave	evidence	to	the	Commission,	this	density	of	
demand	creates	problems,	including	long	lead-in	
times	for	securing	new	electricity	connections	and	
capacity	constraints	across	the	network.	

The	development	of	new,	high	quality,	energy	
efficient,	mixed	use/office	space	is	a	key	
factor	in	maintaining	the	West	End’s	ongoing	
economic	competitiveness.22	An	adequate	
power	infrastructure	is	a	pre-requisite	for	such	
development	and	the	way	it	is	supplied,	managed	
and	regulated	has	a	significant	impact	on	the	West	
End’s	and	London’s	development	as	a	whole.	There	
is	a	concern	amongst	developers	that	the	current	
approach	to	investment	in	the	network	must	be	

Density of electricity demand 21

Non-Transport Infrastructure

17	Westminster	City	Council,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission;	London	Borough	of	
Camden,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	

18	Theatres,	informal	verbal	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	
18	Westminster	Property	Association,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	

20 Westminster City Council informal verbal evidence to the West End Commission; London 
Borough	of	Camden,	2010,	Core	Strategy;	Greater	London	Authority,	2011,	The	London	Plan	

21	City	of	London,	2011,	Core	Strategy	
22	CBRE	Ellis,	2012,	West	End	Commission	Socio-economic	Analysis
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improved	if	the	West	End	is	going	to	have	a	secure	
energy	supply	over	the	long-term.	In	its	evidence	
the	Westminster	Property	Association	highlighted	
that	‘security	and	resilience	of	energy	supplies	are	
a	growing	concern.	This	is	an	issue	which	goes	to	
the	heart	of	UK	energy	generation,	distribution	and	
regulation.	The	needs	of	the	West	End	are	quite	
exceptional,	in	national	terms,	and	similar	to	those	
of	the	City	of	London...there	is	an	urgent	need	to	
make	real	progress.’	

The	current	regulatory	system	provides	limited	
incentives	for	investment	ahead	of	demand,	
creating	uncertainty	for	developers	and	often	
additional cost if new power substations are 
needed	to	guarantee	energy	supply.	Through	their	
statutory	spatial	planning	process	and	setting	of	
a	Community	Infrastructure	Levy,	the	boroughs	
have the mechanism to identify and prioritise 
infrastructure	requirements.	However,	boroughs	
do not have the power to mandate investment in 
electricity infrastructure and electricity supply will 
only	be	improved	if	the	regulator	allows	investment	
ahead	of	demand.23	The	Commission	believes	that	
swift	action	should	now	be	taken	to	implement	a	
new	approach	to	investment	in	energy	supply	ahead	
of	demand	that	builds	on	the	well-established	body	
of	evidence.24 Such an approach should include 
looking	at	greater	use	of	innovative	sources	of	
energy	supply	such	as	the	use	of	hydrogen	fuel	
cells,	block	or	district	combined	heat	and	power	
networks,	anaerobic	digestion	and	waste	to	
energy25.

Addressing weaknesses in capacity: the new 
West End partnership should establish a proactive 
approach	to	anticipating	capacity	issues	on	water,	
power	and	other	networks.	It	is	clear	that	there	are	
already	weaknesses	in	terms	of	both	capacity	and	
maintenance	of	infrastructure	which	are	impacting	
adversely	on	the	performance	of	the	West	End.	
This	is	a	problem	of	today	and	it	needs	addressing	
now	by	all	partners	as	well	as	looking	to	how	the	
situation	can	be	improved	for	the	future.	The	nature	
of the West End means that similar issues may well 
arise	in	the	future	for	other	utilities	and	networks.	
For	instance,	over	the	period	in	which	this	report	

was	being	written	Regent	Street26 was closed for 
3	weeks	following	a	collapsed	water	main.	The	
impact of uncertainty over electricity supply was 
also	highlighted	by	evidence	given	by	theatres,	
which	highlighted	the	problem	of	frequent	power	
outages27:	for	example,	a	10	hour	power	cut28 on 
13	March	2013	in	Covent	Garden	and	Soho	forced	
theatres to cancel their shows and businesses to 
close.	

The	new	West	End	partnership	provides	an	
opportunity	to	build	on	existing	work,	improve	
coordination between partners in areas such 
as	street	works	and	increase	pressure	on	the	
regulators	and	other	relevant	stakeholders.	The	
coordination,	financing	and	implementation	of	
solutions will be a complex issue which needs 
to	involve	a	broad	range	of	partners	and	it	is	
suggested	that	the	new	West	End	partnership	look	
to	explore	these	areas	as	a	matter	of	priority.

Digital: the new West End partnership should 
develop	a	clear	long-term	digital	strategy	for	the	
West	End.	The	future	health	and	success	of	the	
West	End	will	depend	to	a	large	extent	on	its	ability	
to	respond	to	innovations	in	technology,	particularly	
digital	technology.	As	evidence	from	New	york	
City	showed,	it	was	first	among	all	world	cities	for	
technology	readiness	in	2011	due	to	its	impressive	
preparation	for	the	digital	economy,	and	dynamic	
software	and	multimedia	sectors.29 

New	digital	technologies	are	accelerating	
innovation,	and	transforming	core	elements	of	the	
West	End’s	industry,	media	and	public	services.	
For	example,	digital	technologies	are	vital	to	the	
multi-million	pound	transactions	carried	out	each	
day	by	the	West	End’s	hedge	funds.	Westminster	
City	Council	gave	evidence	to	the	Commission	on	
how	the	West	End	population	is	amongst	the	most	
computer	literate	in	the	world	and	how	it	is	using	
new	technologies.30		King’s	College	London	gave	
evidence	on	how	its	location	alongside	the	LSE	
in	the	heart	of	the	West	End	facilitates	growth	in	
innovation,	technology	and	expertise	in	the	creative,	
technology-based	industries.31 

23	These	issues	have	been	picked	up	by	the	Westminster	Infrastructure	Plan	and	by	various	
high	level	working	parties	involving	the	boroughs	and	the	Mayor.

24	The	most	recent	report	was	commissioned	by	the	City	of	London.	See:	South	East	Economics	
and	Stephen	Jones	Associates,	2012,	delivering	Power:	The	Future	of	Electricity	Regulation	
in	London’s	Central	Business	district

25	Work	has	been	completed	in	Camden	and	is	underway	in	Westminster	to	examine	these	
issues

26	BBC	News,	http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-london-21732990	[accessed	23	April	2013]

27	Theatres,	informal	verbal	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
28	BBC	News,	http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-london-21776058	[accessed	23	April	
2013]

29	Partnership	for	New	york	City	/	PricewaterhouseCoopers,	2011,	Cities	of	Opportunity
30	For	instance	it	is	developing	a	parking	app	that	allows	drivers	to	find	the	closest	parking	
space	and	brokering	a	deal	with	O2	to	provide	Wi-Fi	across	the	West	End

31	King’s	College	London,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission



However,	if	the	West	End	is	to	continue	to	lead	in	
innovative	industries	of	the	future,	it	is	critical	that	
its	businesses,	universities	and	residents	have	
access	to	competitive	digital	communications	
infrastructure.	In	the	Commission’s	view	this	
should include: 

•	 A	stable	and	fast	4G	mobile	network	that	can	
deal with all operators

•	 Continued	access	to	Wi-Fi	for	all	public	areas	in	
the West End

•	 A	developed	and	inclusive	Near	Field	
Communication	network

•	 Better	digital	signage	in	streets	to	advise	of	
closures,	road	works	and	advance	warnings	
of	event	activity.	This	could	then	be	accessed	
remotely	to	avoid	unnecessary	congestion	as	
motorists	and	others	seek	alternative	routes

•	 An	integrated	CCTv	network	that	links	
publically funded cameras to private  
CCTv	installations	

•	 Smarter	use	of	data	to	improve	access	to	 
public services

Conclusions and recommendations 

A	clear	forward	strategy	is	also	required	for	
non-transport	infrastructure	provision	such	as	
energy,	water	and	telecommunications,	involving	
the	providers,	distribution	network	operators,	
utility	regulators,	business	and	local	and	city-
wide	government.	The	responsibility	for	leading	
and	delivering	this	should	lie	with	the	new	West	
End	partnership.	As	part	of	this	work,	we	are	
recommending	that	a	number	of	options	are	fully	
evaluated	to	encourage	investment	in	advance	of	
committed future demand to reduce disruption and 
protect	public	realm,	alongside	the	encouragement	
of decentralised and low carbon sources of power 
supply	and	various	fuel	and	waste	management	
efficiency	measures,	including	a	robust	retro-
fit	programme	for	existing	buildings.	Working	
with	technology	providers,	the	new	West	End	
partnership	should	also	develop	a	clear	long-term	
digital	strategy	for	the	West	End.	

•	 The	new	West	End	partnership	should	look	
to secure improved consultation between 
providers	such	as	UK	Power	Networks	and	
Thames	Water,	distribution	network	operators,	
developers,	London	Boroughs	and	the	GLA	to	

develop	an	accurate,	common	understanding	of	
future expected demand in order to  
inform	investment.	

•	 The	new	West	End	partnership	should	consider	
the extent to which flexibility can be built into 
the	electricity	network,	for	example	through	
investment	in	capacity	in	selected	sub-stations	
or	in	ducting	ahead	of	need.	The	cost	and	
benefits	of	investing	in	shared	ductwork	used	
by more than one utility to lessen the impact 
on the public realm of repeated installation and 
repair	works	should	be	examined	as	a	matter	
of	urgency	and	piloted	to	show	if	these	systems,	
widely	used	in	some	other	countries,	would	
provide real benefits to prevent disruption and 
better	protect	the	public	realm.

•	 Proactive	assessment	of	likely	future	
pressures	and	constraints	on	other	networks	
and	utilities,	including	the	increasingly	vital	
telecommunications	network,	should	be	
prioritised	by	all	partners.	The	regulatory	
bodies for each of these utilities should 
examine	whether	the	investment	caps,	and	
other	incentives	or	barriers	can	be	changed	
to	speed	up	the	upgrading	and	renewal	of	the	
infrastructure	networks.

•	 In	view	of	the	pressing	demand	for	a	more	
resilient	supply	of	energy	to	the	West	End,	
the new West End partnership should explore 
whether better use can be made of local 
decentralised and low carbon sources of supply 
such as district combined heat and power 
schemes,	anaerobic	digestion,	energy	from	
waste	and	hydrogen	fuel	cells,	and	whether	
more	could	be	done	to	retrofit	existing	buildings	
to	improve	their	energy	efficiency	and	 
reduce	demand.	

•	 The	new	West	End	partnership,	working	
with	technology	providers,	should	develop	a	
clear	long-term	digital	strategy	for	the	West	
End.	This	should	form	part	of	the	West	End’s	
strategic	regeneration	framework.		
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Major issues

•	 Addressing	the	needs	of	the	West	End’s	
extremely	diverse	business	community,	which	
includes	a	large	number	of	small	and	large	
businesses	and	complex	clustering	of	sectors	

•	 Establishing	a	clear	evidence	base	as	a	basis	
for	a	structured	approach	to	supporting	 
specific sectors 

•	 Establishing	a	clear	vision	for	the	future	of	the	
West End economy

 
•	 Highlighting	the	unintended	negative	

consequences	for	the	West	End	of	some	
national	planning	policy	and	making	the	case	
for flexibilities 

•	 Improving	and	strengthening	the	mechanisms	
for	responding	to	the	needs	of	the	West	End’s	
small and medium sized enterprises

Analysis

Strength and diversity

The	overall	importance	to	the	national	economy	
of	the	West	End’s	success	is	unquestionable.	The	

West	End	is	a	highly	business-focused	area	of	the	
country,	with	1,447	firms	per	10,000	population	
compared	with	514	for	the	rest	of	London.	The	area	
accounts	for	17%	of	the	capital’s	output	and	20%	of	
all	employment	in	London.

The	West	End’s	business	base	is	extremely	diverse	
with	only	the	‘professional,	scientific	and	technical’	
sector	accounting	for	greater	than	a	10%	share.32

 

Business

EMPLOYMENT SIzE
0 to 4 5 to 9 10 to 19 20-49 50-99 100-249 250+ TOTAL

Camden 16,270 2,775 1,490 785 320 185 160 21,985

City of London 8,840 2,055 1,360 740 355 215 210 13,775

Hackney 8,410 1,255 585 280 85 50 30 10,695

Islington 9,305 1,510 885 465 180 90 85 12,520

Lambeth 8,190 935 470 260 75 65 40 10,035

Southwark 9,030 1,485 830 470 170 100 80 12,165

Tower Hamlets 8,350 1,280 605 330 135 95 75 10,870

Westminster 28,035 6,215 3,615 1,635 660 425 350 40,935

Business in the City and fringe boroughs by number of employees

Source:	ONS,	October	2012
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32	 	Business	Register	and	Employment	Survey,	2011,	cited	in	CBRE,	2012,	West	End	
Commission	Socio-economic	Analysis
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Images	of	business	in	the	West	End	will	
usually	feature	flagship	retailers,	large	cultural	
organisations	and	global	headquarters	but	the	
reality	is	rather	different.	Across	the	City	of	
Westminster	more	than	85%	of	firms	registered	for	
vAT	in	the	local	authority	area	consist	of	fewer	than	
10	employees.33	There	is	evidence	to	suggest	that,	
perhaps	unsurprisingly,	it	is	these	companies	that	
have	suffered	most	since	the	recession	took	hold.34 

Diversity and business clusters – local authorities 
and	the	Mayor	should	take	an	intelligence-based	
approach	to	supporting	the	West	End’s	crucial	
business	clusters.	The	West	End	is	characterised	
by	the	existence	of	often	clearly	segmented	
business clusters some of which are internationally 
renowned.	The	importance	of	specific	use	clusters,	
such	as	bespoke	tailoring	on	Savile	Row,	art	
galleries	on	Cork	Street,	medical	uses	on	Harley	
Street	and	creative	and	digital	industries	in	Soho,	
Marylebone	and	Fitzrovia	to	the	West	End’s	
character,	as	well	as	to	the	broader	economy,	was	
raised	by	many	of	those	submitting	evidence	to	the	
Commission.	The	representations	from	the	London	
Chamber	of	Commerce	and	Industry	(LCCI)	were	
particularly	persuasive	in	this	regard:

‘The	economies	of	agglomeration	are	well	
documented	and	cannot	be	overstated.	It	is	one	of	
the	main	reasons	for	London’s	economic	strength,	
and	the	West	End	in	particular.	For	example,	the	
success	of	the	creative	industries	in	areas	like	
Soho	is	in	no	small	part	due	to	the	surrounding	
bars,	restaurants	and	shops	that	act	as	a	magnet	
for	young,	creative	entrepreneurs.	The	success	
of	an	event	like	London	Fashion	Week	cannot	be	
separated	from	the	success	of	places	like	Oxford	
Street	and	Bond	Street	and	they	are,	in	fact,	
mutually	reinforcing.	Attempts	to	rejuvenate	the	
West	End	must	be	aware	of	these	agglomeration	
effects	and	must	seek	to	be	more	creative	when	
thinking	about	what	type	of	businesses	an	area	
should	be	trying	to	attract.	Ultimately,	LCCI’s	strong	
belief is that small businesses are often the most 
likely	to	offer	the	kind	of	innovation	and	renewal	
that	allows	areas	like	the	West	End	to	continue	to	
thrive.’35 

Save	Cork	Street,	a	campaign	group	established	to	
protect the status of the street as an international 
focus	for	the	art	world,	noted	that	‘There	is	no	other	

street in London or indeed Europe that comes 
close to this concentration of contemporary art 
galleries’	and	quoted	an	artist	who	had	signed	its	
10,000-strong	petition:	‘I	hate	to	think	that	this	
hallowed	British	cultural	institution	might	be	lost	
forever...	Cork	St	is	a	sort	of	informal	congress	of	
some	of	the	best	that	art	has	to	offer.’36	The	art	
and	antique	dealers’	associations	made	the	case	
for	the	trade	as	a	‘major	British	success	story’,	
citing	the	UK’s	22%	share	of	the	international	art	
and	antiques	trade,	valued	at	£9.4bn	and	directly	
supporting	60,000	jobs,	and	noting	that	a	third	of	
the	three	associations’	1000-strong	membership	
was	concentrated	in	Mayfair	and	St	James’.37 
Savile	Row	Bespoke	similarly	emphasised	Savile	
Row’s	economic	importance,	citing	its	centrality	to	
London’s	‘luxury	quarter’.38 Savile Row is already 
covered by a Special Policy Area in Westminster’s 
planning	policy,	giving	it	official	recognition	as	
an	important	cluster	to	be	protected,	while	both	
the	Save	Cork	Street	campaign	and	the	art	and	
antique	dealers’	associations	made	representations	
for	similar	designations	to	be	extended	further.	
However,	it	was	also	noted	that	the	economic	
dynamism of the area depended on such policy 
being	applied	intelligently	in	the	wider	economic	
interest,	and	that	the	time-consuming	process	
of	designating	Special	Policy	Areas	lent	itself	to	
a	narrow	geographic	focus	and	might	not	always	
be	achievable	for	smaller	or	less	well-known	
agglomerations.	

The	Commission	understands	and	sympathises	
with	the	arguments.	The	discussion	that	should	
take	place	now	is	to	what	extent	policymakers	
should	intervene	in	the	market	to	perpetuate,	
enhance	or	even	help	to	create	new	clusters,	and	at	
what	point	existing	agglomerations	and	groupings	
of	businesses	qualify	for	special	recognition.	
Attention	needs	to	be	paid,	however,	to	ensure	
that the credentials of a specific cluster is proven 
before	policies	are	written	and	that	planning	
authorities are able to move swiftly to declassify 
special policy areas should the economic and 
social	justification	be	weakened	by	general	market	
forces	and	wider	developments.	There	is	a	case,	
therefore,	for	explicitly	time-limited	special	policies,	
to	be	reviewed	at	regular	intervals.	Reviews	of	
outdated	special	policy	areas	do	already	take	
place	during	the	process	of	statutory	planning	but	
swifter	responses	would	be	beneficial.	Support	for	

33	 Inter-departmental	Business	Register,	2010
34	London	Borough	of	Camden,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	(economic	
development	appendix)

35	 London	Chamber	of	Commerce	and	Industry,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	

36	 Save	Cork	Street,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
37 Society	of	London	Art	dealers,	British	Antique	dealers’	Association	and	LAPAdA,	written	

evidence to the West End Commission
38	 Savile	Row	Bespoke,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission

West End’s Business Base by Sector 2012
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business	groupings	go	beyond	planning	policies:	
Westminster	City	Council,	for	instance,	has	run	
a	specific	programme	for	creative	industries	
business promotion to help promote local 
businesses	on	international	stages.

As	the	House	of	St	Barnabas	noted	in	its	evidence,	
there	is	a	long	tradition	of	West	End	landowners	
looking	beyond	immediate	profit	to	support	
enterprise:	‘when	No.1	Greek	Street	was	first	being	
developed	in	1679,	there	was	an	initial	peppercorn	
rent to allow the timber merchant to build the 
house	before	the	rent	went	up	to	£20	a	year	with	
a	ten	shilling	contribution	to	the	maintenance	of	
the	new	square’.39	Savile	Row	Bespoke	informed	
the	Commission	of	an	agreement	it	had	brokered	
with	the	major	land	owner	in	the	area	to	secure	
an	ongoing	commitment	to	retaining	floorspace	
for	tailoring.40	Local	authorities	and	fledgling	
Neighbourhood	Forums	may	consider	playing	a	
role	in	helping	to	establish	similar	undertakings	
in	other	areas	and	for	other	significant	trades	and	
sectors.	

Building an evidence base	–	a	thorough	analysis	
should be compiled to assess the costs and 
benefits	of	the	merits	of	supporting	one	or	several	
sectors over any others that are prominent in the 
West	End.	This	should	be	used	to	assess	current	
and	future	market	trends,	particular	challenges	
for	sectors	and	opportunities	to	provide	a	rigorous	
evidence	base	for	the	continuation,	expansion	
or development of policies to support individual 
clusters.	In	light	of	the	current	financial	situation	
and	lack	of	public	resources	it	would	also	be	
extremely	sensible	to	objectively	evaluate	current	
and	previous	sector-specific	policy	interventions	
in operation in the West End area to assess 
their	success	and	learn	lessons.	This	view	was	
supported	by	the	more	general	suggestion	by	the	
New	West	End	Company	Business	Improvement	
district	in	its	submission	to	the	Commission	that	
‘the West End would benefit from a wholesale 
review	of	survey	data	with	the	objective	of	providing	
a	compelling	evidence	base	to	illustrate	the	
importance of the district and to support its case 
for	both	public	and	private	sector	investment’.41 
The	Commission	concurs	that	when	it	comes	to	
formulating	policies	designed	to	support	business,	

the	lack	of	any	obvious	intelligence	to	support	
one approach over another is unsuitable when 
considering	the	economic	significance	of	the	 
area	concerned.	

The	process	of	gathering	evidence	for	the	
Commission has demonstrated the importance of 
business	representation	in	central	London.	Those	
organisations	that	can	come	together	to	speak	with	
a	single	voice,	on	the	whole,	have	achieved	better	
results	when	influencing	the	policies	of	authorities.

A clear vision for the future of the West End – 
developing	a	clear	approach	is	essential	not	only	to	
the West End’s own vibrancy and success but also 
to its national and international role as a business 
hub	and	marketplace.	The	diversity	of	business	
sectors,	sizes	and	their	spread	across	the	wider	
West	End	area	discussed	above,	coupled	with	
the	complex	web	of	governance	and	leadership	
referenced	elsewhere,	has	created	a	vision	deficit	
that	has	the	potential	to	damage	the	area’s	future	
economic	success.	While	comparable	districts	
nationally	and	internationally	may,	with	a	more	
easily	articulated	business	interest	and	through	a	
clearer	leadership	structure,	be	able	to	promote	a	
decisive	and	digestible	vision	for	future	economic	
success,	the	West	End	will	increasingly	suffer	
without	effectively	defining	and	articulating	 
its	future.

It	would	no	doubt	be	a	considerable	challenge	to	
align	the	interests	of	the	many	areas	and	streets	
and different sectors that are prominent in the area 
but	the	prize	of	attracting	investment,	promoting	
the	area	and	identifying	collective	opportunities	
should	provide	the	necessary	incentive.	This	will	
require	maturity	from	those	involved	to	ensure	that	
disputes over narrow sectional interests do not 
hamper the collective successes that could  
be	achieved.

A	new	partnership	body	could	play	a	role	in	helping	
to	agree	a	clear	vision	for	the	West	End’s	economy,	
thinking	strategically	about	the	opportunities	and	
challenges	facing	the	area	over	the	coming	decade	
whilst	avoiding	disputes	relating	to	day-to-day	
operational	issues.

38	Savile	Row	Bespoke,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
39	House	of	St	Barnabas,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission

40	Savile	Row	Bespoke,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	
41	New	West	End	Company,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission



Application of national policy – West End local 
authorities	and	the	Mayor	should	continue	to	
highlight	that	the	development	of	national	planning	
rules	and	policies	that	may	be	effective	in	meeting	
national	objectives	can	often	lead	to	unintended	
negative	consequences	for	an	area	as	distinct	as	
the	West	End.	For	example,	the	London	Borough	of	
Camden	and	Westminster	City	Council,	with	strong	
support	from	the	Mayor	of	London	have	made	the	
case to ministers for an exemption for the Central 
Activities	Zone	(CAZ)	from	proposals	that	would	
make	it	easier	for	commercial	property	owners	
to	use	permitted	development	rights	to	convert	
premises	into	residential	accommodation.	Because	
of the relative financial returns available from 
residential	and	commercial	uses	there	is	a	danger	
that	widespread	conversion	could	take	place	that	
would lead to a permanent and drastic alteration 
in	the	character	of	the	West	End.	The	West	End	
Commission	supports	efforts	by	the	Mayor	and	
the	boroughs	to	exempt	the	area	from	rules	that	
would threaten an area of economic activity that is 
enormously	important	to	the	success	of	UK	plc.	

Concerns	have	also	been	expressed,	particularly	
strongly	by	the	London	Borough	of	Camden	and	
also	by	Westminster	City	Council,	with	regards	to	
the Government’s plans to allow for unrestricted 
temporary	changes	of	use	between	different	types	
of	commercial	premises.	These	proposals	were	
felt to be demonstrably unnecessary in the West 
End and the wider central London area due to low 
vacancy	rates,	and	likely	to	lead	to	unintended	
consequences	such	as	the	compromising	of	
existing	policies	to	protect	specialist	retail	areas	
and	the	degradation	of	the	West	End’s	unique	
character.	At	no	point	during	the	Commission’s	
evidence	gathering	was	the	issue	of	local	authority	
inflexibility around commercial to residential use 
conversions	raised,	nor	was	any	strong	case	made	
for	the	unrestricted	switching	between	commercial	
use	classes,	and	it	is	evident	that	these	policies	
could	harm	the	West	End’s	long-term	commercial	
prospects.

Responsiveness to business – even in a time of 
economic	constraint,	local	government	should	
do	more	to	ensure	that	the	requirements	of	
businesses	are	met	by	improving	responsiveness	
and	understanding	of	their	concerns	and	demands.	
A recent survey of local businesses commissioned 
by	Westminster	City	Council	found	that	significant	
numbers of respondents believed that the council 
should	have	a	designated	point	of	contact	for	firms	
and	entrepreneurs,	improve	communication	or	do	
more	to	find	out	about	the	needs	of	businesses.42 
Much	of	this	relates	to	service	standards.	Local	
authorities are often very sensitive to the needs 
of	residents	and	good	at	responding	to	their	
concerns but do not extend the same standards 
to	business	stakeholders.	Further	information	
from	Westminster’s	business	survey	suggests	
that	business	satisfaction	levels	with	planning	
and	licensing	services	provided	by	the	City	Council	
deteriorated	significantly	between	2003	and	2012.	
These	are	two	services	that	are	highly	important	
for the future economic competitiveness of the 
West	End	and	further	consideration	is	required	as	
to	why	satisfaction	has	slipped	from	51%	to	30%	
for	planning	and	from	54%	to	47%	for	licensing.	
Specific	to	the	West	End,	it	is	also	worth	noting	
that	satisfaction	with	Westminster	parking	services	
is	far	lower	than	the	Westminster-wide	average	
although	the	Commission	notes	that	this	may	be	
a	short-term	affect	arising	from	policy	changes	
that	were	rescinded	in	January	2012	or	the	fact	
that	there	is	likely	more	intense	competition	for	
kerbside	parking	in	this	area.
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41	Westminster	City	Council,	2012,	Business	Survey	2012
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Conclusions and recommendations

The	critical	role	of	the	West	End	to	the	national	and	
regional	economy	is	without	question.	It	has	the	
largest	and	most	diverse	concentration	of	jobs	to	be	
found	anywhere	in	the	UK	and	is	a	hub	for	sectors,	
including	commercial	and	professional	services,	
retail,	entertainment	and	cultural	services.	
Crucially,	it	is	home	to	a	vast	number	of	small	
businesses – some in historic clusters – which 
not	only	add	significant	value	to	the	character	of	
the West End but in many cases also create the 
essential	platform	for	business	incubation,	notably	
in	digital	and	new	technology.

This	level	of	complexity	demands	a	sophisticated	
business-led	approach.	It	must	embrace	the	
different	needs	of	large	and	small	businesses,	
recognise	the	different	requirements	of	
international	and	domestic	businesses,	and	
support	specific	needs	across	a	range	of	distinctive	
sectors.	A	one-size-fits-all	approach	to	business	
expansion will not respond to the needs of all 
businesses.	A	new	policy	must	also	evaluate	
the	different	skill	demands	of	businesses,	how	
labour	market	productivity	can	be	strengthened	
throughout	the	city-wide	area,	the	need	to	drive	
digital	technology	and	access,	and	generally	how	
businesses,	large	and	small,	can	flourish	and	
continue to contribute to the character and diversity 
of	the	West	End.

The	globally	recognised	role	of	the	West	End	
for business means that the need to respond to 
competitive	threats	and	challenges	(technology,	
changing	consumer	demand,	global	economic	
patterns,	security,	etc.)	is	essential	to	building	
and	maintaining	a	strong	business	climate,	brand	
and	reputation	for	attractive	corporate,	visitor	and	
enterprise	economies.	This	task	will	also	require	
a	strong	intelligence	base	to	make	informed	
decisions about what clusters must remain in the 
West	End	and	how	to	support	them,	encouraging	
a	greater	role	in	incubation	for	London	generally	
and	the	rest	of	the	UK.	This	could	include	the	
opportunity	to	create	a	joint	data	observatory	
function,	initially	focused	on	business	but	with	the	
potential	to	expand	into	other	areas.	The	policy	
must	also	recognise	that,	with	economic	success,	
externalities	emerge	which	need	to	be	tackled	if	
success	is	to	continue.	These	include,	for	example,	
congestion;	inflation;	intense	competition	for	land;	
crime	and	disorder	and	stronger	competition	from	
other	places.	The	new	governance	model	which	

the	Commission	is	advocating	must	be	able	to	
internalise	some	of	the	benefits	of	success	(such	as	
through	new	financial	instruments,	business	rate	
retention,	etc.)	in	order	to	tackle	these	externalities.

The	new	West	End	partnership,	working	with	the	
central	London	alliance	of	boroughs	and	with	
business,	needs	to	develop	a	clear	policy	for	
business in the West End as part of the broader 
vision	for	the	area.	Such	a	policy	must	address	the	
complexity of the West End and how to address 
competition	and	changing	trends.	An	evaluation	
framework	needs	to	be	developed	which	addresses	
management	requirements	and	impacts.	And	
robust	programmes	need	to	be	created	which	
deal	with	the	specific	requirements	for:	improving	
the	business	climate	and	environment;	building	
and	maintaining	a	strong	West	End	brand;	and	
responding	to	the	specific	needs	of	large	firms	and	
employers,	investors	and	owners,	historic	business	
clusters	and	SMEs.	The	executive	of	the	new	
West	End	partnership	will	have	a	clear	role	in	co-
ordinating	the	definition	and	execution	of	this	policy.



PLACE
•	CRIME,	SAFETy,	NIGHT-TIME	ECONOMy	ANd	LICENSING	 
•	ENvIRONMENT 
•	HERITAGE	ANd	CULTURE 
•	MARKETING	ANd	PROMOTION	

The	West	End	is	under	threat	from	environmental	
deterioration	and	climate	change,	domestic	and	international	
competition,	changing	trends	in	commerce	and	lifestyle,	
and	the	failure,	so	far,	to	address	acute,	but	unintended,	
symptoms	of	success	and	growth.	To	continue	to	be	
successful,	these	externalities	must	be	fully	addressed.	

WEST END COMMISSION



Major issues 

•	 Meeting	a	unique	policing,	enforcement	and	
licensing	challenge	through	a	coordinated	area-
wide approach

•	 Obtaining	new	powers	and	applying	new	
flexibilities	to	manage	the	West	End’s	night-
time economy 

•	 Ensuring	that	the	resource	needs	of	
maintaining	a	clean,	safe	and	attractive	
West	End	are	fully	recognised,	including	by	
Government,	and	met	

Analysis 

With almost as many reported crimes a year as the 
city	centres	of	Manchester,	Leeds,	Liverpool	and	
Birmingham	combined,	the	West	End	presents	a	
policing,	enforcement	and	licensing	challenge	like	
no other in the UK
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The	West	End	will	always	attract	people	with	the	
intention	of	committing	crime.	The	complexity	of	
its	transient	population,	dense	concentration	of	
licensed	premises	and	high	profile	as	the	heart	of	
the	UK’s	capital	together	create	a	day	and	night-
time economy which is potentially fertile territory 
for	crime	and	disorder.	The	West	End	is,	by	some	
margin,	the	highest	profile	target	area	in	terms	
of	terrorism,	with	a	plethora	of	government	and	
diplomatic	buildings,	iconic	sites	and	areas	with	a	
massive	daily	increase	in	population,	all	of	which	
make	the	West	End	attractive	to	terrorist	activity.	
With	the	Underground	closing	at	1am	and	public	
transport	reduced	perhaps	when	it	is	most	needed,	
many visitors find themselves made vulnerable to 
both	acquisitive	and	violent	crime,	simply	by	being	
caught	up	in	an	unfamiliar	area,	with	reduced	
public transport options available when they are 
perhaps	most	needed.3 

Given	its	reputation	as	a	retail	destination,	the	 
West	End	has	particularly	high	levels	of	retail	
crime.	Over	the	six	years	between	2006	and	2012,	
retail	crime	in	the	West	End	has	risen	by	7.6%,	
compared	to	a	2.3%	increase	across	all	types	
of	crime.	In	particular,	the	category	described	
as	‘theft:	person’,	which	is	predominantly	pick-
pocketing	and	bag	theft,	has	risen	by	92%	(2,645	
crimes	in	2006	to	5,096	in	the	twelve	months	to	31st	
October	2012).	Theft	from	shops	has	risen	by	32%	
and personal robberies have more than doubled at 
103.4%	(417	offences	in	2006	and	848	in	the	same	
period	in	2012).4 

An area strategy for the West End – West End 
partners	should	establish	a	joint	community	safety	
strategy	between	the	Mayor’s	Office	for	Policing	
and	Crime,	borough	commanders,	Camden	and	
Westminster	City	Councils	and	their	licensing	
and	community	protection	teams.	despite	its	
vulnerability	to	crime,	the	West	End	lacks	a	clear	
place-based	strategy	to	tackle	crime	and	anti-
social	behaviour	across	borough	boundaries	and	
co-ordinate	the	efforts	of	all	stakeholders	around	
shared	priorities.	For	instance,	the	Commission	
received	evidence	suggesting	that	the	existing	
approach	to	policing	can	lead	to	crime	being	
displaced from one side of the border to the other 

in	order	to	seek	a	haven	from	specific	policing	
operations.5

Creating	and	maintaining	a	safe,	attractive	and	
clean public environment is also of enormous 
importance	to	businesses,	landowners	and	
licensed premises6	operating	in	the	West	End.	As	
recognised	by	Shaftesbury	PLC’s	evidence	to	the	
Commission,	the	public	perception	of	an	area,	and	
their	positive	experience	of	it,	is	fundamental	to	
sustaining	repeat	visits.	The	West	End	will	suffer	
unless it offers a public environment which meets 
the	standards	expected	by	visitors,	businesses	and	
residents	of	a	modern,	prosperous	21st	Century	city.7 

A	place-based	strategy	would	look	at	data	and	
policing	/	nuisance	management	and	resourcing	
initiatives across the West End as a whole rather 
than	splitting	it	into	different	areas.	Experience	
in	New	york	shows	the	potential	benefits	of	this	
approach.	In	Midtown	Manhattan,	for	example,	the	
application	of	broader	place	management	schemes	
such	as	tackling	the	sex	and	drug	industries,	crime,	
homelessness and improvements in the public 
realm	have	provided	a	positive	change	to	the	area	
and boosted the international reputation of areas 
such	as	42nd	Street	and	Times	Square.

Managing the unique pressures of the evening 
and late-night economy	–	licensing	policy	for	
the West End should ensure a clear distinction 
between	the	evening	and	night-time	economies,	
whilst	the	area	should	be	able	to	exercise	greater	
powers	to	regulate	or	ban	particular	issues,	notably	
the	use	of	pedicabs.	Home	to	over	3,000	licensed	
premises,	the	West	End	has	the	largest	and	most	
diverse	offer	of	restaurants,	theatres,	bars,	pubs,	
casinos	and	clubs	in	the	country.	This	creates	
unique	pressures	–	Leicester	Square	alone	sees	
over	225,000	visitors	every	Saturday	night	and,	with	
such	a	high	concentration	of	licensed	premises	
and	visitors,	levels	of	alcohol	consumption	and	
resultant	alcohol-related	crime	are	much	higher	
in these areas than in any other part of London 
or	the	UK.8		But	it	also	contributes	to	the	unique	
cultural	offer	of	the	West	End,	attracting	visitors	
from	across	London,	the	UK	and	the	world	to	visit	
its	world-class	restaurants	and	theatres.	

Distribution of Crimes

1	 Metropolitan	Police	Service,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
		www.police.uk	[accessed:	06.02.2013]	For	West	End	data	see:	http://www.police.uk/
crime/?q=City+of+Westminster	%2C+London+WC2H+7LH%2C+UK#crimetypes/2012-01

2	 For	Birmingham	data	see:	http://www.police.uk/crime/?q=Birmingham	
%2C+West+Midlands+B15+2EH%2C+UK

	 For	Leeds	data	see:	http://www.police.uk/crime/?q=Leeds%2C+West+yorkshire+	LS11+5BJ%
2C+UK#crimetypes/2013-02

	 For	Liverpool	data	see	:	http://www.police.uk/crime/?q=Liverpool%2C+Merseyside+	L3
+8AQ%2C+UK#crimetypes/2013-02;	For	Manchester	data	see:	http://www.police.uk/
crime/?q=Manchester		

+M2+4AA%2C+UK#crimetypes/2012-01
3	 Metropolitan	Police	Service,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
4	 Metropolitan	Police	Service,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
5	 verbal	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission,	6	december	
6	 Heaven,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission;	Shaftesbury	PLC,	written	evidence	to	

the West End Commission
7	 Shaftesbury	PLC,	2012,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
8	 Metropolitan	Police	Service,	2012,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
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The	diversity	of	this	offer	does	not	fit	within	the	
standard	definition	of	the	night-time	economy,	
which usually classifies all economic activity 
that	happens	between	6pm	and	6am	within	the	
same	category.	Instead,	the	evidence	received	
by	the	Commission	suggests	that	there	is	an	
evening	economy,	characterised	for	example	by	
restaurants,	theatres,	casinos,	live	music,	etc.	
that	is	distinct	from	the	night-time	economy,	
characterised	by	bars,	pubs	and	clubs	that	offer	
late	night	drinking.	The	scale	and	complexity	of	this	
activity	requires	sophisticated	licensing	policies	
and	strong	local	management	of	policing	and	
enforcement.	

The	current	licensing	regime	is	based	on	the	
Licensing	Act	2003,	which	contains	the	underlying	
assumption	that	allowing	licensable	activities	will	
avoid	the	issues	associated	with	fixed	closing	times.	
Experience	shows	that	this	is	not	the	case.	There	
is	a	clear	distinction	between	the	evening	and	
night-time	economies,	with	a	cut-off	point	around	
midnight,	although	difficult	to	define	precisely.	
Restaurants	catering	for	theatregoers	would	see	
the	end	of	the	evening	as	late	as	1am,	whilst	for	
nightclubs	the	start	of	the	night	is	around	11pm	
to	midnight.	The	evening	economy	provides	more	
employment	and	less	nuisance	and	the	night-time	
economy	the	reverse.

The	Commission	recommends	that	this	distinction	
is	made	clearer	within	the	licensing	policies	which	
cover	the	West	End	so	that	greater	flexibility	in	
terms	of	licensing	conditions	can	be	applied	to	
‘evening’	activities.	While	this	is	already	implicit	
in	the	use	of	“Core	Hours”	in	Westminster	or	
“Framework	Hours”	in	Camden	it	should	be	made	
more	explicit	within	the	policy.

Alongside	these	regulatory	challenges,	the	MPS,	
boroughs,	businesses	and	resident	groups	also	
highlighted	the	inadequacy	of	legislation	deterring	
unlicensed	operators	from	providing	unsafe	public	
transport,	such	as	pedicabs	and	unlicensed	private	
hire.	The	only	available	legislation	to	enforce	

against	pedicabs	is	clauses	5-7	of	the	Metropolitan	
Police	Act	1849	which	refers	to	the	‘furious	riding	
of	a	carriage	on	the	highway’.	Overwhelmingly,	the	
balance	of	evidence	was	in	favour	of	giving	the	MPS	
and	boroughs	greater	powers	either	to	regulate	or	
ban	the	use	of	pedicabs	in	the	West	End.9  

Meeting the costs of enforcement: the Government 
should	recognise	the	extent	of	the	unfunded	
commitments	taken	on	by	enforcement	authorities	
in	the	West	End	and	should	modify	Late	Night	
Levy	powers	to	ensure	that	they	can	be	targeted	
at problem uses or premises in a particular 
geographical	area.	Maintaining	a	clean,	safe	and	
attractive	West	End	requires	considerable	resource	
to both comply with and enforce local policies and 
the	law.	This	is	not	currently	recognised	in	the	
funding	received	by	boroughs	or	the	Metropolitan	
Police	and	could	form	a	focus	for	negotiation	
with	city-wide	and	national	government	for	a	new	
partnership	body.	

In	its	evidence	to	the	Commission,	the	MPS	made	
clear	that	while	the	Safer	Neighbourhood	Teams	
are	intrinsic	to	the	current	and	future	operating	
they	cannot	alone	provide	the	level	of	visibility,	
problem	solving	and	investigation	required.	In	its	
view,	a	‘polluter	pays’	principle	should	operate	
whereby	late	night	licensees	meet	the	cost	of	the	
additional	enforcement	required.10		However,	in	
evidence	received	from	businesses,	land	owners	
and theatres11,	concern	was	expressed	that	existing	
legislation	that	allowed	the	MPS	to	exercise	a	Late	
Night	Levy	could	only	be	applied	across	an	entire	
borough	and	not	localised	to	specific	areas	or	uses.	
If	applied,	this	would	mean	that	businesses	in,	
for	example,	Queen’s	Park	would	have	to	pay	an	
equal	share	towards	the	cost	of	enforcement	in	the	
West	End.	This	suggests	that	more	sophisticated	
legislation	is	needed	that	would	enable	the	MPS	to	
work	with	boroughs	to	apply	a	night-time	levy	only	
to	licensees	in	a	specific	locality	and/or	for	specific	
activities	such	as	night	clubs	where	there	was	
strong	evidence	of	crime	or	anti-social	behaviour.

9	 Metropolitan	Police	Service,	2012,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
10	Metropolitan	Police	Service,	2012,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission

11 Engagement	with	Theatres,	9	January,	verbal	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	
Informal
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The	Commission	has	heard	evidence	that	alcohol-
led	premises	in	the	West	End	operating	after	
midnight	do	indeed	generate	the	highest	level	of	
crime,	disorder	and	nuisance	not	only	on	or	in	
the immediate vicinity of the premises but also 
across	the	wider	area.	Therefore,	a	levy	which	
works	on	the	basis	that	the	“polluter	pays”	makes	
a	great	deal	of	sense.	The	Commission	therefore	
recommends	that	the	Home	Office	work	with	ACPO	
and	the	MPS	and	also	the	LGA	to	redesign	the	levy	
so that it can be applied more accurately to ensure 
that	those	premises	which	cause	the	issue	make	
the	largest	contribution.	Some	ideas	for	this	might	
be as follows:

•	 It	can	be	applied	across	an	Special	Policy	Area
•	 Certain	types	of	premises	which	are	not	

alcohol-led	can	be	exempted	(e.g.	restaurants,	
jazz	bars,	casinos)

•	 Base	the	levy	on	venue	capacity	and	not	just	
rateable value

•	 Allow	the	council	to	decide	conditions	which,	if	
included	in	the	licence,	would	allow	a	premises	
to pay a reduced levy rate

The	redesigned	levy	needs	to	be	earmarked	to	pay	
for	both	policing	and	council	services	required	to	
manage	the	night-time	economy.	It	should	also	be	
noted that the approach to this should be developed 
in	conjunction	with	Business	Improvement	
districts,	whose	levies	on	business	are	also	able	
to	be	used	to	tackle	alcohol-related	crime	and	
disorder.

Any	such	moves	need	to	take	on	the	concerns	
of	businesses	and	groups	in	the	area.	From	a	
business	perspective,	many	licensees	highlighted	
the	uncertainty,	complexity	and	cost	of	complying	
with	Westminster	and	Camden’s	licensing	
policies.12	In	spite	of	amicably	resolving	noise	
complainants,	Heaven	Night	Club	gave	evidence	
on	its	increasing	uncertainty	over	the	future	of	the	
license	it	has	held	for	35	years	because	of	what	
it	perceives	as	a	failure	of	local	planning	policy	to	
take	into	account	existing	local	businesses	when	
planning	new	residential	developments.13	Equity	
and	the	Musician’s	Union	gave	evidence	on	the	
importance	of	ensuring	licensing	policies	that	
supported live music venues and called for further 
positive	change	to	licensing	laws	that	build	on	the	
Live	Music	Act14	and	deregulate	other	forms	of	live	
entertainment.	

Conclusions and recommendations 

The	West	End’s	sheer	diversity	poses	unique	
challenges	in	policing,	enforcement	and	street	
scene	management.	There	are	almost	as	many	
reported crimes in the West End as there are in 
the	city	centres	of	Manchester,	Leeds,	Liverpool	
and	Birmingham	combined.	Against	this	backdrop,	
maintaining	a	clean,	safe	and	attractive	West	End	
is	expensive	and	policing	the	range	of	activities	
located in the West End demands flexibility and 
close collaboration between the local police 
commanders	and	the	boroughs	concerned.

There	is	no	single	integrated	approach	to	
neighbourhood	policing,	licensing	and	community	
safety	throughout	the	West	End.	Putting	this	right	
should	be	a	key	priority	for	the	new	West	End	
partnership.	The	Commission	also	believes	that	
the	licensing	policies	of	the	boroughs	should	draw	
a	clearer	distinction	between	evening	activities	
(broadly,	entertainment	and	food	uses	ending	by	
around	1am)	and	night-time	activities	(broadly,	
alcohol-based	premises	going	on	beyond	this	
time)	and	allow	greater	flexibility	to	target	policy	
accordingly	to	geography	and	types	of	usage.	
There	is	also	a	need	to	develop	an	investment	
and	operational	strategy	for	crime	prevention	
technology,	including	CCTv.

We have been impressed with the submissions 
made	to	us	concerning	how	a	Late	Night	Levy	
should	be	able	to	be	deployed	in	a	more	targeted	
way	to	help	mitigate	the	negative	externalities	
of	specific	late-night	activities	and	premises.	In	
conjunction	with	the	BIds	and	other	stakeholders,	
further	work	should	be	undertaken	to	make	the	
case	for	legislative	reform	and	to	maximise	the	
available	funding	to	tackle	alcohol-related	crime	
and	disorder.	Government	should	also	give	powers	
to	the	boroughs	and	the	Metropolitan	Police	Service	
to	regulate	or	ban	the	use	of	pedicabs.

12	Caprice	Holdings,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
13	Heaven	Night	Club,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission

14	The	passage	of	the	Live	Music	Act	which	will	introduce	an	exemption	from	the	Licensing	Act	
for live music venues with capacity for fewer than 200 people from October 2012 onwards



Major issues

•	 Addressing	the	West	End’s	poor	air	quality	

•	 Mitigating	and	adapting	to	the	effects	of	climate	
change

•	 Bringing	a	greater	focus	to	bear	on	energy	
efficiency 

Analysis 

The	intensity	of	activity	in	the	West	End,	including	
transport	and	movement;	usage	of	the	public	
realm;	the	generation	of	waste	and	the	demand	
for	energy;	place	significant	environmental	
challenges	on	the	area	whilst	also	meaning	that	
the	consequences	of	failing	to	prepare	for	future	
environmental	shocks	could	be	severe.	

Air quality	–	The	Mayor	should	work	towards	full	
implementation	of	the	proposals	for	Stage	5	of	
the	Low	Emission	Zone	as	a	way	of	improving	air	
quality	in	the	West	End	and	London	generally.	As	
highlighted	by	the	evidence	received	from	several	
individuals	and	organisations,	large	parts	of	central	
London	do	not	meet	the	EU	limit	values	for	nitrogen	
oxide	emissions	(NOx)	and	the	West	End	has	higher	
than	average	levels	of	human	exposure	to	NOx	as	a	
result	of	the	volume	of	people	visiting	and	working	
in	the	area.15 A study commissioned by the Greater 
London	Authority	attributed	over	4,000	premature	
deaths	to	poor	air	quality	in	London	in	2008.	Poor	
air	quality	also	has	significant	economic	effects,	
e.g.	through	exacerbating	sickness	absence	due	
to	respiratory	and	other	diseases.	It	is	a	major	
concern	for	residents	and	workers	and	this	was	
reflected in evidence received from resident’s 

groups,	developers,	landowners	and	businesses.16 
Transport	sources	are	responsible	for	around	
55%	of	total	NOx	emissions,	with	emissions	from	
buildings	accounting	for	around	45%	of	NOx	
emissions	in	the	West	End.17

There	is	also	a	critical	issue	with	particulate	matter	
(PM10)	emissions	originating	from	vehicles.

The	Mayor	and	boroughs	each	have	an	air	quality	
strategy	and	there	are	a	range	of	initiatives	
designed	to	improve	air	quality,	including:

•	 A	new	Mayor’s	Air	Quality	Fund	to	fund	
projects	such	as	low	emission	Green	Zones	
around	major	pedestrian	areas,	schools	and	
hospitals;	freight	consolidation	and	improved	
last	mile	logistics;	air	quality	improvements	
to	high	streets;	and	trials	of	new	low	emission	
technologies

•	 Congestion	Charging,	which	was	introduced	in	
2003 and has demonstrated approximately a 
20%	reduction	in	traffic	since	its	introduction,	
reducing	emissions	by	around	16%

•	 The	Low	Emission	Zone,	which	was	introduced	
in	2008	to	encourage	the	most	polluting	heavy	
diesel	vehicles	to	become	cleaner,	and	plans	
for an Ultra Low Emission Zone by 2020

•	 Over	300	hybrid	diesel-electric	buses	now	in	
service	on	the	majority	of	routes	serving	the	
West End 

•	 Freight	consolidation	schemes,	such	as	that	
developed	by	the	Crown	Estate	for	Regent	
Street 

Environment

15	GLA	Environment,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
16	St	James’s	Conservation	Trust	gave	evidence	on	its	concern	with	problems	associated	with	
air	and	noise	pollution	in	Westminster	and	their	impact	on	the	core	area	of	St	James’s.	
Westminster	Property	Association’s	evidence	cited	Oxford	Street	as	having	the	worst	air	
quality	in	London	and	being	“on	track”	to	be	the	worst	in	the	UK	by	2015.	Publica	gave	

evidence	on	the	negative	impact	of	poor	air	quality	and	congestion	on	the	quality	of	the	West	
End’s	public	spaces	and	visitor	and	resident	experience.			

17	Westminster	City	Council,	2013,		Air	Quality	Action	Plan	2013-2018,	London:	Westminster	
City Council 
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While	the	Commission	commends	these	steps,	
it	believes	that	bolder	action	and	closer	joint	
working	between	the	GLA,	boroughs,	transport	
operators and businesses is needed to achieve the 
planned	reductions	in	NOx	and	PM10	emissions.	
This	is	important	for	the	health	of	the	capital	and	
maintaining	an	attractive	West	End	where	people	
will	continue	to	work,	shop,	live	and	play.	Proposals	
for an Ultra Low Emission Zone in the West 
End should be treated seriously and scrutinised 
carefully	as	to	the	likely	impact	(both	in	the	West	
End	and	in	surrounding	areas,	on	residential	
and	business	occupiers,	public	transport,	waste	
collection,	freight	consolidation	systems,	air	quality	
and	total	emissions	due	to	travel)	and	how	to	
manage	this.	

Mitigating and adapting to the effects of climate 
change – Westminster City Council and the London 
Borough	of	Camden	should	work	towards	specific	
local actions that will reduce the carbon emissions 
from the West End area as part of the council’s 
contribution	to	meeting	the	statutory	reduction	
targets	in	the	Climate	Change	Act	2008.	In	the	face	
of	expected	climatic	changes	and	increasing	energy	
costs,	and	the	West	End’s	intense	energy	demand	
and	high	CO2	emissions,	action	is	urgently	needed	
to	ensure	that	energy	is	used	more	efficiently	and	
that	emissions	are	substantially	reduced.	This	
should include analysis of which forms of low 
carbon	energy	generation	(e.g.	district	heating,	
combined	heat	and	power	plants,	hydrogen	fuel	
cells)	are	most	appropriate	to	the	geography	of	the	
area	and	how	to	incentivise	them.	Given	the	historic	
nature	of	the	area,	energy	efficiency	retrofits	of	the	
existing	built	stock,	residential,	commercial	and	
mixed	use	will	be	essential	if	targets	are	to	 
be	achieved.18 18	Westminster	City	Council	is	making	progress	on	this,	for	example	through	the	Retrofitting	

Soho	initiative	and	through	policies	in	the	Core	Strategy	and	City	Management	Plan

Nitrous Oxide Emissions
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In	addition,	Westminster	City	Council	and	the	
London	Borough	of	Camden	should	work	to	
ensure that the West End area becomes more 
resilient	in	the	face	of	climate	change	–	including	
flash	flooding	and	heat	stress	impacts	which	
are intensified by the urban heat island effect – 
through	a	series	of	actionable	measures	for	the	
public	realm	such	as	planting	schemes,	water	
features,	improved	gully	cleaning	schedules	and	
sustainable	urban	drainage.	This	is	essential	to	
ensure	the	long-term	sustainability	of	commercial	
activities	and	resident	well-being	in	the	area.	The	
Corporation of London should also be involved 
in	these	discussions	because	drainage	flowing	
eastwards could exacerbate problems in the City  
of	London.	

various	greening	measures	such	as	green	roofs	
and	walls	play	a	useful	part	in	absorbing	emissions	
and	pollutants,	noise	attenuation,	managing	micro-
climates	and	have	the	added	benefit	of	making	the	
area	more	attractive	to	visitors.

Conclusions and recommendations 

The	West	End	is	at	risk	from	environmental	
degradation	and	climate	change	and,	within	
London	more	widely,	experiences	some	of	the	
poorest	air	quality	to	be	found	in	any	city	in	Europe.	
The	transition	to	a	low-carbon	economy	must	also	
become	one	of	the	key	objectives	of	the	West	End	
partnership,	including	coordinating	underpinning	
programmes	as	they	relate	to	retrofit	of	buildings,	
new	energy	and	waste	systems,	and	supporting	
businesses	in	developing	more	efficient	models	
of	operation.	Public	transport	options	beyond	
Crossrail,	and	changing	the	balance	in	favour	of	the	
pedestrian	on	key	streets,	will	also	be	influential	in	
achieving	change.	

Before	bringing	forward	plans	for	an	Ultra	Low	
Emission	Zone,	the	Commission	believes	a	more	
concerted effort to implement the critical fifth 
phase	of	the	existing	Low	Emission	Zone	should	
be	undertaken.	The	new	West	End	partnership	
should also conduct an analysis to assess the 
appropriateness for the area of different forms 
of	low	carbon	energy	generation	and	greening	
measures,	as	well	as	a	coherent	and	targeted	
approach	to	sustainable	drainage	across	the	 
West	End.



Major issues 

•	 Securing	the	long-term	funding	of	the	West	
End’s	historic	buildings	

•	 Preserving	the	historical	street	layout	of	the	
West End 

Analysis 
 
The	West	End’s	unique	cultural	heritage	is	a	
major	driver	of	its	economic	competiveness.	It	is	
a	draw	for	tourists	and	a	key	factor	in	attracting	
internationally competitive businesses from 
around	the	world.	As	the	evidence	from	London	&	
Partners	showed,	the	West	End	is	the	most	visited	
area	of	the	capital,	containing	many	of	the	city’s	
most	iconic	sites	and	amenities,	as	well	as	being	
the	centre	of	government	and	the	monarchy.	Its	
assets	are	some	of	the	most	recognisable	symbols	
of the city and its overall character as a series 
of	connected	urban	‘villages’	is	protected	by	an	
interlocking	network	of	conservation	areas.	This	
means that the area acts as a crucial proxy for the 
whole	of	the	capital,	informing	impressions	and	
perceptions	of	London	among	overseas	tourists,	
businesses	and	students.	In	London	&	Partners’	
view,	the	West	End’s	world	class	cultural	offering	
is	a	huge	draw	for	both	overseas	businesses	and	
students	-	who	continually	emphasise	quality	of	life	
as	being	an	important	factor	in	deciding	where	to	
locate.19		The	evidence	from	King’s	College	London	

echoed the view that the West End’s cultural 
heritage	provides	an	unparalleled	attraction	for	
national	and	international	students.20 

The	view	that	it	is	important	to	maintain	policies	
that support the vibrant cluster of West End 
theatres and other cultural attractions was 
corroborated	by	the	Crown	Estate.	In	its	evidence	it	
cited	the	West	End’s	historic	fabric	as	a	key	factor	
in	making	central	London	attractive.	It	argued	‘we	
should	do	more	to	highlight,	enhance	and	cherish	
this asset and eliminate the factors that  
undermine	it.’21 

Securing long-term funding	–	The	Government	
should	address	the	lack	of	investment	in	
national	assets	as	a	matter	of	urgency.	Chronic	
underinvestment in the West End’s historic 
buildings	–	particularly	Grade	I	Listed	buildings	
occupied	by	theatres,	museums	and	galleries	–	is	
putting	its	pre-eminent	cultural	heritage	under	
threat.	There	is	almost	universal	agreement	on	
the economic value of the West End’s cultural and 
built	assets	to	the	UK	economy.	Their	value	should	
be	recognised	and	prioritised	through	a	specific	
and	joint	strategy	agreed	between	local	authorities	
and	national	agencies	such	as	the	department	for	
Culture,	Media	and	Sport,	English	Heritage	and	
national	lottery	distributors.	The	objective	should	
be	to	help	secure	the	long-term	sustainability	of	the	
West End’s historic built environment to preserve 
one	of	the	area’s	main	attractions.22 

Heritage and Culture

19	London	&	Partners,	written	evince	to	the	West	End	Commission		
20	King’s	College	London,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission		

21	Crown	Estate,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	
22	Westminster	City	Council	made	the	point	that	previous	lobbying	efforts	and	attempts	to	seek	
sustainable	funding	sources	have	been	hampered	by	issues	such	as	the	private	ownership	of	
buildings,	which	makes	grant	in	aid	more	complex.
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Built heritage –	a	new	place-based	framework	
for	the	West	End	should	seek	opportunities	
to preserve and enhance the West End’s built 
heritage	and	historic	street	layout.	The	West	End’s	
cultural	heritage	is	matched	by	its	built	heritage;	
Publica	gave	evidence	on	the	‘many	layers	of	
urban	design	and	the	high	quality	of	architecture	
bring	a	constantly	unrolling	variety	and	delight	as	
one	walks	around	the	area	-	the	straight	Roman	
roads,	medieval	lanes,	churchyards,	axial	routes,	
vistas	and	garden	squares.’23		English	Heritage	
recognised	that	the	streets,	squares	and	parks	
are an exceptionally valuable feature of the West 
End.24	A	new	partnership	representing	the	West	
End	should	keep	this	in	mind	when	developing	a	
much	needed	place-based	strategy	for	the	area	
that	balances	the	requirement	for	a	new	strategic	
regeneration	plan	with	the	characteristics	that	
draw	visitors	and	continue	to	enthral	Londoners.	
Many	opportunities	also	exist	to	reveal	the	
underlying	structure,	to	celebrate	individual	
buildings	and	to	rebuild	connections	between	key	
spaces	of	the	West	End,	for	example	the	latent	
links	between	Grosvenor	Square,	Hanover	Square	
and	Cavendish	Square	across	Oxford	Street	and	
Bond	Street.	Revealing	the	dormant	assets	of	
these	connections	through	decluttering,	sensitive	
planting,	lighting	and	improved	pavements	could	
go	a	long	way	to	creating	inviting	alternative	routes	
around	the	most	congested	areas	of	the	West	End.25

.

Conclusions and recommendations 

The	West	End’s	unique	cultural	heritage	is	a	major	
driver	of	the	West	End’s	economic	competitiveness.	
It	is	a	draw	for	visitors	and	a	key	factor	in	attracting	
businesses	to	the	West	End	from	around	the	world.	
However,	key	parts	of	this	cultural	infrastructure	
are	under	threat	through	a	historic	lack	of	
investment.	The	Commission	believes	that	the	new	
West	End	partnership	should	lead,	with	national	
Government,	a	review	of	investment	options	with	a	
view	to	bringing	forward	a	robust	funding	strategy	
for	the	West	End’s	cultural	and	historic	buildings.	
The	Commission	also	agrees	with	the	contributions	
from some respondents that there are many 
opportunities	to	celebrate	individual	buildings	and	
to	rebuild	the	connections	between	key	spaces	
within	the	West	End	and	give	special	attention	to	
the	historical	street	layout	of	the	area.	This	too	
should	become	part	of	the	place-shaping	strategy	
to	be	undertaken	by	the	new	West	End	partnership.

23	Publica,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission		
24	English	Heritage,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission		
25	Publica,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission		



Major issues 

•	 Establishing	a	more	place-based	focus	for	
the	marketing	and	promotion	of	the	West	End	
which	draws	together	investment	and	expertise	
to	make	a	bigger	impact	

Analysis 

The	West	End	has	a	strong,	well-established	
national and international identity as ‘one of the 
world’s	top	destinations	[with]	some	of	the	best	
cultural,	entertainment,	shopping	and	dining	
experiences’.26	Indeed,	it	attracts	over	 
200	million	visitors	and	generates	around	 
£7.6	billion	annually.27 

The	West	End	hosts	many	different	groups	of	
attractions	in	retail,	entertainment	and	culture,	
variously	complementary	and	competing,	which	
attract	visitors	from	throughout	London,	the	UK	
and	the	world	during	the	daytime,	evening	and	
late	night.	Coupled	with	varying	perceptions	of	
what	constitutes	the	‘West	End’,	this	means	that	
marketing	and	promotional	efforts	in	the	West	
End	are	extremely	complex	and	fragmented,	
involving	individual	businesses	and	landowners,	
Business	Improvement	districts	and	organisations	
representing	particular	sectors,	as	well	as	national	
and	London-wide	agencies	drawing	on	the	image	
and popularity of the West End abroad in order to 
market	London	and	England	more	widely.

London-wide,	the	former	visit	London	was	merged	
with	Study	London	and	Think	London	in	2011	to	
form	London	&	Partners.	London	&	Partners	is	an	
agency	of	the	Greater	London	Authority	and	relies	
on	the	GLA	for	much	of	its	funding,	though	several	
London	business	bodies	have	a	stake	and	are	
involved	in	setting	its	strategic	direction.	London	
& Partners relies heavily on the assets of the West 
End	in	marketing	London;	around	90%	of	visitors	to	

London	visit	the	West	End	area.	However,	it	has	no	
specific	place-based	strategy	around	West	 
End	marketing.	

The	West	End	Marketing	Alliance	(WEMA)	was	
established	some	years	ago	to	help	improve	
coordination	of	marketing	efforts	in	the	West	
End	specifically.	This	has	been	supported	
by	Westminster	City	Council,	the	Business	
Improvement	districts	New	West	End	Company	and	
Heart	of	London,	the	Society	of	London	Theatre,	
the	Crown	Estate,	Covent	Garden	London	and	
Shaftesbury.	WEMA	has	ownership	of	the	West	End	
London	brand	identity	and	online	presence.	Whilst	
WEMA	has	been	funded	by	an	annual	contribution	
from	each	organisation	towards	joint	marketing	
campaigns,	it	has	no	part	or	full-time	resources	
and relies entirely on one or more of the members 
leading	a	particular	campaign,	which	has	 
proven	difficult.	

A place-based marketing focus – West End 
partners	and	London	&	Partners	should	take	
steps	towards	an	improved	place-based	marketing	
approach	to	the	West	End.	Evidence	from	business	
and	cultural	institutions,	as	well	as	informal	
engagement	with	theatres	and	entertainment	
businesses,	recognised	that	the	current	situation	
could	be	hugely	improved.	The	Heart	of	London	
Business	Alliance	(HOLBA)	suggests	that	the	West	
End	Marketing	Alliance	has:	‘been	developing	
its	role	for	7	years	as	a	co-ordination	vehicle,	
but it has not yet reached its full potential and 
must	now	accelerate	its	role	and	leverage.’28 
Specifically,	the	West	End	should:	‘contribute	to	
London’s	competitive	positioning	by	having	a	clear	
brand	identity	and	coordinated	marketing,	and	by	
‘plugging	in’	West	End	stories,	images,	champions,	
offers,	incentives,	a	West	End	events	strategy,	 
and	campaigns	to	city-wide	and	national	
promotional	efforts.’29

Marketing and Promotion

26	Heart	of	London	BId,	n.d.	West	End	Marketing	Alliance	[online].	Available	at:	http://www.
heartoflondonbid.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/WEMA.pdf	[Accessed:	6.12.2012].

27	The	New	West	End	Company,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission		

28	Heart	of	London	Business	Alliance,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	
29	Heart	of	London	Business	Alliance,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	



HOLBA’s	analysis	is	supported	by	evidence	received	
from	the	New	West	End	Company	(NWEC)	and	
Westminster	City	Council.	In	its	evidence	to	the	
commission	NWEC	argued	for	a	‘clear	vision	to	
ensure the West End remains the world’s top 
shopping	destination	is	the	best	way	to	respond	
to	future	trends...’	In	NWEC’s	view,	the	current	
arrangements	relating	to	marketing	the	West	End	
need	a	review;	NWEC	also	makes	a	specific	call	to	
strengthen	the	West	End’s	marketing	capability.	
NWEC’s	view	was	supported	by	London	and	
Partners,	who	called	on	WEMA	to	‘fulfil	the	role	of	
brand	guardian	with	a	widening	of	its	membership	
and	remit.’30 Westminster City Council’s evidence 
also	made	the	case	that	‘a	thriving	West	End	needs	
to	promote	and	position	its	unique	offer.	’31 

The	view	that	the	West	End	needs	to	strengthen	
its	brand	is	reflected	in	the	branding	challenges	
facing	London	as	a	whole,	including	in	seeking	
to	attract	business	investment.	Under	London	&	
Partners,	London’s	promotional	initiatives	will	need	
to build on the Olympics to communicate further 
the	substance	of	its	diversification	into	cutting	
edge	industries.	The	propagation	of	a	new,	easily	
communicable	image	premised	on	the	enhanced	
presence	of	other	sectors	(many	of	which	are	based	
in	the	West	End)	will	be	critical	to	new	waves	of	
investment	arriving	in	London	rather	than	in	high-
growth	megacities	in	China,	Brazil	and	India.

Whilst individual businesses and business 
collectives will evidently want to continue to spend 
significant	marketing	resource	on	their	own	
company,	sector	or	interest,	there	are	overlapping	
interests	in	promoting	the	characteristics	of	the	
West	End	in	the	face	of	increasing	competition	in	
retail	and	entertainment	in	particular.	The	historic	
nature	of	the	West	End,	along	with	the	fact	that	
someone	can	shop,	go	to	a	range	of	heritage	
buildings,	museums	and	galleries,	along	with	a	
huge	range	of	evening	entertainment,	all	in	one	
small	geographic	area,	marks	out	the	West	End	
as very different from some of the other London 
areas	marketing	themselves	collectively	to	
visitors	(such	as	Stratford,	Shepherds	Bush,	etc).	
To	be	successful,	a	new	vehicle	for	co-ordinated	
marketing	would	need	to	make	a	compelling	case	
for	financial	contributions	towards	marketing	
the	West	End	as	a	place,	be	able	to	influence	and	
leverage	funds	and	support	from	bodies	such	as	
London	&	Partners	and	visit	England,	and	be	able	
to	draw	on	spokespeople,	research	and	intelligence	
and	dedicated	co-ordination	resource.

Conclusions and recommendations 

The	West	End	attracts	over	200	million	visitors	a	
year.	There	is,	however,	no	overarching	place-based	
strategy	around	the	marketing	and	promotion	
of	the	West	End,	although	there	is	a	West	End	
Marketing	Alliance	which	was	established	
specifically	to	improve	the	co-ordination	of	
messaging.	The	Commission	believes	that	London	
and Partners should establish a unit with a 
particular	focus	on	the	promotion	of	the	West	End.	
We	also	believe	a	single	co-ordinating	focus	should	
be	established,	under	the	auspices	of	the	new	West	
End	partnership,	for	the	marketing	and	promotion	
of	the	West	End	to	visitors	and	investors,	drawing	
together	priorities	and	skills	from	across	partners	
and	linking	up	public	investment	to	generate	
maximum	value.	This	vehicle	should	be	led	by	a	
marketing	expert	and	be	in	a	position	to	form	a	
coherent and effective partnership with London  
and	Partners.

30	London	and	Partners,	supplementary	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission	
31	Westminster	City	Council,	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission
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Major issues

•	 Improving	affordability	within	the	housing	
market	area	serving	the	West	End

•	 Ensuring	that	the	West	End	retains	its	diverse	
communities 

•	 Improving	the	approach	to	housing	investment	
across	the	strategic	housing	market	area,	
increasing	housing	delivery	

•	 Advocating	reduced	restrictions	on	public	
housing	investment	

Analysis

The	housing	crisis	is	rightly	considered	to	be	a	
national	challenge	but	it	is	fair	to	say	that	the	
effects	are	felt	most	acutely	in	London	where,	prior	
to	the	financial	collapse	in	2008,	a	hectare	of	land	
with	outline	planning	permission	for	residential	
property	was	trading	at	around	£10.5	million	on	
average.1	The	crisis	is	affecting	households	of	all	
incomes	seeking	a	home	in	the	heart	of	London.

The	capital’s	resilience	and	relatively	buoyant	
housing	market	has	proven	to	be	an	attractive	
proposition	for	international	and	private	investment.	
This	has	priced	many	households,	even	those	
on	above-average	incomes,	out	of	the	market,	
particularly	in	central	London	and	the	West	End.	
The	increased	level	of	absentee	homeownership,	
property	market	inflation	that	vastly	outstrips	
rises	in	wages	and	erosion	of	neighbourhood	feel	
is	a	concern	for	many	people,	including	locally	
elected	representatives.	Westminster,	Camden	

and	Kensington	and	Chelsea	are,	according	to	
government	statistics,	three	of	the	four	least	
affordable local authority areas in the country and 
the	situation	is	continuing	to	worsen.	Average	
house	prices	in	central	London	increased	15.4%	
in	the	four	years	between	Q3	2007	and	Q3	2011.	
The	West	End	boroughs	have	proven	an	even	more	
attractive	investment	for	foreign	capital	fleeing	
riskier	markets	as	prices	rocketed	by	25.8%	in	
Westminster	and	18%	in	Camden	during	the	 
same	period.	

As	well	as	simple	supply	and	demand,	the	
additional	costs	imposed	by	the	planning	regimes	
of	central	London	authorities	mean	that	regulatory	
taxes on both commercial and residential 
development	can,	in	some	places,	exceed	800%	of	
marginal	construction	costs	for	offices	(Cheshire	
and	Hilber,	2008).2	It	is	estimated	by	Hilber	and	
vermeulen	(2012)	that	house	prices	in	the	South	
East	of	England	would	be	approximately	25%	lower	
if	the	regulatory	regime	that	exists	in	the	North	
East	were	adopted.3 

Addressing affordability – local authorities in the 
West End should prioritise measures to improve 
affordability	in	the	housing	market.	To	buy	an	
average	home	in	the	West	End	it	is	not	unrealistic	
for	borrowers	to	need	capital	of	more	than	£100,000	
and	an	annual	income	of	the	same	amount	again.	
It	is	not	just	in	the	market	for	owner-occupied	
housing	where	pressures	are	being	felt.	Changes	
to the benefits system will reduce the subsidies 
available to households to access privately rented 
accommodation in the West End while other 
national	reforms	are	changing	the	way	that	local	
affordable	housing	policies	are	implemented.	

Housing

1	 department	for	Communities	and	Local	Government:	Live	Table	563,	https://www.gov.uk/
government/statistical-data-sets/live-tables-on-housing-market-and-house-prices	

2	 Cheshire	and	Hilber,	2008,	Office	Supply	Restrictions	in	Britain:	the	political	economy	of	
market	revenge

3	 Hilber	and	vermeulen,	September	2012,	‘The	Impact	of	Supply	Constraints	on	House	Prices	
in	England’,	Spatial	Economics	Research	Centre	discussion	Paper	119

14	department	for	Communities	and	Local	Government	Live	Table	577,	www.gov.uk/
government/statistical-data-sets/live-tables-on-housing-market-and-house-prices
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Retaining mixed communities – councils should 
seek	to	preserve	the	current	levels	of	affordable	
housing	and,	wherever	practically	possible,	seek	
additions	in	these	very	high	value	areas	to	help	
meet	local	demand	and	enhance	social	diversity.	
Much	of	the	evidence	received	by	the	Commission	
has pointed to the diversity and mix of communities 
as	a	key	feature	in	the	ongoing	vitality	of	the	West	
End.	Peabody,	an	organisation	that	owns	and	
manages	around	800	residential	properties	in	the	
West	End	area,	also	made	a	convincing	case	in	
its submission to the Commission on the need to 
retain	a	diverse	population	so	that	people	who	work	
in	some	of	the	low	wage	sectors	are	not	frozen	out	
of	the	West	End.

Both	of	the	two	local	authorities	with	responsibility	
for	affordable	housing	in	the	West	End	area,	
Westminster	City	Council	and	the	London	Borough	
of	Camden,	have	stated	policies	that	are	designed	
to	foster	mixed	communities	and	both	require	new	
residential-led	developments	to	provide	affordable	
housing	on-site	or	in	the	vicinity.	Westminster	
City Council’s approach is considered by both 
authorities	to	be	more	flexible.	during	2011/12,	

for	example,	of	the	approximately	680	new	homes	
given	planning	permission	in	the	W1	or	WC2	post	
codes,	48	homes	are	to	be	provided	as	affordable	
housing	with	an	additional	sum	of	£16	million	due	
to	the	council’s	Affordable	Housing	Fund	in	lieu	of	
on-site	provision.

Strategic approach and increasing housing 
delivery	–	local	authorities	and	the	Mayor	should	
seek	to	understand	the	functionality	of	local	
housing	market	areas	so	that	decisions	are	
informed	by	an	understanding	of	housing	supply	
and	demand,	and	how	a	range	of	interventions	
can	be	intelligently	deployed	to	support	growth,	
potentially	including	taking	a	broader	geography	
into	account	in	the	way	new	housing	is	delivered.	
Given	the	extent	of	the	housing	crisis,	there	is	a	
strong	case	for	local	authorities	seeking	to	achieve	
the	‘biggest	bang	for	their	buck’.	Westminster	City	
Council	figures	suggest	that,	where	the	authority	
has	agreed	that	a	developer	may	make	a	payment	
in	lieu	of	affordable	housing	into	its	Affordable	
Housing	Fund,	this	may	yield	a	higher	number	of	
net	additions	for	the	functional	housing	market	
area	that	includes	and	serves	the	West	End.	

Affordability ratios (median house prices to median incomes), 2004-20114
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It	is	evident	that	a	housing	strategy	for	a	very	tightly	
defined local authority area probably cannot of 
itself	serve	the	needs	of	its	residents,	employees	
and	employers.	Rigorous	academic	research	
into	housing	dynamics,	migration	patterns	and	
commuting	statistics	shows	London	as	part	of	a	
considerably	larger	Strategic	Housing	Market	Area	
which	takes	in	large	parts	of	Hertfordshire	to	the	
north	and	Kent	to	the	south.	At	the	Local	Housing	
Market	Area	(LMHA),	the	West	End	plays	a	major	
role	in	the	strategic	area	of	London	and	on	at	 
least	five	identified	separate	Local	Housing	 
Market	Areas:

The	Commission	has	found	it	difficult	to	establish	
or	define	what	the	true	housing	market	area	
is for the West End but by any definition the 
functional	housing	market	area	goes	beyond	the	
loosely bounded West End and does not match 
the	boundaries	of	Westminster,	Camden	or	their	
constituent	electoral	wards.	Official	guidance	
suggests	that	a	defined	Housing	Market	Area	
(HMA),	used	to	set	an	effective	housing	strategy,	
broadly involves an area ‘within which people are 
prepared	to	search	for	housing…	which	contain	
both	the	origin	and	destination	of	the	great	majority	
who	move	home’.	Numerous	methods	of	assessing	
housing	market	areas	are	based	on	identifying	
commuting	routes	or	employment	hubs.7	The	
Commission	is	of	the	view,	therefore,	that	the	West	
End	exists	both	at	the	heart	of	a	large	housing	
market	playing	an	enormously	important	part	in	the	
functioning	of	the	Greater	London	market.	

Reducing	restrictions	on	public	investment	–	
the	Government	should	grant	more	flexibility	
for	local	authorities	to	leverage	public	housing	
assets	in	order	to	build	more	housing.	Both	the	
local authorities in the area are attracted by this 
opportunity,	with	Westminster	in	particular	having	
lobbied	the	government	for	more	freedoms	to	
borrow	against	its	existing	housing	stock	in	order	

Strategic Housing Market Area5 
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to	build	more	housing,	either	by	lifting	government-
imposed	borrowing	caps	or	by	allowing	the	Mayor	
to	regulate	a	headroom	trading	system	that	would	
better	match	borrowing	capacity	and	investment	
need	whilst	allowing	the	Treasury	to	keep	Public	
Sector	Borrowing	Requirement	(PSBR).	Should	the	
government	not	be	persuaded	by	the	calls	by	the	
Local Government Association and others to lift 
borrowing	caps	and	reclassify	local	government	
borrowing	to	match	the	accounting	practices	
used	in	most	European	Union	countries,	then	a	
system	of	trading	borrowing	‘headroom’	between	
London	boroughs	could	help	reinvigorate	local	
authority	and	housing	association	house	building,	
while	allowing	the	Mayor	of	London	to	take	a	
more	strategic	role	in	the	planning	of	new	homes	
through	the	Greater	London	Authority’s	Housing	
Strategy.	Expanding	construction	of	affordable	
homes in central London would help house lower 
income	households,	mitigating	some	of	the	effects	
of	welfare	reforms	which	are	forcing	some	people	
to	move	away	from	the	area.	This	could	only	be	
achieved	through	councils	and	the	Mayor	adopting	
a	more	integrated	approach	to	dealing	with	the	
housing	challenges	faced	by	the	West	End	and	the	
capital	more	widely,	by	showing	central	government	
that its aims to build more homes and boost 
the	economy	can	be	aided	by	providing	the	right	
incentives	for	councils	to	work	with	the	Mayor.	

Conclusions and recommendations

The	complexity	of	the	West	End	also	extends	to	
housing.	The	sheer	scale	and	dynamics	of	the	
housing	market	serving	London	generally,	and	the	
West	End	in	particular,	makes	straightforward,	
siloed	policies	implausible.

The	Commission	strongly	supports	policy	
requirements	to	sustain	and	develop	mixed	use	
and	tenure	as	the	key	to	building	balanced	and	
self-sustaining	communities	within	the	West	End.	
However,	we	recognise	that	this	perhaps	cannot	
be done entirely effectively or exclusively on an 
individual	borough	basis.	The	Commission	believes	
that	the	Mayor	of	London	and	a	central	London	
alliance	should	undertake	definitive	research	into	
the	functionality	of	local	housing	market	areas	
so that decisions are informed by the deepest 
understanding	of	housing	demand	and	supply,	and	
how	a	range	of	interventions	can	be	intelligently	
deployed	to	support	growth.	This	could	include	
taking	a	broader	geography	into	account	in	the	
way	new	housing	is	delivered	in	those	cases	where	
developers	have	shown	that	on-site	or	in-vicinity	
provision	is	unviable.	This	could	involve	spending	
some	of	the	monies	raised	in	high	value	areas	in	
the	wider	local	housing	market	rather	than	locally.

There	is	also	the	important	question	of	affordability.	
Clearly	this	should	be	a	key	priority	given	the	
importance of the West End’s social diversity 
which	lies	at	the	heart	of	the	area’s	vibrancy.	The	
Commission	believes	that	securing	more	flexibility	
to	leverage	local	authorities’	public	housing	assets	
to	build	more	homes	should	be	a	key	priority	for	
devolution	negotiations.

PEOPLE 67

5	 Jones,	Coombes	and	Wong	(2011),	Geography	of	Housing	Market	Areas	in	England	Single	
Tier	Set	of	HMAs	

6	 Jones,	Coombes	and	Wong	(2011),	Geography	of	Housing	Market	Areas	in	England	Single	
Tier	Set	of	HMAs

7	 Jones	and	Coombes	(2009),	Geography	of	Housing	Market	Areas	in	England:	Stage	1	Report	



Major issues

•	 Addressing	barriers	to	employment	
contributing	to	high	levels	of	worklessness	
close to one of the most economically 
productive	areas	in	the	country,	and	addressing	
the polarised nature of the central London 
workforce,	including	deficiencies	in	hard	and	
soft	skills

•	 Addressing	fragmentation	and	duplication	in	
skills	provision	and	services	designed	to	help	
people	into	work

Analysis

The	West	End	is	among	the	foremost	commercial	
locations	in	the	world	and	a	major	employment	hub	
for	London	and	the	UK,	with	20%	of	London’s	total	
employment located within the core and periphery 
of	the	West	End.8

yet,	as	the	Commission	heard,	many	residents	who	
live	within	walking	distance	or	a	short	bus	ride	
from	the	heart	of	the	West	End	are	not	accessing	
the	resulting	opportunities.	The	House	of	St.	
Barnabas	gave	evidence	on	the	lack	of	quality	of	
jobs	among	lower	paid	workers	and	argued	for	
greater	apprenticeship	and	workplace	development	
opportunities.9  In her verbal evidence to the 
Commission,	Angela	McConville,	Chief	Executive	
of	vital	Regeneration,	discussed	the	barriers	to	
connecting	some	local	groups	of	residents	to	jobs	
on	their	doorstep,	citing	the	estimated	18,000	
people	with	no	qualifications	in	Westminster.10 

The	reasons	for	the	high	levels	of	worklessness	
close to one of the most economically productive 
areas	in	the	country	are	complex.	High	housing	
costs,	good	public	transport	connections	and	a	
high	proportion	of	specialised	professional	jobs	
contribute to a wide distribution of West End 
employees,	with	significant	numbers	commuting	
from	other	boroughs	and	outside	London.	
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The	West	End	labour	market	is	also	highly	
polarised,	which	reflects	the	landscape	across	
the	whole	of	central	London.	Across	the	six	
most	central	London	boroughs11 and the City of 
London,	over	half	of	working-age	residents	are	
educated	to	degree	level,	more	than	twice	the	
national	average	–	yet	the	proportion	of	residents	
educated	to	intermediate	levels	(NvQ	1-3)	is	half	
the	national	average	and	nearly	100,000	residents	
have	no	qualifications	at	all.12	The	highly	skilled	or	
professional	nature	of	a	high	proportion	of	West	
End employment13	means	that	the	local	skills	
gap	is	particularly	acute,	a	situation	which	will	
potentially be exacerbated rather than alleviated by 
the	anticipated	growth	of	the	West	End’s	economy14 
over	the	next	decade.	As	well	as	technical	and	
professional	skills,	training	which	tackles	adverse	
attitudes	and	builds	‘soft’	skills	such	as	customer	
service	are	also	key	to	achieving	sustainable	
employment	for	local	people.	

Additionally,	the	cost	of	childcare	in	central	
London	is	a	particular	barrier	to	employment,	
with	average	childcare	costs	reported	as	being	

between	£270	and	£350	per	week.15	High	private	
sector	housing	costs	are	seeing	a	significant	
number of households in the West End and central 
London	more	widely	affected	by	welfare	reforms,	
with	securing	employment	crucial	to	being	able	
to	remain	in	the	area.	The	West	End	and	central	
London	more	broadly	have	a	high	youth	population16 
and youth unemployment is a particular priority 
for	public	agencies	working	in	the	area,	with	one	
organisation	in	the	field	pointing	to	the	need	to	
manage	the	expectations	and	attitudes	of	younger	
jobseekers	in	order	to	match	them	with	 
available	jobs17.	

Addressing fragmentation	-	a	role	for	London	
boroughs	in	the	commissioning	of	work	and	
skills	provision	should	be	one	of	the	objectives	
of	devolution	negotiations	between	the	Mayor	
and	the	Government.	While	there	is	significant	
public	and	private	investment	aimed	at	tackling	
worklessness	and	barriers	to	employment,	there	
are	limits	on	what	can	be	done	without	greater	
local	discretion	over	skills	and	employment	
provision.	There	is	severe	fragmentation,	with	
many	programmes	nationally	commissioned	with	
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8	 Business	Register	and	Employment	Survey	cited	in	CBRE,	2012,Socio-economic	Baseline	
Analysis,	2012

9	 House	of	St.	Barnabas	written	evidence	to	the	West	End	Commission			
10	 Angela	McConville	(vital	Regeneration)	verbal	evidence,	19	November	2012	

11	Lambeth,	Kensington	&	Chelsea,	Southwark,	Westminster,	Camden,	Islington		
12	Annual	Population	Survey	2011,	cited	in	Central	London	Forward,	Central	London	Forward	
Employment	Project:	Central	London	Forward

13	CBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline
14	CBRE,	2012.	Socio-Economic	Baseline
15	Angela	McConville	(vital	Regeneration)	verbal	evidence,	19	November	2012
16	Shared	Intelligence	and	Central	London	Forward,	2013,	Employment	Strategy
17	Angela	McConville	(vital	Regeneration)	verbal	evidence,	19	November	2012

(CBRE	report)
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little	local	decision-making	input	and	an	array	
of	programmes	with	differing	but	overlapping	
target	groups,	geographical	focus,	targets	and	
incentives	and	timescales.	For	example,	the	Local	
Government Association has noted that there are 
33	national	funds	and	schemes	spanning	eight	
organisations	which	provide	different	aspects	of	
employability,	employment	and	skills	support	
for	young	people	aged	13-24.18	The	picture	is	
complicated still further in London by the existence 
of	two	tiers	of	government	in	the	shape	of	the	
GLA,	which	has	a	keen	interest	in	the	area	and	is	
moving	towards	gaining	more	formal	levers	over	
employment	and	skills,	and	the	boroughs,	which	
have	statutory	responsibility	for	securing	suitable	
education	and	training	for	16-19	year	olds	but	
also	provide	a	great	deal	of	discretionary	service	
provision	and	coordination.	The	GLA,	the	boroughs,	
the	Government’s	flagship	national	back-to-work	
service	the	Work	Programme,	and	Jobcentre	Plus	
all	have	differing	geographical	boundaries.	

As	evidence	from	Kit	Malthouse,	deputy	Mayor	
of	London	for	Business	and	Enterprise	showed19,	
this	lack	of	a	place-based	approach	results	in	
confusion	and	duplication	for	individuals,	public	
agencies	and	employers	alike	and	impedes	
intensive,	long-term	work	with	those	furthest	from	
the	job	market.	Additionally,	incentives	for	different	
schemes	are	not	necessarily	aligned	in	such	a	way	
as to provide individuals with coherent pathways 
into	sustained	employment.	For	example,	Work	
Programme	providers	are	incentivised	purely	on	
the basis of employment outcomes and not on the 
interim	steps,	such	as	signposting	to	appropriate	
training	provision,	that	help	to	motivate	and	move	
individuals	closer	to	the	job	market.

Addressing	barriers	to	employment	–	local	public	
and private partners should continue to expand 
on	good	practice	locally.	The	Commission	heard	
evidence	on	the	range	of	employers	that	play	
a	direct	role	in	connecting	local	people	with	
employment	opportunities,	particularly	young	
people.	Savile	Row	Bespoke	put	forward	an	
example of their successful partnership with 
Newham	College	to	establish	a	pre-apprenticeship	
course.20	The	Crown	Estate	highlighted	the	
workplace	coordinators	they	host	as	part	of	the	
Recruit	West	End	initiative	to	help	broker	job	
opportunities	for	local	people.21 

Conclusions and recommendations

Addressing	barriers	to	employment	is	key	to	
tackling	high	levels	of	worklessness	in	many	
areas	around	the	West	End.	It	is	also	the	key	
to	reducing	levels	of	dependency	as	part	of	a	
wider	public	sector	reform	programme	so	that	
the	new	fiscal	realities	facing	the	public	sector	
can	be	addressed.	A	formal	role	for	London	
boroughs	in	the	commissioning	of	training	and	
skills	provision	should	be	one	of	the	objectives	
of	devolution	negotiations	between	the	Mayor	
and	the	Government,	and	developing	practical	
delivery	arrangements	should	be	part	of	the	
central	London	alliance’s	priorities	too.	If	this	is	
done,	there	is	a	prospect	of	significant	progress	
being	made	in	underpinning	the	economic	
performance	and	inclusivity	of	the	West	End.	
Current discussions on the possible devolution of 
skills	funding	to	Local	Enterprise	Partnerships	
may	provide	a	route	for	this	to	be	taken	forward.	
The	Commission	recognises	the	work	of	public	and	
private	stakeholders	in	the	West	End	in	facilitating	
the	employment	of	local	people.	There	is	some	
excellent	practice	to	build	from,	notably	the	Recruit	
West	End	scheme	which	provides	a	single	point	of	
contact for both employers and candidates to meet 
employer	requirements.	As	well	as	technical	and	
professional	skills,	training	which	tackles	adverse	
attitudes	and	builds	‘soft’	skills	such	as	customer	
service	is	also	crucial	to	achieving	sustainable	
employment	for	local	people.

18	LGA	Hidden	Talents	campaign,	http://www.local.gov.uk/hidden-talents	
19	Kit	Malthouse	(deputy	Mayor	of	London),	verbal	evidence	to	the	Commission,	11	december	

2012 

20	Savile	Row	Bespoke,	written	evidence
21	The	Crown	Estate,	verbal	evidence	
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